I-2469-001
Thank you for your comment. Anticipated impacts on employment are
discussed in detail in Section 4.3.1 of the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (SIAS) that is in Appendix F in Volume 9 of the EIS.
Subsection 4.3.1.2, entitled Probable Labor Supply Sources, discusses
the available Guam construction labor supply and the need for foreign
workers for construction. The amount of jobs going to Guam residents is
discussed in this subsection and states:
"Current Guam Residents: As of 2007, Guam had a total employed
construction workforce of approximately 5,600 people, although only
4,600 were "production workers" and about 1,000 of these were
temporary foreign workers (Guam Department of Labor, 2008)."
The Guam Contractors Association (GCA), in late 2006, established a
nonprofit "Trades Academy" to train residents for employment at all
levels of the construction industry. Also, the Center for Micronesian
Empowerment (CME) has obtained seed funding, and is seeking
additional funds, to implement a program of both social assistance and
job training (Appendix D of the SIAS - CME Interview). The GCA Trades
Academy would make part of its 8,000-square-foot training facility
available to the CME if the program is able to move forward.
The SIAS estimated the amount of qualified Guam construction workers
that would likely fill these construction jobs. Because of the limited
supply of Guam construction workers, the on-island workers were
determined to be relatively small during the construction years.
As the construction portion of the proposed action winds down, it is
expected that the number of total jobs on Guam will stabilize at a level
above the current situation. The fluctuation in the number of jobs is
expected to be greatest in the construction industry. Job training for
work in the construction industry would be beneficial to Guam's
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workforce overall. There are a number of other industries which currently
have labor shortages and are expected to have bigger shortages than at
present; job seekers on Guam should diversify the industries for which
they seek training and entry. For example, the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), notes that the healthcare
industry is currently short of workers, and that the need for workers after
the proposed action is expected to be stronger than at present. This is
also the case for other industries, such as the wholesale trade industry,
where job opportunities in occupations such as sales, truck driving,
computer/administrative services and clerking are expected to increase
above the present level.

I-2469-002
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
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proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
I-2469-003
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2470-001
Thank you for your comment and concern for the coral reef ecosystem.
The location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative, in efforts to affect the least
amount of live coral in the area. The proposed area to be dredged is
mainly a sand and rubble zone. Based on analysis provided in the EIS,
impacts to subsistence fishing/collecting from the proposed action would
be minimal, returning to baseline conditions after construction is
complete. Since the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the
proposed construction would provide increased surface area for
invertebrates to attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for
juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation measures and Best
Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e. dredging, wharf
construction) to help lessen impacts to the marine environment. The U.S.
Army Corps of Engineers permits will likely contain requirements for silt
curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions in dredging activities during
potential coral spawning months, and compensatory mitigation projects.
To compensate for the loss in ecological service provided by coral reef
ecosystem, upland reforestation (to improve nearshore water quality),
artificial reefs (to provide increased fish habitat) or a combination these
and other compensatory mitigation alternatives will be considered by the
Navy to comply with federal laws that protect coral
resources. Additionally, the DoD, as part of the build-up on Guam, will
participate in the proposed upgrade to the Northern District Waste Water
Treatment Plant from Primary to Secondary Treatment. This action alone
will assist GWA in meeting its coastal water quality standards, providing
benefit to the sea life and people of Guam.
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I-2471-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2472-001
Thank you for your comment. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the EIS), Section 4.3.7 for information
on Tourism. The analysis reflects that the impacts of the proposed action
on tourism would be mixed. Tourism may decline as some visitors may
shy away from Guam due to construction activities and an increased
military presence on the island but that would be offset by increased
visits from members of the military who are tourists while their ships are
docked on Guam.
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I-2473-001
Thank you for your comment. The USMC is concerned over the potential
of non-auditory health effects. Although there has been considerable
debate among environmental noise experts as to whether noise
exposures below the level of hearing hazard result in other lasting health
effects, the subject warrants further discussion in the EIS. The EIS has
been modified to present a more detailed description of the studies
dealing with non-hearing loss health effects. Soundproofing by the
USMC in high noise areas is not planned at this time because of several
factors. Each individual structure has noise reduction capabilities and the
average reduction for windows closed is about 25 dBA and 15 dBA with
windows open (personal communication, Czech 2010). The amount of
reduction for a specific structure depends upon many factors including;
source and intensity of the noise, age of the structure, quality of
construction, type and quality of building materials, topography, other
structures nearby, and the proximity of trees around the structure.
Furthermore, at this time funds for soundproofing are not allowed
because regulations prohibit using USMC project funds for
improvements to property which the Navy/USMC does not have a real
property interest.
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I-2474-001
Thank you for your comment. Overall traffic congestion and resulting
travel times will increase as organic (non-military) population increases
on Guam. The increase in population associated with the military buildup will also add traffic and increase congestion. The Draft EIS identifies
a number of roadway improvement projects for the 2030 planning
horizon, that if implemented, will offset the increased congestion
attributable to the military at many locations.
I-2474-002
Thank you for your comment. Public comments on the Draft EIS are an
important part of the decision-making process. This information
becomes part of the Final EIS and is evaluated when DoD prepares the
Final EIS and issues a Record of Decision at the end of the National
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process. DoD held six public hearings
on Guam, Tinian and Saipan in January 2010 were almost 2,000 people
attended. Numerious comments were submitted and verbal testimony
was taken from all who wished to speak.
DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure. The EIS process
identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing
adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people and
Government of Guam to ensure that the short term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long term effects of the
military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2474-003
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2475-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of many social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law.
However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the proposed
military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort
to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit
the people of Guam.
In the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS), found in
Appendix F of Volume 9 in the Draft EIS, the number of off-island H2B
visa foreign laborers was estimated. Two scenarios were reviewed: the
maximal number (unconstrained) and a constrained scenario. In Section
4.4 of the SIAS, there is detailed discussion and analysis of impacts to
public services; some of the public services would be impacted by
temporary workers and some would not. The Navy would require
contractors who work on DoD projects to provide healthcare for their
employees, including off-island/H2B workers. A small percentage may
seek health and/or social services provided by Guam. However, workers
would also contribute to the Government of Guam revenues in form of
personal income and gross receipts taxes; corporations would pay
corporate income taxes (See section 4.3.3, page 4-24 of the SIAS). The
additional money would flow into Guam's revenues and, depending on
executive and legislative branches decisions, could be used to provide
for additional public health and social services.
Relating to the population figure of about 80,000 people; it should be
noted the figure represents a maximal figure when most of the
construction workers are still on Guam and the military populations arrive
(2014); once construction is completed, the operational population would
be about 33,400 (2016) (see the SIAS, Table ES-1, on page iii).
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Mitigation measures (as appropriate) to address the significant impacts
will be discussed in the Final EIS.
I-2475-002
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
Yes, funding for GWA is a critical issue. The facts are that DoD is legally
limited in how it can spend its budget. DoD budget must go for items
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directly required by its personnel and facilities. The development fee
recently permitted by the utilities commission should enhance revenue
for GWA. With revenue enhancement comes a better credit rating and
borrowing capability. Much of these development fees would be paid by
DoD contractors during the buildup construction, thus indirectly funded
by DoD. This would help with but most likely not solve funding issues
with GWA. DoD is also an advocate for GWA's efforts in securing grants
and low cost loans to fund all the required water system upgrades.
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I-2476-001
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2477-001
Thank you for your comment, which focused on how Guam was chosen
for the military relocation, rather than other places within the Pacific
region. Volume 1 at Section 1.4 in the Draft EIS provides a Global
Perspective Background, which explains the various international and
military capability requirements that were considered for the realignment
of military forces. Because this section of the Draft EIS explains the
background analysis of strategic military capability locations within the
Pacific, it will remain the same for the Final EIS. For instance, this
section describes how several locations were considered throughout the
Pacific region for the military relocation based upon 1) response times,
2) freedom of action (the ability of the U.S. to use bases and training
facilities freely and without restriction at a particular locale), and 3)
international treaties and agreements with Japan and other Western
Pacific allies. The U.S. locations in the Pacific region considered for the
military relocation were Hawaii, Alaska, California, and Guam. Non-U.S.
locations considered included Korea, the Philippines, Singapore,
Thailand, and Australia, because they are allies to the U.S. and are well
situated for strategic force deployment. After analyzing the international
and military capability requirements for each locale mentioned above,
Guam was the only location for the relocation that met all the criteria.
DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure. The EIS process
identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing
adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people and
Government of Guam to ensure that the short term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long term effects of the
military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2477-002
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
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(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
I-2477-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD has included a number of mitigation
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measures in the DEIS (see Section 12.2 in Volume 2 of the DEIS) to
reduce the impacts to archaeological sites from direct and indirect
impacts from the Proposed Action. These would include curating artifacts
obtained from studies associated with the Build Up at curation facilities
on Guam, including the Guam Museum. Appropriate payment for the
storage of materials will be provided to the facility. A curation
assessment project is currently being conducted to determine the best
process and facility for storing these materials.
I-2477-004
Thank you for your comment. On-island residents would be hired if they
are qualified for the positions during the construction and operations
periods. Because the number of qualified on-island residents would
likely be exhausted, especially in the anticipated years of construction
(2010 through 2016), thousands of H2B visa foreign workers are
anticipated. See the detailed discussion on workers in Section 4.3 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS).
I-2477-005
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2478-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2478-002
Thank you for your comment. The EIS thoroughly examines the potential
impacts to public health and human services concerns as a result of
implementing the proposed action. The Navy appreciates the importance
of Guam public health and human service departments and will work
with GovGuam to ensure health issues are appropriately addressed
during and after the buildup. Volume 2, Chapter 16 discusses the impact
of an increased patient to health care provider ratio as a result of
population growth with implementation of the buildup. The impact
analysis in Chapter 16 identifies significant adverse impacts to public
service agencies influenced by population increases. These impacts
would be mitigated by assisting GovGuam in funding for health services
personnel. Possible measures discusses that the DoD could take to
support increased staffing of required positions include seeking federal
funding for necessary positions; increasing the number of private staffing
and service contractors currently working for service agencies; and
supporting a one-time hiring bonus of 20% of base pay for GovGuam
agency positions, to increase interest in GovGuam agency employment.
These measures could aid in increasing the number of health care
professionals on Guam. The EIS does not identify specific funding
sources.
The FEIS has been updated (Volume 2) to better address impacts on
social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
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proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2479-001
Thank you for your comment. Your information is generally correct,
except for one point. The land proposed for acquisition in the south is
limited to an existing hiking trail; therefore, the proposed action would not
consume much land in the south.
I-2479-002
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS includes detailed discussion on
visual resources on Guam that identifies the impacts of the proposed
actions and alternatives.
I-2479-003
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2479-004
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2479-005
Thank you for your comment. The amount of existing and available DoD
land was insufficient to satisfy the military relocation requirements. A
relatively large amount of existing DoD land was not usable because of
the need to keep the habitat free from development for threatened and
endangered species. After applying several screening criteria, no
contiguous area on Guam was identified that could support all the land
use and operational requirements of the action. So non-DoD lands were
considered for the proposed action. The acreages of non-DoD land
needed are identified in the DEIS (Volume 2); however, the Executive
Summary (Table ES-3, and page ES-13), provides an overview of the
acreages. Two principal land areas needed for the preferred alternatives
include 680 acres of the property known as the former FAA property
(needed as part of the main cantonment), and 921 acres along Route 15
(needed for the firing ranges).
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action (see FEIS, Volumes 1 & 10), the Chamorro people of
Guam have voiced clearly and concisely their concern that the traditional
Chamorro culture, including dance, language and traditions, will be
forgotten or significantly marginalized by western culture. While
population increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present
unique and new opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As
indicated in the FEIS (Volume 2, Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section
16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs which will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
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I-2480-001
Thank you for your comment. Your recommended mitigation measures
have been taken under consideration. Expanded mitigation discussions
are provided in the FEIS.
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I-2481-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by military
personnel in Okinawa are committed at lower rate than the overall
civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary. Many
serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported multiple
times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes (“volume of crime”) and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by an
increase in overall crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2482-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
All DoD water development for its own system would be in coordination
with GWA and GEPA. In fact, GWA must approve of all new water wells
and GEPA must permit all new wells. The concerns and interests of the
Guam civilian population should be represented by these public entities.
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I-2482-002
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2483-001
Thank you for your comment. Impacts on crime, including sexual
assaults, have been highlighted during the public review process.
Additional information, as available, has been added to the FEIS.
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I-2484-001
Thank you for your comment. The Guam population would not double
but increase during the buildup by approximately 45% then after the
buildup surge settle to an increase of 19% (2019). These are projections
for the entire population on Guam. Please see Table ES-2 in the
Executive Summary page ES-7.
Up to 22 new water supply wells are proposed to provide additional
capacity for the DoD water system. These wells would be installed in
Northern Guam and extract potable water from the northern Guam lens
aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir would not be modified at this time.
The estimated sustainable yield from the northern Guam lens aquifer is
estimated at approximately 80 million gallons per day. Aquifer
sustainable yield is the amount of water that can continuously be
withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading water quality or
viable production water . The estimated total average daily water
demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the peak of
construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
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I-2484-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD and regulatory agencies are equally
concerned about preventing contamination of surface waters and
groundwater (particularly drinking water aquifers). The EIS describes
numerous programs and actions that will be taken to protect surface
waters and groundwater from stormwater runoff. Construction of new
facilities will use Low Impact Development (LID) principles to the extent
practical. LID is a design philosophy that seeks to reduce the impact to
the environment from new construction projects through the reduction of
impervious surfaces. LIDs principles incorporate the design of facilities
with the use of native vegetation, pervious (porous) surfaces to reduce
storm water runoff and encourage recharge of groundwater, and water
conservation. DoD is currently conducting a LID study that will identify
specific types of alternative designs that can be incorporated into the
construction of facilities associated with the buildup.DoD is also
preparing a stormwater pollution prevention plan (SWPPP) and will apply
for permits that regulate stormwater discharges during construction. The
permit and plan is focused on reducing the amount of earth and soil that
is exposed to stormwater during earth-disturbing activities (such as land
clearing and grading), providing stabilization of soils during construction
through the use of ground covers, and sediment ponds and
traps/screens to reduce pollutants getting into storm runoff and from
percolating into the ground. These plans also have specific
requirements for containment of potential pollutants at construction sites
(such as storage areas for equipment fuel). Lastly, DoD is developing a
recycling plan in consort with the stormwater construction plan that calls
for the use of mulch on exposed soils, mulch that will be generated
during the clearing of trees and low growth during land clearing
activities.Once construction is complete, a SWPPP will be developed to
control stormwater runoff and infiltration from base operations. This is
being done on a regional DoD Guam-wide scale, and has the
involvement of Guam EPA.
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I-2485-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The Final EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and
concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including
dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While population
increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present unique
opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the Final EIS,
the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
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I-2486-001
Thank you for your comment. Overall traffic congestion and resulting
travel times will increase as organic (non-military) population increases
on Guam. The increase in population associated with the military buildup will also add traffic and increase congestion. The Draft EIS identifies
a number of roadway improvement projects for the 2030 planning
horizon, that if implemented, will offset the increased congestion
attributable to the military at many locations.
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I-2487-001
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS analyzes a number
of subjects identifying the potential positive and negative impacts of the
proposed action. Many of the beneficial impacts attributable to the
proposed action are based on jobs and money (from construction and
operational expenditure) that will flow into the economy. That specific
information can be found in the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment
Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F of Volume 9 in the EIS as well as the
socioeconomic chapters of volumes 2 through 7. Jobs analysis was
based on the number of dollars estimated to enter the Guam economy
as a result of the proposed action. Overall, at the 2014 peak of
construction and beginning of operations, the civilian labor force demand
with the proposed action is 75% higher than it otherwise would have
been without the project. By 2020, the difference declines to 12%.
Analysis took into account historical information of people arriving on
Guam from other areas (such as the Philippines and Freely Associated
States of Micronesia) in search of jobs, to determine the number of new
jobs generated by the proposed action that would go to Guam residents.
Overall, analysis indicated that at the 2014 construction peak, Guam
residents are expected to capture approximately 2,566 jobs and offisland workers would take 15,157 jobs. By 2020, the number of these
jobs filled by Guam residents would decrease to 2,211 jobs, and offisland worker jobs would decrease to 3,935 jobs. It should be noted that
the jobs that Guam residents would fill are based on the available supply
of qualified workers. That is, it is anticipated that the new jobs would
capture the amount of qualified workers on Guam for those positions.
Economic benefits would also occur through the circulation of
construction and operational dollars spent on Guam and the multiplier
affect (recirculation of money) in the Guam economy. The economic
benefit also consists of revenue to the government of Guam in form of
taxes, user fees, and permits and approvals. Another area where benefit
is seen is that the local businesses would be able to sell their goods and
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services during both the construction and operational periods. Volume 6
of the Draft EIS describes the existing utilities and infrastructures on
Guam as well as the proposed actions that would provide the capacity
needed for the additional population. Each utility is covered and for each
one, the preferred actions (to achieve adequate capacity) are identified.
In some cases, additional capacity with better treatment (i.e.,
wastewater) is being proposed. Roadways essential for the buildup
would be improved, widened, and some bridges replaced by funds
provided under the Defense Access Road (DAR) program.
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I-2488-001
Thank you for your comment. The Naval Hospital has been planned to
support current and long-range military population projections and would
provide health services to the military personnel, their dependents, and
military beneficiaries. Under current conditions, and with few exceptions,
the Naval Hospital cannot provide health care services to non-military
personnel.
The FEIS has been updated (Volume 2) to better address impacts on
social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
The DoD has no statutory authority to construct a new public hospital for
Guam. However, money from taxes, fees, and reimbursements would
support these facilities and services. It should also be noted that in
Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays much of the cost ($2 billion per
year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans to have several medical clinics
in Guam and a new replacement Naval hospital would provide health
services to the military personnel, their dependents, and military
beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B workers as well as onisland workers will have health plans and private clinics will provide
medical services.
Volume 2, Section 16 discusses possible measures that the DoD could
take to support increased staffing of required positions. These measures
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include seeking federal funding for necessary positions; increasing the
number of private staffing and service contractors currently working for
service agencies; and supporting a one-time hiring bonus of 20% of base
pay for GovGuam agency positions, to increase interest in GovGuam
agency employment. These measures could aid in increasing the
number of health care professionals on Guam. The EIS does not identify
specific funding sources. The Navy understands the importance of
preventing the spread of HIV and STDs and will work with GovGuam to
ensure these health issues are appropriately addressed during and after
the buildup.
I-2488-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services. It
should also be noted that in Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays
much of the cost ($2 billion per year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans
to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new replacement Naval
hospital would provide health services to the military personnel, their
dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B
workers as well as on-island workers will have health plans and private
clinics will provide medical services.
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I-2489-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
I-2489-002
Thank you for your comment. The impacts on the Guam public school
system are discussed in subsection 4.4.2, page 4-42 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS). Table 4.4-4 in the
SIAS provides the potential increase (maximal) of student population in
the Guam Public School System from 2010 to 2020. Providing a brief
summary, at the peak population year (2014), a total of 7,937
students could attend the public school system; by 2017, when the
operational (long-term) conditions occur, the students
generated could be 909. This is based on the direct and indirect
(induced) populations resulting from the military relocation. The military
dependents would be educated in the DoD school system and should
not affect the public school system. Money generated through
taxes from the increased population and federal payments to schools
(based on student populations) should provide revenue to
fund resources for the public schools.
DoD recognizes the importance of reducing adverse effects on the
people of Guam, its natural resources, and infrastructure. The EIS
process identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while
minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people
and Government of Guam to ensure that the short-term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long-term effects of
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the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
Volume 2 Chapter 16 provides information regarding expected student
population that will allow further calculation of administrative and staffing
requirements. The staffing numbers used in the analysis were derived
from surveys and interviews performed in conjunction with the DEIS, and
serve as a point-in-time indication of staffing levels. It is acknowledged
that staffing levels fluctuate, and it is not possible for this analysis to
capture all these fluctuations. It is expected that the Fiscal Impact
Assessment, conducted by GovGuam consultants and funded by the
Department of Defense Office of Economic Adjustment, will be able to
more fully capture recent public service fluctuations.
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I-2490-001
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety have been hilighted
during the public comment period. Additional information, as available,
has been provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation discussion is also
provided.
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I-2491-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The FEIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.Through the process of public involvement that has
accompanied this proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have
voiced clearly and concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro
culture, including dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While
population increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present
unique opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the
FEIS, the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
As required under NEPA, a reasonable range of alternatives were
considered.
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I-2492-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has worked very closely with the
Guam SHPO and other interested parties to mitigate indirect and
cumulative impacts to historic properties in a number of ways. The
results of these consultations will be solidified in a Programmatic
Agreement (PA). For example, on Guam the PA includes a historic
property inventory survey of the Haputo Site (Site 08-0007), updates of
preservation plans for Haputo and Pagat/Marbo Cave Sites (Sites 040021, 04-0022, 04-0024; 04- 0642), interpretive and informational
signage for Latte Stone Park (Site 08-0811), publication of a Guam
synthesis written for the public audience, and producing a Cultural
Landscape Report for Military Installations located in northern Guam. For
Tinian, mitigation in the PA for indirect and cumulative impacts includes
updating the Navy’s self-guided historic resource tour pamphlet, thematic
synthesis publications focusing on Camp Churo, Japanese Farmsteads,
and West Field, and a Cultural Landscape Report for the North Field
National Historic Landmark. The PA also includes site-specific data
recovery excavations as mitigation for adverse effects on eligible
archaeological sites. As a best management practice to reduce the
potential for certain types of possible indirect adverse effects on historic
properties (such as increase in population or visitation in areas where
historic properties are located), the DoD will implement a series of
informational public notifications for new DoD employees dealing with
the sensitivity of the historic properties in the area and will also conduct
additional studies and management plans.
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I-2493-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has kept the public informed as
required by NEPA, which includes holding public scoping meetings and
public hearings and allowing the public to comment on the DEIS. DoD
has had ongoing discussions with Cooperating Agencies (those federal
and local agencies with special expertise or regulatory oversight)
throughout the preparation of the DEIS and will continue these
discussions with agencies through the completion of the FEIS. As part of
the engagement with Cooperating Agencies, they were asked to conduct
an early technical review of the partially completed DEIS in late July
2009. The DoD has also met extensively with elected officials and other
community stakeholders on the progress of the EIS and
notional/preliminary relocation plans.
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I-2494-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2494-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of cultural and recreational sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain
public access to DoD lands that contain cultural sites consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
Final plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the
proposed action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to
working with stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and
access that balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the
continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2495-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
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I-2496-001
Thank you for your comments. Design standards on Guam require that
a non-skid friction course be utilized as the top layer to improve safety
during wet road conditions. Other safety improvements will be
considered in final design of road/intersection projects, as applicable.
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I-2497-001
Thank you for your comment. You are referring to the proposed
mitigation:
"Incentive programs for military spouses and dependents that apply for
and are hired into GovGuam public service agency employment."
This mitigation proposal has been reviewed. Expanded mitigation
discussion is available in the FEIS.
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I-2498-001
Thank you for your comment. The items identified in this comment are
not part of the proposed action and are therefore not addressed in the
EIS.
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I-2499-001
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS anticipates that military
housing would be built within the main cantonment area. It is anticipated
that the majority of Marine families would rent units in the military
housing and generally would not compete with Guam residents for
available housing units. After the construction period, housing and rental
prices could decline because the construction labor force (not including
the H2B who will live in dormitory type quarters) would leave Guam.
Civilian military workers may vie for Guam housing; however, residential
housing needed for these long-term workers would likely be about 3,200
units (maximal) by 2020 (SIAS, Table ES-3, page v).
Legislative actions are not part of the proposed action and are not
discussed in the EIS.
I-2499-002
Thank you for your comment. Funding for Guam Waterworks Association
appears to have been below a sustainable amount as the existing water
systems are in a state of poor repair. This is an issue that Guam must
face with or without the proposed DoD buildup. DoD is legally limited to
spending their budget on items directly needed by its personnel and
facilities. DoD cannot spend its budget to repair civilian infrastructure.
DoD is, however, an advocate for GWA in their efforts to obtain grants
and low cost loans to facilitate funding required repairs to the water
systems.
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I-2499-003
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS anticipates that military
housing will be built within the main cantonment area. It is anticipated
that the majority of Marine families would rent units in the military
housing and generally not compete with Guam residents for available
housing units. It is likely that housing prices and rent will increase in the
short term. After the construction period, housing and rental prices could
decline because the construction labor force (not including the H2B
workers who will live in dormitory type quarters) would leave Guam.
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I-2500-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2500-002
Thank you for your comment. The background and discussion of the
proposed Army Missile Defense Task Force is included in Volume 5 of
the EIS.
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I-2501-001
Thank you for your comment and concern for the coral reef ecosystem.
The location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative, in efforts to affect the least
amount of live coral in the area. The proposed area to be dredged is
mainly a sand and rubble zone. Since the new wharf is located in a
relatively devoid area, the proposed construction would provide
increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter
and forage habitat for juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation
measures and Best Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e.
dredging, wharf construction) to lessen impacts to the marine
environment.
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I-2501-002
Thank you for your comment. The off-base roadway projects may be
funded through the Defense Access Road (DAR) Program and annual
allocations through the US Department of Transportation (USDOT)
Federal Highway Administration. The Defense Access Road Program
provides the means for the Department of Defense (DoD) to pay a fair
share for public highway improvements required as a result of a sudden
or unusual defense-generated traffic impact or unique defense-related
public highway requirement.
Volume 6, Chapter 1 has been updated to include a list of potential DAR
projects. The DoD commits to seeking funding for these projects.
The DoD, Guam Department of Public Works and Federal Highway
Administration are continuing to work together to identify projects eligible
for funding under the DAR program. The DoD will lead an interagency
council which includes the USDOT to assist the Government of Guam in
seeking funds for projects that are not eligible for the DAR program.
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I-2502-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2502-002
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
I-2502-003
Thank you for your comment. Natural Resources that are seen as
cultural resources, such as nunu, ifit, dukduk, and da'ok trees, were
taken into account in the planning process prior to developing plans for
construction. Impacts to natural resources with cultural connotations
were avoided during the planning process. Heavily forested areas were
set aside for natural and cultural resources preservation. In places
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where impacts could not be avoided, traditional artisans will be given an
opportunity to collect these resources prior to construction.
I-2502-004
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
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and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2503-001
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety have been
highlighted during the public comment period. Additional information, as
available, has been provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation
discussion is also provided.
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I-2504-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2504-002
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks.
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
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to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.
I-2504-003
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. Specific
recovery habitat areas have been identified by the USFWS and are
shown on maps in the EIS. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS)
is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being proposed and
its impacts to threatened and endangered species on Guam and Tinian
under the Endangered Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of
endangered species. Conservation measures for terrestrial species are
included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently
discussing these and other measures with the Navy and additional
measures have been added to the final EIS.
I-2504-004
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
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is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2505-001
Thank you for your comment. The USMC plans on conducting some
training on Tinian, see Volume 3 of this EIS. Restricting activities to
occur outside the hours of 9AM to 11PM would actually increase noise
levels because there would be more concentrated activities in less hours
occurring at the quietest time of the day.
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I-2505-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
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I-2506-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks.
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2506-002
Thank you for your comment. The Department of the Navy (DoN) is
proposing conservation measures to support re-introduction of native
endangered or threatened species on DoD lands on Guam consistent
with species recovery plans. In further support of such recovery efforts,
the DoN intends to actively participate in recovery committees for
endangered or threatened species on Guam. When DoN and USFWS
mutually agree the constraints to reintroduction of native threatened or
endangered species on DoD lands on Guam have been minimized to a
point that a feasible and successful re-introduction of the affected
species is more probable than not, the DoN will work with the U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service to develop a re-introduction plan and supporting
programmatic biological opinion that ensures such re-introduction efforts
are consistent with the species recovery plans and the military mission
on Guam. Constraints to successful re-introduction would include things
such as controlling the brown tree snake and feral cat populations on
Guam.
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I-2507-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2507-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The Final EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and
concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including
dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While population
increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present unique
opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the Final EIS,
the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
I-2507-003
Thank you for your comment. The DoD carefully considered all requests
to extend the length of the comment period beyond the 45-day minimum
required by NEPA. In evaluating multiple options, DoD leadership
determined that a 90-day comment period best balanced the need for
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sufficient time to review a complex document with the requirement to
reach a timely decision regarding the proposed military buildup on
Guam.
Public comments on the Draft EIS are an important part of the decisionmaking process. This information becomes part of the Final EIS and is
evaluated when DoD prepares the Final EIS and issues a Record of
Decision at the end of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA)
process.
I-2507-004
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
I-2507-005
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action (see Final EIS, Volumes 1 &
10), the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely
their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance,
language and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by
western culture. While population increases can highlight cultural
differences, they also present unique and new opportunities for
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cultural learning and sharing. As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2,
Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural
sensitivity orientation and awareness programs which will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans
to increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
In the matter of Mt. Jumullong, DoD understands the importance of the
cultural and historic issues related with land in Guam, and in particular
those associated with the activities relating to Mt. Jumullong. Although
final plans concerning access to Mt. Jumullong have not been
developed, it is the intent of DoD to maintain public access (including the
access trail) when not being used for military training. DoD looks
forward to working with stakeholders in developing plans for access that
balance operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of this site.
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I-2508-001
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS describes the intensive
selection process that the DoD went through to select alternatives for the
location of the firing range on Guam in Section 2.3.1. Discussion on the
screening process associated with the firing ranges has been clarified in
the FEIS. DoD understands the importance of the cultural and historic
issues related with land in Guam, and in particular those associated with
the Pagat and Marbo areas. No direct disturbance to the Pagat site
would occur from the construction or operation of the proposed firing
range. However, DoD acknowledges that maintaining access to these
sites is important. Although plans concerning access have not been
developed, it is the intent of DoD to continue access should these
properties be acquired. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders
in developing plans for access that balance operational needs, public
safety concerns, and the continuing public use and enjoyment of these
sites.
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I-2509-001
Thank you for your comment, which focused on how Guam was chosen
for the military relocation rather than other places within the Pacific
region. Volume 1 at Section 1.4 in the DEIS provides a Global
Perspective Background, which explains the various international and
military capability requirements that were considered for the realignment
of military forces. Because this section of the DEIS explains the
background analysis of strategic military capability locations within the
Pacific, it will remain the same for the FEIS. For instance, this section
describes how several locations were considered throughout the Pacific
region for the military relocation based upon 1) response times, 2)
freedom of action (the ability of the U.S. to use bases and training
facilities freely and without restriction at a particular locale), and 3)
international treaties and agreements with Japan and other Western
Pacific allies. The U.S. locations in the Pacific region considered for the
military relocation were Hawaii, Alaska, California, and Guam. Non-U.S.
locations considered included Korea, the Philippines, Singapore,
Thailand, and Australia, because they are allies to the U.S. and are well
situated for strategic force deployment. After analyzing the international
and military capability requirements for each locale mentioned above,
Guam was the only location for the relocation that met all the criteria.
Ready access to training in close proximity to the proposed basing
locations is required. Therefore, training on Guam is necessary. Where
training requirements could not be met on Guam, the Volume 3 of the
EIS describes how the traininng locations on Tinian were selected.
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I-2509-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services. It
should also be noted that in Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays
much of the cost ($2 billion per year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans
to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new replacement Naval
hospital would provide health services to the military personnel, their
dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B
workers as well as on-island workers will have health plans and private
clinics will provide medical services.
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I-2510-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2511-001
Thank you for your comment. On-island residents would be hired if they
are qualified for the positions during the construction and operations
periods. Because the number of qualified on-island residents would
likely be exhausted, especially in the anticipated years of construction
(2010 through 2016), thousands of H2B visa foreign workers are
anticipated. See the detailed discussion on workers in Section 4.3 of the
SIAS.
Anticipated impacts on employment are discussed in detail in Section
4.3.1 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS) that is in
Appendix F in Volume 9 of the EIS. Subsection 4.3.1.2, entitled
Probable Labor Supply Sources, discusses the available Guam
construction labor supply and the need for foreign workers for
construction. The amount of jobs going to Guam residents is discussed
in this subsection and states:
"Current Guam Residents: As of 2007, Guam had a total employed
construction workforce of approximately 5,600 people, although only
4,600 were "production workers" and about 1,000 of these were
temporary foreign workers (Guam Department of Labor, 2008)."
The Guam Contractors Association (GCA), in late 2006, established a
nonprofit "Trades Academy" to train residents for employment at all
levels of the construction industry. Also, the Center for Micronesian
Empowerment (CME) has obtained seed funding, and is seeking
additional funds, to implement a program of both social assistance and
job training (Appendix D of the SIAS - CME Interview). The GCA Trades
Academy would make part of its 8,000-square-foot training facility
available to the CME if the program is able to move forward.
The SIAS estimated the amount of qualified Guam construction workers
that would likely fill these construction jobs. Because of the limited
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supply of Guam construction workers, the on-island workers were
determined to be relatively small during the construction years.
As the construction portion of the proposed action winds down, it is
expected that the number of total jobs on Guam will stabilize at a level
above the current situation. The fluctuation in the number of jobs is
expected to be greatest in the construction industry. Job training for
work in the construction industry would be beneficial to Guam's
workforce overall. There are a number of other industries which currently
have labor shortages and are expected to have bigger shortages than at
present; job seekers on Guam should diversify the industries for which
they seek training and entry. For example, the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), notes that the healthcare
industry is currently short of workers, and that the need for workers after
the proposed action is expected to be stronger than at present. This is
also the case for other industries, such as the wholesale trade industry,
where job opportunities in occupations such as sales, truck driving,
computer/administrative services and clerking are expected to increase
above the present level.
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I-2512-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.
The Proposed Action would result in the acquisition of lands on the east
side of Guam near Route 15 and the existing Andersen Air Force Base
South property and the construction of a live fire training range complex
on the site. The lands consist of Government of Guam controlled
parcels as well as a few privately owned parcels. The Government of
Guam parcels are held by two entities, the Chamorro Land Trust and the
Ancestral Lands Commission. These entities manage certain
Government of Guam land holdings to support native Chamorro interests
and compensate land owners for lands currently controlled by the federal
government.
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In the northern most parcel, under the control of the Chamorro Land
Trust, there exits the Guam International Raceway. This entity, which is
a non-profit organization, operates a raceway complex consisting of a
drag strip and various motorcycle and off-road vehicle courses pursuant
to a 20 year license with the Chamorro Land Trust. These recreational
facilities satisfy a significant component of the public demand for racing
as well as accommodating periodic police vehicle training. The license is
set to expire in 2018. Under the terms of the license the Guam
International Raceway is able to remove aggregate mined from the site
to improve its operations, but at the option of the Chamorro Land Trust
must return the property in "pristine" condition upon the termination of
the license. The license clearly states that the Guam International
Raceway has no interest in the underlying property pursuant to its
license. Further, there is no right to renew the license.
Should DoD decide to acquire land for the Route 15 training range
complex, an offer of just compensation would be made to the owners of
the property, including the lands held by the Chamorro Land Trust. The
just compensation offer would be at the full fair market value of the
property, based upon an appraisal of the property and its highest and
best use. Since DoD would acquire the property from the fee owners,
any compensation to the operators of the Guam International Raceway
would be a matter to be determined between the current land owner, the
Chamorro Land Trust, and the tenant, the Guam International Raceway.
In the event DoD acquires the land, the Guam International Raceway
would have to decide whether to continue operation in another location.
If it chose to continue operations it may be eligible for relocation
assistance from DoD pursuant to the Uniform Assistance and Real
Property Acquisition Polices Act of 1970. If eligible, DoD would provide
relocation assistance in the form of advisory services, and some specific
financial assistance related to a move, but would not be responsible for
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the physical relocation of the operations of the Guam International
Raceway.
As to possible sites for the relocation of the Guam International
Raceway, such actions would be under the control of Government of
Guam officials as they are responsible for non-federal land use decisions
on Guam. Given that a raceway complex is an industrial activity, it is
most likely that any siting of a future raceway complex will be on lands
zoned for such industrial activities and not within lands deemed recovery
habitat for ESA listed species. Should the Guam International Raceway
decide to continue operations and be eligible for relocation assistance
from DoD, DoD will work with Government of Guam land use and natural
resource officials to ensure that habitat concerns for ESA listed species
are taken into account in any relocation effort.
I-2512-002
Thank you for your comment. Under Range Alternative A, your home
would be in Zone 2 (65-75 dB ADNL) without mitigation for the firing
range (incompatible) and in LUPZ (compatible) for the grenade range.
Under Alternative B, it would be in Zone II (normally not compatible) for
the firing range and in Zone III (incompatible) for the grenade range.
Mitigation for Alternative A would be to construct a sound wall adjacent
to the firing range and would reduce projected sound level to Zone 1 (5465 dB ADNL) which is compatible for residential.
I-2512-003
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS has been updated (Volume
2) to better address impacts on social services. In addition, expanded
mitigation discussion is provided in Volume 7. The staffing numbers used
in the analysis were derived from surveys and interviews performed in
conjunction with the DEIS, and serve as a point-in-time indication of
staffing levels. It is acknowledged that staffing levels fluctuate, and it is
not possible for this analysis to capture all these fluctuations. It is
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expected that the Fiscal Impact Assessment, conducted by GovGuam
consultants and funded by the Department of Defense Office of
Economic Adjustment, will be able to more fully capture recent public
service fluctuations.As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the
existing sub-standard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and
social services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund
improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund
actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts
associated with the proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading
a federal inter-agency effort to identify other Federal programs and
funding sources that could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2513-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD carefully considered all requests
to extend the length of the comment period beyond the 45-day minimum
required by NEPA. In evaluating multiple options, DoD leadership
determined that a 90-day comment period best balanced the need for
sufficient time to review a complex document with the requirement to
reach a timely decision regarding the proposed military buildup on
Guam.
The proposed actions are complex and have many components. In
order to characterize the affected environment and potential impacts,
sufficient detail needed to be included in the Draft EIS. The Draft EIS
was broken down by Volumes for each major action, and the Executive
Summary provides an overview of the proposed actions to facilitate
readability. The Draft EIS was developed with the intent to balance
readability with sufficient technical information.

Cumulative impacts were discussed in Volume 7 of the Draft EIS. The
Final EIS has been revised to include updated information on many
resource areas. The cumulative impacts discussion has also been
revised in Volume 7.
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I-2513-002
Thank you for your comment. The USMC is concerned over the
potential of non-auditory health effects. Although there has been
considerable debate among environmental noise experts as to whether
noise exposures below the level of hearing hazard result in other lasting
health effects, the subject warrants further discussion in the EIS. The
EIS has been modified to present a more detailed description of the
studies dealing with non-hearing loss health effects.
Currently, the USMC is not proposing to soundproof homes as a result of
their action. Soundproofing by the USMC in high noise areas is not
planned at this time because of several factors. Each individual
structure has noise reduction capabilities and the average reduction for
windows closed is about 25 dBA and 15 dBA with windows open
(personal communication, Czech 2010). The amount of reduction for a
specific structure depends upon many factors including; source and
intensity of the noise, age of the structure, quality of construction, type
and quality of building materials, topography, other structures nearby,
and the proximity of trees around the structure. Furthermore, at this time
funds for soundproofing are not allowed because regulations prohibit
using USMC project funds for improvements to property which the
Navy/USMC does not have a real property interest.
I-2513-003
Thank you for your comment. Volume 2, Section 7.0 defines airspace
and potential impacts as a result of military operations on Guam. Airways
are established routes used by military aircraft, commercial aircraft, and
general aviation aircraft. They are the flight paths on which aircraft travel
through airspace similar to land highways. Air traffic refers to movements
of aircraft through airspace. Safety and security factors dictate that use
of airspace and control of air traffic be closely regulated. Accordingly,
regulations applicable to all aircraft are promulgated by the FAA to define
permissible uses of designated airspace. The FAA also controls the use
of airspace. These regulations are intended to accommodate the various
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categories of aviation, whether military, commercial, or private aviation
enthusiasts. The regulatory context for airspace and air traffic varies
from highly controlled to uncontrolled within Guam and the CMNI. Less
controlled situations include flights under Visual Flight Rules (VFR) or
flights outside of U.S. controlled airspace. Examples of highly controlled
air traffic situations are flights in the vicinity of airports where aircraft are
in critical phases of flight (either take-off or landing) and flights under
Instrument Flight Rules (IFR), particularly flights on high or low altitude
airways. Special Use Airspace (SUA) is specially designated airspace
that is used for a specific purpose and is controlled by the military unit or
other organization whose activity established the requirement for the
SUA. SUA in and surrounding Guam includes Restricted Areas (RAs)
and Warning Areas (WAs). Under the proposed action, existing air traffic
control procedures would continue. Some flight activities would be
accomplished under VFR conditions and along random routes that would
not impact commercial or general aviation flying. Military pilots avoid
flying over populated areas as much as possible for safety purposes and
in order to minimize overflight complaints.
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I-2514-001
Thank you for your comment. The 2030 Guam Transportation Plan
outlines recommendations for an improved mass transit system on
Guam. These recommendations included forming the Guam Mass
Transit Authority and implementing high-capacity bus service on the
island. In late 2009/early 2010, the Guam Regional Transit Authority
(GRTA) was formed and will now be responsible for all public transit
functions. The GRTA approved the Guam Transit Business Plan in
January 2010, which includes purchasing new buses, constructing a bus
maintenance facility, and modifying the bus schedule.
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I-2515-001
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. Specific
recovery habitat areas have been identified by the USFWS and are
shown on maps in the EIS. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS)
is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being proposed and
its impacts to threatened and endangered species on Guam and Tinian
under the Endangered Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of
endangered species. Conservation measures for terrestrial species are
included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently
discussing these and other measures with the Navy and additional
measures have been added to the final EIS. Our proposed conservation
measures we believe provide benefit to the species. We have proposed
the following:Four ERAs totaling 597 hectares; Additional habitat
protection - 561 hectares; Research and suppression for brown
treesnake; Ungulate control on Andersen AFB and Naval Munitions Site;
Develop and implement Forest Enhancement on Tinian (20 acres/yr)
within FAA mitigation area: Biosecurity Rapid Response Team and
Biological Monitors; Wetland restoration; Plan and implemention of
introductions of Guam Micronesian kingfishers and Guam rail in to the
wild on other islands.
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I-2516-001
Thank you for your comment. Bicycle facilities such as paved
shoulders/sidewalks to improve safety will be incorporated into off-base
roadway projects as much as practical. Guam public law (Bill
273) requires the consideration and construction of bicycle and
pedestrian paths with all new road construction projects. The 2030
Guam Transportation Plan also identifies a plan for bicycle facilities that
includes detached paths, paved shoulders, and wide outside lanes,
depending on the roadway.
I-2516-002
Thank you for your comment. The 2030 Guam Transportation Plan
outlines recommendations for an improved mass transit system on
Guam. These recommendations included forming the Guam Mass
Transit Authority and implementing high-capacity bus service on the
island. In late 2009/early 2010, the Guam Regional Transit Authority
(GRTA) was formed and will now be responsible for all public transit
functions. The GRTA approved the Guam Transit Business Plan in
January 2010, which includes purchasing new buses, constructing a bus
maintenance facility, and modifying the bus schedule.
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I-2517-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2517-002
Thank you for your comment. Future training projects are those that are
not required to meet the purpose and need for the proposed action
and/or that are not ripe for decision making at the current time. Those
projects are identified and analyzed in the cumulative impact analysis to
provide all available information to the decisionmaker.
I-2517-003
Thank you for your comment. Several mitigation measures are
proposed. Adaptive Program Management for construction would
Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

alleviate construction noise. Foliage and Barrier Attenuation would
reduce noise impacts associated with the Route 15 firing ranges.
Volume 2, Chapter 6.2.8 has been revised to include these mitigation
measures and presents the effect of the mitigations.
I-2517-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
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I-2518-001
Thank you for your comment. Volume 7, Chapter 2 describes two
additional mitigation measures; force flow reduction and adaptive
program management of construction. Implementing either of these
mitigation measures could further reduce noise impacts by lowering peak
population levels during construction.
I-2518-002
Thank you for your comment. The 2030 Guam Transportation Plan
outlines recommendations for an improved mass transit system on
Guam. These recommendations included forming the Guam Mass
Transit Authority and implementing high-capacity bus service on the
island. In late 2009/early 2010, the Guam Regional Transit Authority
(GRTA) was formed and will now be responsible for all public transit
functions. The GRTA approved the Guam Transit Business Plan in
January 2010, which includes purchasing new buses, constructing a bus
maintenance facility, and modifying the bus schedule.
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I-2519-001
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety, including
civilian/military jurisdictional issues, have been highlighted during the
public comment period. Additional information, as available, has been
provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation discussion is also provided.
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I-2520-001
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety have been
highlighted during the public comment period. Additional information, as
available, has been provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation
discussion is also provided.
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I-2521-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2522-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2523-001
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS identifies approximate numbers
of civilian employees to be hired by the DoD. Specific hiring procedures,
however, are not addressed in the EIS. DoD follows standard Federal
hiring procedures to fill DoD civilian positions. Those can be reviewed at
www.opm.gov.
There are many reasons why the Marines (about half) are being moved
from Okinawa. This discussion is provided in section 3.5.2 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F,
Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by military personnel in
Okinawa are committed at lower rate than the overall civilian population
in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary. Many serious crimes are
based on singular incidents that are reported multiple times so that it
appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes (“volume of crime”) and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes." The DoD acknowledges that any increase in
population, such as the one that these proposed actions would cause,
may be accompanied by an increase in overall crime and social disorder.
The DoD also acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military
crime in Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
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behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2524-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2525-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2526-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2527-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.As the
construction portion of the proposed action winds down, it is expected
that the number of total jobs on Guam will stabilize at a level above the
current situation. The fluctuation in the number of jobs is expected to be
greatest in the construction industry. Job training for work in the
construction industry would be beneficial to Guam's workforce overall.
There are a number of other industries which currently have labor
shortages and are expected to have bigger shortages than at present;
job seekers on Guam should diversify the industries for which they seek
training and entry. For example, the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment
Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), notes that the healthcare industry is
currently short of workers, and that the need for workers after the
proposed action is expected to be stronger than at present. This is also
the case for other industries, such as the wholesale trade industry,
where job opportunities in occupations such as sales, truck driving,
computer/administrative services and clerking are expected to increase
above the present level.
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I-2528-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The Final EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and
concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including
dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While population
increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present unique
opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the Final EIS,
the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
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I-2529-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2530-001
Thank you for your comment. The impacts on the Guam public school
system are discussed in subsection 4.4.2, page 4-42 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS). Table 4.4-4 in the
SIAS provides the potential increase (maximal) of student population in
the Guam Public School System from 2010 to 2020. Providing a brief
summary, at the peak population year (2014), a total of 7,937
students could attend the public school system; by 2017, when the
operational (long-term) conditions occur, the students
generated could be 909. This is based on the direct and indirect
(induced) populations resulting from the military relocation. The military
dependents would be educated in the DoD school system and should
not affect the public school system. Money generated through
taxes from the increased population and federal payments to schools
(based on student populations) should provide revenue to
fund resources for the public schools.
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I-2531-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2532-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services. It
should also be noted that in Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays
much of the cost ($2 billion per year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans
to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new replacement Naval
hospital would provide health services to the military personnel, their
dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B
workers as well as on-island workers will have health plans and private
clinics will provide medical services.
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I-2533-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2534-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2535-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
DoD acknowledges that the issue of land acquisition is a complex and
sensitive one with both historical and contemporary contexts. Should
DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. DoD is confident that
all parties can reach agreement on any potential land acquisition.
Further, any proposed major DoD land acquisition, such as those
associated with the preferred alternatives for the main cantonment and
live fire ranges, must be approved by the Congressional defense
committees. Specific areas being considered for acquisition are
identified in the FEIS.
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I-2536-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD carefully considered all requests
to extend the length of the comment period beyond the 45-day minimum
required by NEPA. In evaluating multiple options, DoD leadership
determined that a 90-day comment period best balanced the need for
sufficient time to review a complex document with the requirement to
reach a timely decision regarding the proposed military buildup on
Guam.
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I-2537-001
Thank you for your comment. Gov Guam is currently constructing a new
landfill in southeast Guam that is projected to have a life span in excess
of 33 years. DoD has an agreement with Gov Guam to utilize that landfill
when it opens, projected for July 2011. Thus, there would be adequate
capacity in this landfill for the foreseeable future.
DoD would be a customer of the new landfill and would pay tipping fees.
Guam needs to arrange the tipping fees such that they will sustain the
landfill for all aspects, including operations, maintenance, closure,
financing for future expansion or replacement, etc.
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I-2537-002
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS identifies approximate
numbers of civilian employees to be hired by the DoD. Specific hiring
procedures, however, are not addressed in the EIS. DoD follows
standard Federal hiring procedures to fill DoD civilian positions. Those
can be reviewed at http://www.opm.gov.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2537-003
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS has been updated (Volume
2) to better address impacts on social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2537-004
Thank you for your comment. The Guam Government, in an attempt to
help the fisheries, established five marine preserves in 1997 that
included limits on fish takes and the types of fishing allowed. Dip netting,
gill netting, drag netting, surround netting spear fishing, and the use of
gaffs is prohibited in all five preserves. These preserves cover 10% of
Guam’s coastline. The Navy is not planning on limiting access to any
more areas, however, access to some areas will remain restricted.
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I-2537-005
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to publishing the DEIS, DoD
and Guam Power Authority (GPA) have discussed two approaches to
implement the required power upgrades. One plan would establish a
private entity (PE) under contract with GPA that would obtain a DoD
arranged loan to recondition the required combustion turbines and
transmission and distribution system owned by GPA. The second plan
would have GPA utilize their own financial resources/arrangements to
make the required upgrades. In either case, the customer service
agreement between DoD and GPA would be revised to a utility service
contract and reflect fees that would pay for these improvements. These
options are discussed in the final EIS. DoD plans to fully pay their fair
share of the costs incurred for GPA to provide power to the DoD for this
buildup.
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I-2537-006
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2537-007
Thank you for your comment. Numerous measures to minimize impacts
to vegetation and animals have been included in the EIS, and some
have been added since the draft EIS.
The DoN conservation measures are intended to support re-introduction
of native endangered or threatened species on DoD lands on Guam
consistent with species recovery plans. In further support of such
recovery efforts, the DoN intends to actively participate in recovery
committees for endangered or threatened species on Guam. When the
DoN and Service mutually agree the constraints to reintroduction of
native threatened or endangered species on DoD lands on Guam have
been minimized to a point that a feasible and successful re-introduction
of the affected species is more probable than not, the DoN will work with
the Service to develop a re-introduction plan and supporting
programmatic biological opinion that ensures such re-introduction efforts
are consistent with the species recovery plans and the military mission
on Guam.
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I-2537-008
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2537-009
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
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I-2537-010
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks.
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2538-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2539-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2540-001
Thank you for your comment. Habitat loss has been avoided to the
extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service (USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of
habitat that is being proposed and its impacts to threatened and
endangered species on Guam and Tinian under the Endangered
Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of endangered species.
They may be coordinating their effort with Dr. Aguon and other
government of Guam officials. Conservation measures for terrestrial
species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is
currently discussing these and other measures with the Navy and
additional measures have been added to the final EIS.
I-2540-002
Thank you for your comments.
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I-2540-003
Thank you for your comment. The military is committed to cleaning up
environmental contamination from past military activities. The
Department of Defense established the Environmental Restoration
Program to identify, characterize, and remediate CERCLA related
contamination from military activities. The program is designed to
evaluate past disposal sites, control the migration of contaminants, and
control potential hazards to human health and the environment. Current
military operations are conducted in accordance with applicable
regulations and management plans to ensure contamination of the
environment does not occur and to ensure a safe environment for
military personnel and the surrounding community. Management of
hazardous materials will be conducted in accordance with applicable
Navy requirements, as well as U.S. EPA requirements for spill
prevention, control, and countermeasures; Emergency Planning and
Community Right-to-Know Act (EPCRA); and Occupational Safety and
Health Administration (OSHA) requirements. The Navy manages the
storage, handling, and disposal of hazardous materials/waste to ensure
compliance with Federal, local, and Navy hazardous materials
management regulations and instructions/directives. Appropriate
procedures have been established to identify training requirements for
personnel routinely handling hazardous materials and to ensure a safe
working environment and proper reporting/response in the event of a
release. Scientific, peer-reviewed, studies of cancer incidents and
causes have not been conducted for areas on Guam. Cancer research
has found that most cases of cancer are linked to environmental causes.
Environmental causes include both lifestyle factors such as smoking and
diet, as well as exposure to agents in the air, soil, and water. Due to the
extensive regulatory requirements of managing hazardous substances
and military operations, current and future military operations would not
be anticipated to contribute to incidents of cancer.
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I-2541-001
Thank you for your comment. Should DoD determine that additional
land is necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it
negotiate with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
Where circumstances exist that require resolution of issues such as
ownership or value, procedures exist under eminent domain authority to
resolve those questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair
market value.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2541-002
Thank you for your comment. The EIS process identifies ways to
implement the proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts.
DoD will continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to
ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are managed
effectively and that the long-term effects of the military relocation reflect
DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2541-003
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
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that has accompanied this proposed action (see Final EIS, Volumes 1 &
10), the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely
their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance,
language and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by
western culture. While population increases can highlight cultural
differences, they also present unique and new opportunities for
cultural learning and sharing. As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2,
Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural
sensitivity orientation and awareness programs which will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans
to increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
I-2541-004
Thank you for your comment. Public comments on the Draft EIS are an
important part of the decision-making process. This information
becomes part of the Final EIS and is evaluated when DoD prepares the
Final EIS and issues a Record of Decision at the end of the National
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process.
I-2541-005
Thank you for your comment. Public comments on the Draft EIS are an
important part of the decision-making process. This information
becomes part of the Final EIS and is evaluated when DoD prepares the
Final EIS and issues a Record of Decision at the end of the National
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process.
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I-2542-001
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action (see FEIS, Volumes 1 & 10),
the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely their
concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance, language
and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by western
culture. While population increases can highlight cultural differences,
they also present unique and new opportunities for cultural learning and
sharing. As indicated in the FEIS (Volume 2, Section 16.2.5; Volume 4,
Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and
awareness programs which will focus on mutual respect and tolerance
and strive to educate all incoming and currently present military
personnel on the rich and varied cultural history that has created the
culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military
civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and mutually beneficial
military civilian relationships that include the sharing and understanding
of culture.
DoD acknowledges that the issue of land acquisition is a complex and
sensitive one with both historical and contemporary contexts. Should
DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. DoD is confident that
all parties can reach agreement on any potential land acquisition.
Further, any proposed major DoD land acquisition, such as those
associated with the preferred alternatives for the main cantonment and
live fire ranges, must be approved by the Congressional defense
committees.
Specific areas being considered for acquisition are identified in the FEIS.
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I-2542-002
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2542-003
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
I-2542-004
Thank you for your comment. Should DoD determine that additional
land is necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it
negotiate with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
Where circumstances exist that require resolution of issues such as
ownership or value, procedures exist under eminent domain authority to
resolve those questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair
market value.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2542-005
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2543-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD will minimize soil erosion through
the implementation of best management practices (BMPs). A full list of
BMPs can be found in Volume 7 of the EIS. Long term impacts to
geological and soil resources are not expected. In addition to soil BMPs,
the water resources section and water resource BMPs and mitigation
measures, also found in Volume 7, will protect the coast and nearshore
waters from erosion.
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I-2543-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD and regulatory agencies are
equally concerned about preventing contamination of surface waters and
groundwater. The EIS describes numerous programs and actions that
would be taken to protect surface waters from stormwater runoff.
Construction of new facilities would use Low Impact Development (LID)
principles to the extent practical. LID is a design philosophy that seeks
to reduce the impact to the environment from new construction projects
through the reduction of impervious surfaces. LID principles incorporate
the design of facilities with the use of native vegetation, pervious
(porous) surfaces to reduce stormwater runoff and encourage recharge
of groundwater, and water conservation. DoD is currently conducting a
LID study that will identify specific types of alternative designs that can
be incorporated into the construction of facilities associated with the
buildup to minimize potential water resources impacts.
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I-2543-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD and regulatory agencies are equally
concerned about preventing contamination of surface waters and
groundwater (particularly drinking water aquifers). The EIS describes
numerous programs and actions that will be taken to protect surface
waters and groundwater from stormwater runoff. Construction of new
facilities will use Low Impact Development (LID) principles to the extent
practical. LID is a design philosophy that seeks to reduce the impact to
the environment from new construction projects through the reduction of
impervious surfaces. LIDs principles incorporate the design of facilities
with the use of native vegetation, pervious (porous) surfaces to reduce
storm water runoff and encourage recharge of groundwater, and water
conservation. DoD is currently conducting a LID study that will identify
specific types of alternative designs that can be incorporated into the
construction of facilities associated with the buildup.DoD is also
preparing a stormwater pollution prevention plan (SWPPP) and will apply
for permits that regulate stormwater discharges during construction. The
permit and plan is focused on reducing the amount of earth and soil that
is exposed to stormwater during earth-disturbing activities (such as land
clearing and grading), providing stabilization of soils during construction
through the use of ground covers, and sediment ponds and
traps/screens to reduce pollutants getting into storm runoff and from
percolating into the ground. These plans also have specific
requirements for containment of potential pollutants at construction sites
(such as storage areas for equipment fuel). Lastly, DoD is developing
a construction and demolition (C&D) waste management plan in consort
with the stormwater construction plan that calls for the use of mulch on
exposed soils, mulch that will be generated during the clearing of trees
and low growth during land clearing activities.Once construction is
complete, a SWPPP will be developed to control stormwater runoff and
infiltration from base operations. This is being done on a regional DoD
Guam-wide scale, and has the involvement of Guam EPA.
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I-2544-001
Thank you for your comment. Restrictions to certain areas are required
to maintain public safety. DoD acknowledges that maintaining access to
important cultural and recreational sites is important. Although plans
concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action
have not been developed, it is not the intent of DoD to totally restrict
access. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders in developing
plans for access that balance operational needs, public safety concerns,
and the continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action (see FEIS, Volumes 1 & 10), the Chamorro people of
Guam have voiced clearly and concisely their concern that the traditional
Chamorro culture, including dance, language and traditions, will be
forgotten or significantly marginalized by western culture. While
population increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present
unique and new opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As
indicated in the FEIS (Volume 2, Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section
16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs which will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
I-2544-002
Thank you for your comment. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
(USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being
proposed and its impacts to threatened and endangered species on
Guam and Tinian under the Endangered Species Act. Conservation
measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2,
Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other measures
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with the Navy and additional measures have been added to the final
EIS.
I-2544-003
Thank you for your comment.
I-2544-004
Thank you for your comment. Noise levels due to USMC activities would
be associated with airport operation transporting marines to Tinian and
firing range noise located north of the airport. Noise levels south of the
airport would change minimally.
I-2544-005
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of cultural and recreational sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain
public access to DoD lands that contain cultural sites consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
Final plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the
proposed action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to
working with stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and
access that balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the
continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2544-006
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action (see Final EIS, Volumes 1 &
10), the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely
their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance,
language and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by
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western culture. While population increases can highlight cultural
differences, they also present unique and new opportunities for
cultural learning and sharing. As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2,
Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural
sensitivity orientation and awareness programs which will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans
to increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
I-2544-007
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
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DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
Regarding the proposed training on Tinian, that would only be up to 400
people for 1 week per month. The additional water usage would be minor
in relation to the current available water.
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I-2545-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2545-002
Thank you for your comment and concern for the coral reef ecosystem.
The location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative, in efforts to affect the least
amount of live coral in the area. The proposed area to be dredged is
mainly a sand and rubble zone. Since the new wharf is located in a
relatively devoid area, the proposed construction would provide
increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter
and forage habitat for juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation
measures and Best Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e.
dredging, wharf construction) to help lessen impacts to the marine
environment.
I-2545-003
Thank you for your comment. The present alternative at the Route 15
area was selected for additional analysis in the EIS because it met all of
the necessary criteria. The Pagat site will be preserved and no training
would occur on the lower coastal plain. For safety reasons, however,
all of the lands under the safety danger zones would need to be
unoccupied when the ranges are in use. DoD acknowledges that
maintaining access to this site is important. Although plans concerning
access have not been developed, it is the intent of DoD to continue
access should this property be acquired. DoD looks forward to working
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with stakeholders in developing plans for access that balance
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of this site.
I-2545-004
Thank you for your comment. As discussed in the EIS, training is
conducted on Farillon de Medinilla and Tinian now. The relocation will
require additional training on Tinian. However, as discussed in Volume
2, training ranges on Guam must also be constructed to meet training
requirements.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2546-001
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2546-002
Thank you for your comment. The EIS acknowledges there would be
impacts associated with the proposed construction of a new deep-draft
wharf in Apra Harbor to accommodate a transient nuclear powered
aircraft carrier. Dredging is required to provide the minimum depth
requirements to safely navigate the aircraft carrier. The DoD undertook
several measures to avoid environmental impacts, including choosing a
channel alignment that avoided dredging of coral shoals, reducing the
aircraft carrier turning basin radius, and choosing a parallel to shore
wharf alignment with a reduced clearance for the aircraft carrier.
As identified in the EIS, the proposed dredge area within the active
commercial harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and
maintenance dredging continues. Most of the area to be dredged has
less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is
of moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, Big Blue Reef) would not be
impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer modeling,
taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated.
To minimize the impacts of dredging, the US Army Corps of Engineers
permits for the proposed actions would likely contain requirements for silt
curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions on dredging activities
during coral spawning periods, and compensatory mitigation projects.
As identified in Volume 4, Section 11.2.2.5 - 11.2.2.7, federal law
recognizes the value of irreplaceable marine resources and requires
compensatory mitigation for unavoidable significant impacts to coral reef
ecosystems. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be
submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for
construction affecting the navigable waters of the United States
(including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's
habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
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associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2547-001
Thank you for your comment and concern for the coral reef ecosystem.
The location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative, in efforts to affect the least
amount of live coral in the area. The proposed area to be dredged is
mainly a sand and rubble zone. Based on analysis provided in the EIS,
impacts to subsistence fishing/collecting from the proposed action would
be minimal; returning to baseline conditions after construction is
complete. Since the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the
proposed construction would provide increased surface area for
invertebrates to attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for
juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation measures and Best
Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e. dredging, wharf
construction) to lessen impacts to the marine environment.
I-2547-002
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS describes the intensive
selection process that the DoD went through to select alternatives for the
location of the firing range on Guam in Section 2.3.2.5. Placing the firing
range at the golf course on Andersen AFB would be in direct conflict with
the special use airspace associated with the airfield at Andersen AFB.
DoD understands the importance of the cultural and historic issues
related with land in Guam, and in particular those associated with the
Pagat site. No direct disturbance to the Pagat site would occur from the
construction or operation of the proposed firing range.
I-2547-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of access to cultural sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain areas at certain times is required to
maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access
to Mt. Jumullong Manglo (including the Mt. Lam Lam trail) consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Final plans concerning access to
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Mt. Jumullong Manglo (as accessed by the Mt. Lam Lam trail) have not
been developed, DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders
including groups that use the area for traditional religious activities to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of this site.
I-2547-004
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services. It
should also be noted that in Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays
much of the cost ($2 billion per year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans
to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new replacement Naval
hospital would provide health services to the military personnel, their
dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B
workers as well as on-island workers will have health plans and private
clinics will provide medical services.
I-2547-005
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems, including the provision of potable water on Guam
and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to these systems and
services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law.
However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the proposed
military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort
to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit
the people of Guam.
I-2547-006
Thank you for your comment. Several mitigation measures have been
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proposed. Adaptive program management for construction would
alleviate construction noise and the force flow reduction mitigation
measures would further noise impacts by lowering peak population
levels during construction.
I-2547-007
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. Specific
recovery habitat areas have been identified by the USFWS and are
shown on maps in the EIS. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS)
is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being proposed and
its impacts to threatened and endangered species on Guam and Tinian
under the Endangered Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of
endangered species. Conservation measures for terrestrial species are
included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently
discussing these and other measures with the Navy and additional
measures have been added to the final EIS.
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I-2548-001
Thank you for your comment. The present alternative at the Route 15
area was selected for additional analysis in the EIS because it met all of
the necessary criteria. The Pagat site will be preserved and no training
would occur on the lower coastal plain. For safety reasons, however,
all of the lands under the safety danger zones would need to be
unoccupied when the ranges are in use. To mitigate the restriction in
access to Pagat, a preservation plan would be updated to protect this
resource in the future. A Memorandum of Agreement also would be
included in the Range Management Plan to allow regular access to this
area.
I-2548-002
Thank you for your comment, which focused on how Guam was chosen
for the military relocation, rather than other places within the Pacific
region. Volume 1 at Section 1.4 in the Draft EIS provides a Global
Perspective Background, which explains the various international and
military capability requirements that were considered for the realignment
of military forces. Because this section of the Draft EIS explains the
background analysis of strategic military capability locations within the
Pacific, it will remain the same for the Final EIS. For instance, this
section describes how several locations were considered throughout the
Pacific region for the military relocation based upon 1) response times,
2) freedom of action (the ability of the U.S. to use bases and training
facilities freely and without restriction at a particular locale), and 3)
international treaties and agreements with Japan and other Western
Pacific allies. The U.S. locations in the Pacific region considered for the
military relocation were Hawaii, Alaska, California, and Guam. Non-U.S.
locations considered included Korea, the Philippines, Singapore,
Thailand, and Australia, because they are allies to the U.S. and are well
situated for strategic force deployment. After analyzing the international
and military capability requirements for each locale mentioned above,
Guam was the only location for the relocation that met all the criteria.
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DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure. The EIS process
identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing
adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people and
Government of Guam to ensure that the short term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long term effects of the
military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2548-003
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2549-001
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2549-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2550-001
Thank you for your comment. Should DoD determine that additional
land is necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it
negotiate with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
Where circumstances exist that require resolution of issues such as
ownership or value, procedures exist under eminent domain authority to
resolve those questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair
market value.
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I-2551-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2552-001
Thank you for your comment. Public comments on the DEIS are an
important part of the decision-making process. This information
becomes part of the FEIS and is evaluated when DoD prepares the FEIS
and issues a Record of Decision at the end of the NEPA process.
The Department of Defense (DoD) acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive one. The DoD will negotiate with
each property owner as required by the applicable federal laws and
regulations. Negotiations with landowners have not yet begun
because a final decision on whether or not land will need to be acquired
will not be made until the Record of Decision. Part of the land acquisition
process is determining suitable replacement space for affected
landowners and compensation for improvements. If and when
negotiations with landowners begin, detailed acquisition procedures
would be developed and implemented. While the government is
authorized to acquire property through its powers of eminent domain it
has been the consistent peacetime policy of the Department of the Navy
to acquire real estate by direct purchase based on owner negotiations.
Negotiations, conflicts, compensation, and other issues may arise; these
are covered by the acquisition processes and, if required, by the courts.
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I-2553-001
Thank you for your comment. The final scope of each project would be
refined as the project is further developed. Guam DPW is currently
producing a storm water manual with input from Guam EPA to address
roadway runoff. All projects would follow Guam's design criteria.
I-2553-002
Thank you for your comment. In the DEIS, the localized traffic related
microscale (hot spot) carbon monoxide (CO) impact analysis shows that
no exceedances of the human health-based National Ambient Air Quality
Standards (NASQS) would result from the proposed action. Therefore,
the adverse traffic-related air quality impacts would not be significant.
Refer to Volume 6 for a discussion on this.
The MSAT analysis concluded that the maximum estimated increases in
cancer risk at any of the receptors due to the project are all less than
threshold criteria of 10 in a million. Therefore, the project impacts of all
carcinogenic MSAT are considered acceptable. The MSAT analysis also
concluded that the maximum estimated increases in the total chronic
hazard index at any of the receptors due to the project are all less than
the threshold limit of 1. Therefore, the project impacts of all noncarcinogenic MSAT are considered acceptable. Based on these results,
the proposed action is not anticipated to have adverse MSAT impacts.
Additionally, the MSAT analysis showed that future cancer and noncancer risks, under both No Build and Build condition, are less than
existing risks in most cases, and that cancer and non-cancer risks at the
actual receptors are substantially lower than the values estimated at the
sidewalk receptors.
In the DEIS, a noise analysis for the proposed roadway projects was
performed following the Federal Highway Administation procedures as
outlined in 23 Code of Federal Regulations 772 and Guam Department
of Public Works Traffic Noise Abatement Policy (TNAP). The noise
levels were analyzed for the long term condition (year 2030) and short
term condition (construction period). Because the distance between
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most of the noise-sensitive receptors and the construction site is greater
than 75 ft, no noise impacts due to construction activities are anticipated
except for a few areas where residences are located next to the
roadway. A combination of noise abatement techniques with equipment
noise control and administrative measures are provided in the DEIS to
minimized effects of the construciton activiy noise. The traffic impacts
due to the long term condition do exceed the noise abatement criteria in
the TNAP. When potential impacts are identified, Guam DPW would
consider noise abatement measures and make a determination
regarding the feasibility and reasonableness of such measures. Along
Route 8 and 16, there are many residences that have driveways to
provide direct access to the route, thereby resulting in issues of sound
wall discontinuity. As a result, construction noise walls in this area is not
feasible.
I-2553-003
Thank you for your comment. The final scope of each project would be
refined as the project is further developed. Guam DPW is currently
producing a storm water manual with input from Guam EPA to address
roadway runoff. All projects would follow Guam's design criteria and
would be coordinated with applicable utilities actions in order to
maximize the efficiency of infrastructure work.
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I-2554-001
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Thank you for your comment.

I-2555-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
DoD recognizes the importance of reducing adverse effects on the
people of Guam, its natural resources, and infrastructure. The EIS
process identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while
minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue to ensure that the shortterm impacts of construction are managed effectively and that the longterm effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good
neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
Some of the items identified in this comment such as land ownership
issues after WW II are not part of the proposed action and are therefore
not addressed in the EIS.
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I-2556-001
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the active commercial harbor was previously
dredged over 60 years ago and maintenance dredging continues.
Significant impacts to coral reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some
site-attached reef fish associated with dredging activities will be seen;
however, a majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and
return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the
area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble,
sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The
shoal areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef)
will not be impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer
modeling, taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated. There is no correlation between the
dredging in Apra Harbor and increased chance of a Tsunami reaching
the island.
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2557-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.
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I-2558-001
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action, the Chamorro people have
voiced clearly and concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro
culture, including dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. The
DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness programs
will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate
all military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history that has
created the Chamorro culture today. In the matter of archaeological
sites, early identification, consultation, and predictive modeling resulted
in many fewer sites being directly impacted by designing installations
away from or around areas that contained high densities of historic
properties. Thus, the vast majority of impacts to resources were
avoided. DoD will continue to work very closely with the Guam SHPO
and other stakeholders to continue in our efforts to avoid, minimize
and/or mitigate adverse effects to cultural resources.
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I-2559-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2559-002
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS has been updated (Volume
2) to better address impacts on social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
I-2559-003
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by military
personnel in Okinawa are committed at lower rate than the overall
civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary. Many
serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported multiple
times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes (“volume of crime”) and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by an
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increase in overall crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2559-004
Thank you for your comment. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS) for research and analysis
related to the expected economic impacts of the proposed action.
I-2559-005
Thank you for your comment. Impacts to Chamorro issues due to the
operations phase include impacts due to the military population, and are
available in the DEIS.
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action (see FEIS, Volumes 1 & 10),
the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely their
concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance, language
and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by western
culture. While population increases can highlight cultural differences,
they also present unique and new opportunities for cultural learning and
sharing. As indicated in the FEIS (Volume 2, Section 16.2.5; Volume 4,
Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and
awareness programs which will focus on mutual respect and tolerance
and strive to educate all incoming and currently present military
personnel on the rich and varied cultural history that has created the
culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military
civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and mutually beneficial
military civilian relationships that include the sharing and understanding
of culture.
I-2559-006
Thank you for your comment. Please see Section 4.2 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS) for
information on in-migrant worker demographics and accompaniment
factors.
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I-2559-007
Thank you for your comment. The differences between the
environmental effects of mechanical and hydraulic dredging are
discussed in Chapter 2, Volume 4 and Appendix D of the EIS.
Mechanical dredging involves use of a clamshell or fixed bucket that
excavates the dredge sediment from the harbor floor and then carries
the sediment in the full bucket through the water column before lifting the
bucket out of the water and placing the dredged sediment in a nearby
barge or scrow. During this movement, a small fraction of the collected
sediment will escape from the bucket and create suspended sediment in
the lower and higher levels of the water column. On the other hand, a
hydraulic dredge works solely on the harbor floor and any suspended
sediment will emanate only in the lower portion of water column. As a
result, the plume of suspended sediment is generally greater with use of
conventional clam shell bucket as compared with a hydraulic dredge.
However, use of hydraulic dredging is generally limited to soft bottom
sediment on relatively flat surfaces. Mechanical dredging, which has
historically been used in Apra Harbor, was chosen as the dredging
method for evaluating environmental impacts as it presents the most
adverse impact scenario.
A sediment plume is an inevitable effect of in-water construction
activities. The Navy proposes to minimize sedimentation by using best
management practices such as silt curtains and operational controls of
dredging equipment. Final mitigation measures for all dredging activities
will be determined and agreed upon during the permit phase of the
projects.
I-2559-008
Thank you for your comment. If a listed species, such as a sea turtle, is
within the proposed construction area then construction would stop until
the animal leaves the area. It is unlawful to harass or harm a species
listed under the Endangered Species Act (ESA) and the Navy is required
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to comply with the full extent of the law. DoD is currently consulting with
the US Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries
Service under Section 7 of the ESA. It is also a standard requirement to
have monitors on site during construction activities where there is a
potential for listed species to occur within the area of construction
activity. The monitor will follow an established protocol for alerting
construction personnel to halt work and will not allow work to continue
until the animal(s) has left the area voluntarily.
I-2559-009
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is considering several options for
disposal of dredged material, including upland placement, ocean
disposal, and beneficial uses such as shoreline stabilization, fill for
berms, and fill for the Port Authority of Guam, as discussed in the EIS
(Chapter 2, Volume 4). Using dredged material for beneficial reuse
projects would depend upon the suitability of the material for these
projects as well as whether the proposed action timeline coincides with
the need for material for a reuse project. Detailed analysis cannot be
done at this time because specific projects have not yet been identified
with certainty. While beneficial reuse is a priority for the DoD, the final
decision on dredged material management will be made during the final
design and permitting process. Detailed analysis of the potential impacts
from using dredged material for reuse projects will be conducted during
the permitting phase.
I-2559-010
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
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citizens on Guam.
In addition a detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted
as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction
affecting the navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN
transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2559-011
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
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I-2559-012
Thank you for your comment. Habitat assessment methodologies which
evaluate the function of affected aquatic resources, such as coral reef
ecosystems, are an evolving science and the adequacies of existing and
new methodologies are heavily debated in the scientific community.
Ideally, a standard assessment technique that accurately characterizes
and quantifies losses and gains of coral reef ecosystem functions would
be used. However, rulemaking for the Compensatory Mitigation Rule
recognizes the wide variety of aquatic resources present in the United
States and the evolving nature of science regarding aquatic ecosystem
restoration make the establishment of standard assessment
methodologies impracticable. The assessment for this EIS used an
historically approved methodology (percent coral cover), supplemented
by other methods such as the use of Light Detection and Ranging
(LIDAR) satellite photos, for quantifying impacts to affected coral reef
ecosystems impacted by the proposed transient CVN wharf and
associated dredging. DoD believes that use of the percent coral cover
methodology, supplemented by use of LIDAR satellite photos, is the
"best currently available science" to attempt to capture the thousands of
elements that comprise the function of a coral reef ecosystem. DoD's
assessment is currently under review by the US Army Corps of
Engineers, the agency charged with implementing dredge and fill permits
under CWA Sec. 404, and other Federal agencies. The FEIS will be
updated to reflect the latest developments in this review.
A detailed
compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of the Clean
Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the navigable
waters of the United States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to
the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral
reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties regarding the scope of
mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has not been developed
nor will one be available for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a
number of mitigation options, including watershed restoration and the
use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4,
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Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec.
404 permitting process, additional NEPA documentation may be required
to address specific permitting requirements and implementation of
required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2559-013
Thank you for your comment. Due to the complexity of the project, there
are two parts of the cumulative impact analysis: the summary of impacts
for all components of the proposed action (Volume 7 Chapter 3) and an
assessment of the additive impacts of the proposed action in
combination with other past, present and reasonably foreseeable
projects (Volume 7, Chapter 4). A systematic methodology was applied
in both analyses.
Volume 7, Chapter 3 summarizes the combined potential impacts of all
of the preferred alternatives on Guam and Tinian. The impacts of
Volumes 2 through 6 are discussed by resource. At the end of Volume
7, Chapter 3.3 there is a table summarizing the combined impacts of all
long-term (operational) components of the preferred
alternatives. Significant impacts are identified. Trends in the resource
health on Guam and Tinian since World War II are described. This
section includes limited quantitative data for proposed action impacts.
For example, special-status species habitat loss due to the proposed
action and current amount of habitat available island wide is presented in
Volume 7, Section 3.3. There is no quantitative island-wide data readily
available for most of the resource areas assessed and the impact
analysis is often qualitative.
Volume 7, Chapter 4, Cumulative Impacts, assesses the potential
additive impact of the EIS proposed actions when combined with
potential impacts of other past, present and reasonably foreseeable
future actions. The period of consideration for the cumulative impact
analysis is 2004 to 2019. The project list is based on best available
information from DoD and the Guam Land Use Commission database.
There is no National Environmental Policy Act (or similar) document
disclosing project impacts for most of the cumulative projects listed;
therefore, there is insufficient data on most cumulative projects listed to
conduct a quantitative impact analysis. In Chapter 4 a table summarizes
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the potential cumulative impacts on Guam and another table
summarizes the potential cumulative impacts on Tinian. Potential
additive cumulative impacts are identified for a number of resources.
Mitigation measures are proposed earlier in the EIS. The cumulative
impacts analysis has been expanded in the FEIS, including the addition
of climate change analysis and analysis of cumulative impacts to coral.
I-2559-014
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
I-2559-015
Thank you for your comment. DoD has prepared the Guam Solid Waste
Utility Study that looks at the existing and projected solid
waste volumes generated from the future Marine Corp buildup.
Estimates for this Utility Study were developed using Marine Corps Base
(MCB) Hawaii, Kaneohe Bay (KB) solid waste characterization analysis.
Solid waste generation activities for military installation on Guam and
MCB Hawaii-KB are similar. Both military installations have similar
facilities including maintenance shops, administrative officers,
commissary and exchange facilities, fast-food establishments, club
operations, family housing and unaccompanied personnel housing. The
results of the solid waste characterization study will be incorporated into
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the FEIS.
The DoD has also prepared a Construction and Demolition (C&D) Debris
Reuse and Diversion Study which addresses the anticipated waste
streams during the demolition of old buildings and construction of new
facilities identified in the EIS. The study also addresses green waste that
will be generated from clearing many acres of vegetation. The goal of
the study is to divert 50% of the C&D debris by the end of fiscal year
2015.
The non-DoD project solid waste volumes will be handled in accordance
with the existing Guam Integrated Solid Waste Management Plan
(ISWMP). GBB is expediting the closure of Ordot and the opening of
Layon in the most expeditious manner possible.
DoD is in the process of updating the military Integrated Solid Waste
Management Plan (ISWMP) to reflect how waste will be managed now
and in the future. The updated DoD ISWMP will include any new
information from studies and reports that have been conducted as part of
the NEPA process.
I-2559-016
Thank you for your comment. Noise associated with airlift, airdrop, and
landing zone operations are described in Volume 2, Section 6.2 and
referred to as Aviation training. Flight paths from Andersen AFB to NWF
are included in the noise contours shown on Figure 6.2-1. All other flight
paths from Andersen AFB to the other training areas would occur over
water. Aviation noise as a result of the USMC Relocation to Guam are
such that mitigation is not required. Please refer to Volume 7, Chapter 4
for more details about the cumulative impact analysis.
I-2559-017
Thank you for your comment.
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The Preferred Alternative for power would not exceed current GPA
permitted capacity, but would require reconditioning of existing permitted
facilities. Under power Alternatives 2 and 3, air permit modifications
would be required. The DEIS includes an air quality modeling analysis to
determine the potential incremental impacts and the appropriate
mitigation measures.The DEIS analyzes the worst-case impacts from
traffic conditions and at power facilities separately because of the
distance between the power sources and the the worst-case conditions
for traffic impacts. The worst-case traffic impact locations were chosen
according to congested intersections located along the major routes
(Routes 1/28, 9/Anderson AFB, 1/8, 4/7A, 16/27, 1/2A), which are
relatively far from the affected power facilities. The worst-case power
facility impacts would occur around the power facility perimeter, and are
therefore analyzed from this location. Peaking generators, affected by
the proposed action, would mostly operate within their permitted
capacity, and presumably in compliance with the NAAQS.
The cumulative effects analysis considers specific worst-case receptor
locations from these two source categories and anticipates impacts to be
minimal.Under power Alternative 2 the Yigo power plant is the only
facility where a permit modification would be required to increase the
number of hours of operation, while under Alternative 3, the Yigo and
Orote facilities would require permit modifications. The Yigo and Orote
power plant impacts were assessed based on the incremental change
between the permitted condition and the proposed increases with the
incremental impact threshold. In contrast, the assessment of traffic
related impacts compares the absolute concentration levels. For these
reasons the predicted levels for different source categories (i.e., traffic
and power facility) cannot be combined and were assessed separately
according to their respective regulatory guidance.
I-2559-018
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
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wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.
Combining and integrating both the DoD and GWA water systems would
be a major undertaking that is beyond the scope of the EIS. Also, it
would cause DoD to lose control of their water systems to GWA, whose
performance to date has not been exactly exemplary as they are under a
stipulated order from EPA. At this point in time, DoD certainly plans on
cooperating with GWA and assisting them to the full legal extent of their
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capability, but would not concur to combine the two water systems.
Interconnects would be planned to permit water sharing back and forth
as agreed upon.
I-2559-019
Thank you for your comment. The Navy acknowledges there is potential
for marine resources and aquifers to be affected by sea level rise,
inundations from more extreme storm events and other consequences of
climate change. The impacts may be both adverse and beneficial. The
current level of scientific knowledge can predict trends in sea level rise
based on historic data but there are no established methods for
assessing and quantifying potential impacts on marine resources or
aquifers.
The University of Guam provides analysis of the aquifer responses to
sea level change and recharge in a November 2007 study. Climate
change may impact the success of production wells in the future (e.g.,
the placement of the well screen may not be optimal if the sea level rises
or falls). Given the uncertainty of climate models including lack of
information that is directly applicable to northern Guam and lack of
specificity regarding the time and degree of impacts to conditions that
could impact the aquifer, the DoD wells would be installed based on
current conditions and regulatory requirements. Monitoring would be
conducted during well operation. If production or water quality declines
over time, DoD would take actions to mitigate the impacted wells.
I-2559-020
The Draft EIS addresses the concerns you have identified and
commented on. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment
Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F, Volume 9 of the DEIS; subsection 4.4.6
titled Growth Permitting and Regulatory Agency Impacts. This section
analyzes the impact on permitting agencies resulting from the proposed
action. The section details the number of new permits, which will be
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associated with direct and indirect actions, as well as the number of new
permitting agency employees that would be required.
See Section 4.3 for other economic impacts that are expected to be
associated with the proposed action.
I-2559-021
Thank you for your comment. The commenter is referring to Chapter 4,
Water Resources, please see Volume 2 and 4, Chapter 11 for detailed
information on sea turtles.
The proposed action within Apra Harbor (an active commercial and DoD
port) has been evaluated in the DEIS. The FEIS has been revised to
include significant sound-related impacts to the federally protected sea
turtle from pile driving activities.
To lessen impacts, the DoD currently implements standard operation
procedures, mitigation measures and BMPs that consider federally
protected species and their well-being. The Navy has co-existed with sea
turtles in the Harbor for over 60 years and in a partnership with the Fish
and Wildlife Service, monitors sea turtle activities within Apra Harbor and
around Guam. There are no records of sea turtles nesting on beaches
within Apra Harbor that would be impacted by the proposed action
and there have been no reported observations of sea turtles
grazing within the area to be dredged. The Navy will also implement
mitigation measures and BMPs during in-water and land-based
construction activities (i.e. dredging and wharf construction) to lessen
any potential impacts to sea turtles and sea life in general. Additionally,
the Army Corps permit will require measures to protect biological
resources. These measures may include the following: biological
monitors on vessels (making sure sea turtles and dolphins [although rare
in Apra Harbor] do not approach the area); halting of dredging activities,
if these animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea turtle and/or dolphin
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voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and as described above, joint
Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches throughout
Guam, to name a few.
I-2559-022
Thank you for your comment. Yes, as stated in the DEIS, there will
be impacts to endangered species habitat with the proposed
construction activities associated with the military buildup on Guam.
However, the proposed activities would impact less than 6% of the total
habitat available on Guam for the Mariana crow, Mariana fruit bat, and
Guam Micronesian kingfisher, and less than 3% of the total available
habitat on Guam for the Guam rail. Although approximately 1,600 acres
of endangered species habitat will be impacted by the proposed action,
more than 75,000 acres of suitable habitat will still remain on Guam to
support Mariana crows and Mariana fruit bats and the potential
reintroduction of the kingfisher and rail. The proposed action has to the
maximum extent practicable sited facilities and training areas together to
avoid and minimize the "jigsaw puzzle pieces" you mention in your
comment.
I-2559-023
Thank you for your comment. Please see response to I-2559-11.
I-2559-024
Thank you for your comment. The DoN is developing a Micronesia
Biosecurity Plan (MBP) to address potential non-native invasive species
impacts associated with this EIS as well as to provide a plan for a
comprehensive regional approach. The MBP will include risk
assessments for non-native invasive species throughout Micronesia and
procedures to avoid, minimize, and mitigate these risks. It is being
developed in conjunction with experts within other Federal agencies
including the National Invasive Species Council (NISC), U.S. Department
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of Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (USDAAPHIS), the US. Geological Survey (USGS), and the Smithsonian
Environmental Research Center (SERC). The plan is intended to be a
comprehensive evaluation of risks in the region, including all Marine
Corps and Navy actions on Guam and Tinian. For additional information
on the MBP and existing and interim measures for non-native invasive
species control, please refer to Volume 2, Chapter 10, Section 10.2.2.6
for terrestrial species and Volume 2, Chapter 11, Section 11.2.2.6 for
marine species. Volume 2 Chapter 14 has been updated to include
information on projected increased marine traffic associated with both
organic growth and increases due to the military buildup.
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I-2560-001
Thank you for your comment. The amount of existing and available DoD
land was insufficient to satisfy the military relocation requirements. A
relatively large amount of existing DoD land was not usable because of
the need to keep the habitat free from development for threatened and
endangered species. After applying several screening criteria, no
contiguous area on Guam was identified that could support all the land
use and operational requirements of the action. So non-DoD lands were
considered for the proposed action. The acreages of non-DoD land
needed are identified in the DEIS (Volume 2); however, the Executive
Summary (Table ES-3, and page ES-13), provides an overview of the
acreages. Two principal land areas needed for the preferred alternatives
include 680 acres of the property known as the former FAA property
(needed as part of the main cantonment), and 921 acres along Route 15
(needed for the firing ranges).
DoD understands the importance of the cultural and historic issues
related with land in Guam, and in particular those associated with the
Pagat and Marbo areas. DoD acknowledges that maintaining access to
these sites is important. Although plans concerning access have not
been developed, it is not the intent of DoD to totally restrict access
should these properties be acquired. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders in developing plans for access that balance operational
needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use and
enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2561-001
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2561-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD conducted archaeological
surveys of over 5,000 acres of land as part of the Build-up planning
process, including non DoD lands where access was permitted. If
these lands are developed as part of the Marine Relocation, then all
unsurveyed areas would be surveyed prior to construction. Additionally,
the Programmatic Agreement, which stipulates mitigation measures to
reduce impacts to historic properties, has provisions for monitoring
during construction as well as conducting additional surveys, testing and
data recovery from archaeological sites.
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I-2562-001
Thank you for your comment. The 200 meter indirect zone used in the
DEIS was based upon discussions with resource agencies which
indicated that indirect impacts would be contained within the shallow reef
area which is approximately 200 meters from the outside edge of any
dredging footprint. Subsequent to discussions with the resource
agencies, modeling with appropriate best management practices has
indicated that indirect impacts would be limited to 12 m to the outside
edge of the dredging footprint; hence, the analysis provides for 188 m
buffer area.
The Navy understands that this generalized zone of indirect impact is not
refined sufficiently to address USACE concerns and has solicited the
assistance of USACE Environmental Research and Design Center
(ERDC). The refined level of indirect impacts associated with the
dredging activities based upon additional analysis is anticipated to be
greatly reduced.
Observations of sedimentation from Kilo Wharf are inapplicable to
proposed dredging for the transient CVN pier because of its location
further inside Apra Harbor and its associated reduced wave action.
Implementation of BMPs would sufficiently reduce indirect impacts
associated with sedimentation.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2563-001
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS has been updated (Volume 2)
to better address impacts on social services. As documented in this EIS,
DoD acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
Volume 2, Chapter 16 discusses the impact of an increased patient to
health care provider ratio and the overarching factors that affect police
services as a result of population growth with implementation of the
buildup. The impact analysis in Chapter 16 identifies significant adverse
impacts to public service agencies influenced by population increases.
These impacts would be mitigated by assisting GovGuam in funding for
health services and public safety personnel. Possible measures
discusses that the DoD could take to support increased staffing of
required positions include seeking federal funding for necessary
positions; increasing the number of private staffing and service
contractors currently working for service agencies; and supporting a onetime hiring bonus of 20% of base pay for GovGuam agency positions, to
increase interest in GovGuam agency employment. These measures
could aid in increasing the number of health care professionals on
Guam. The EIS does not identify specific funding sources.
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I-2564-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoN is developing a Micronesia
Biosecurity Plan (MBP) to address potential non-native invasive species
impacts associated with this EIS as well as to provide a plan for a
comprehensive regional approach. The MBP will include risk
assessments for non-native invasive species throughout Micronesia and
procedures to avoid, minimize, and mitigate these risks. It is being
developed in conjunction with experts within other Federal agencies
including the National Invasive Species Council (NISC), U.S. Department
of Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (USDAAPHIS), the US. Geological Survey (USGS), and the Smithsonian
Environmental Research Center (SERC). The plan is intended to be a
comprehensive evaluation of risks in the region, including all Marine
Corps and Navy actions on Guam and Tinian. The Navy will develop
biosecurity measures to address non-native invasive species issues that
will supplement existing practices. For additional information on the MBP
and existing and interim measures for non-native invasive species
control, please refer to Volume 2, Chapter 10, Section 10.2.2.6 for
terrestrial species and Volume 2, Chapter 11, Section 11.2.2.6 for
marine species. Volume 2 Chapter 14 has been updated to include
information on projected increased marine traffic associated with both
organic growth and increases due to the military buildup.
I-2564-002
Thank you for your comment. The analysis presented in this chapter is
based upon the number of vessel visits in 1995 since it is the greatest
number of annual visits to the Port of Guam during the period of 1995
through 2008. In the last five years (2004 through 2008), while the
number of container ships has increased from 109 (in 2004) to 165 (in
2008), the total annual number of vessels visiting the port decreased
from 1,648 in 2004 to 1,022 in 2008. The data used to prepare the table
of annual vessel visits to the Port of Guam was based upon information
available from the Port Authority of Guam at their website
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(www.portguam.com).The number of military vessels that will visit the
Port of Guam will not increase drastically. As discussed in Volume 2,
Chapter 2, the Navy's amphibious task forces and the Marine
Expeditionary Unit (MEU) are transient forces that have traditionally
come to Guam for port visits and training twice annually. Under the
proposed action, MEU training would increase to occur four times per
year. As discussed in Volume 4, Chapter 14, the transient aircraft carrier
would visit the Port of Guam about three times per year; in 2008, the
aircraft carrier visited the port four times.
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I-2565-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.
If the land is leased, the owner's use of that land will be considered
in negotiations. Each case is handled on an individual basis.

I-2565-002
Thank you for your comment. If crimes are committed off-base in the
U.S. (includes Guam), U.S. military personnel are subject to civilian law
enforcement. Civilian (Guam) and military patrols (i.e., Shore Patrols)
would work together to enforce laws and lessen criminal activities.

As the construction portion of the proposed action winds down, it is
expected that the number of total jobs on Guam will stabilize at a level
above the current situation. The fluctuation in the number of jobs is
expected to be greatest in the construction industry. Job training for
work in the construction industry would be beneficial to Guam's
workforce overall. There are a number of other industries which currently
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have labor shortages and are expected to have bigger shortages than at
present; job seekers on Guam should diversify the industries for which
they seek training and entry. For example, the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), notes that the healthcare
industry is currently short of workers, and that the need for workers after
the proposed action is expected to be stronger than at present. This is
also the case for other industries, such as the wholesale trade industry,
where job opportunities in occupations such as sales, truck driving,
computer/administrative services and clerking are expected to increase
above the present level.
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I-2566-001
Thank you for your comment. On-island residents would be hired if they
are qualified for the positions during the construction and operations
periods. Because the number of qualified on-island residents would
likely be exhausted, especially in the anticipated years of construction
(2010 through 2016), thousands of H2B visa foreign workers are
anticipated. See the detailed discussion on workers in Section 4.3 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS).

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2567-001
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The DEIS
specified how much forest would be removed and compared it to the
total amount available on Guam in Volume 7 and the total amount of
forest that is proposed to be removed is small when compared to the
total forest area on Guam; over 63,000 acres. Conservation measures
for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10.
USFWS is currently discussing these and other measures with the Navy
and additional measures have been added to the final EIS. Our
proposed conservation measures we believe provide benefit to the
species. We have proposed the following:Four ERAs totaling 597
hectares; Additional habitat protection - 561 hectares; Research and
suppression for brown treesnake; Ungulate control on Andersen AFB
and Naval Munitions Site; Develop and implement Forest Enhancement
on Tinian (20 acres/yr) within FAA mitigation area: Biosecurity Rapid
Response Team and Biological Monitors; Wetland restoration; Plan and
implementation of introductions of Guam Micronesian kingfishers and
Guam rail in to the wild on other islands.
I-2567-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is committed to the protection
and responsible stewardship of the environment. In addition, the DoD is
committed to the safe handling and use of all hazardous substances,
including fuels, lubricants, solvents, munitions and explosives of concern
(MEC), nuclear materials, pesticides, herbicides, PCBs, and other
hazardous substances. In fact, when feasible, the DoD attempts to
reduce or eliminate the use of various hazardous substances to the
greatest extent possible and substituting them for less toxic substances.
When using hazardous substances, environmental laws and regulations
(e.g., RCRA) must be followed by DoD that are designed to be protective
of human health, welfare, and the environment. In order to implement
these laws and regulations, DoD has developed various procedures,
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protocol, and directives designed to proactively eliminate or minimize the
inadvertent leakage, spill or release of pollutants to the environment.
These actions involve comprehensive administrative, engineering, and
operations mandates, best management practices (BMPs), standard
operating procedures (SOPs), and controls in place to prevent or
minimize the inadvertent leakage, spill, or release of hazardous/toxic
substances. These BMPs, SOPs, and other controls are fully described
in the EIS document (Volume 7). Note that BMPs and SOPs are not
considered “mitigation measures” because these actions are being done
as part of existing laws and regulations and not as part of new
“mitigation”. However, if a leak, release, or spill is suspected or
confirmed, aggressive mitigation measures are used to first clean up the
leak, spill, or release as quickly as possible, followed by an assessment
of risks to the public and/or the environment and a plan to remediate
these risk concerns to within regulatory acceptable levels. These actions
generally include environmental media (e.g., groundwater, surface water,
soil, air, and/or biota) sampling and monitoring to ensure that and
hazards are mitigated quickly and effectively. In many cases, part of
remediation plan includes the requirement to perform regularly
scheduled long-term sampling and monitoring of environmental media to
ensure that remedial actions have been effective. If long-term
monitoring indicates that risks to human health or the environment are
still unacceptable, more aggressive remediation approaches are
considered. In fact, many such clean-up efforts are underway. As part of
the clean-up process, the DoD provides various opportunities for the
general public, stakeholders, and other interested parties to get involved
in the process. One such opportunity is Restoration Advisory Boards
(RABs) where interested party questions and concerns may be
communicated. These comprehensive actions (e.g., BMPs, SOPs, etc.)
will protect public health, welfare, and the environment from adverse
impacts associated with the use of hazardous substances.
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I-2567-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse socio-economic and cultural change effects on the
people of Guam, the island’s natural resources, and infrastructure. The
EIS process identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while
minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people
and Government of Guam to ensure that the short-term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long-term effects of
the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2568-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2569-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is committed to the protection
and responsible stewardship of the environment. In addition, the DoD is
committed to the safe handling and use of all hazardous substances,
including fuels, lubricants, solvents, munitions and explosives of concern
(MEC), nuclear materials, pesticides, herbicides, PCBs, and other
hazardous substances. In fact, when feasible, the DoD attempts to
reduce or eliminate the use of various hazardous substances to the
greatest extent possible and substituting them for less toxic substances.
When using hazardous substances, environmental laws and regulations
(e.g., RCRA) must be followed by DoD that are designed to be protective
of human health, welfare, and the environment. In order to implement
these laws and regulations, DoD has developed various procedures,
protocol, and directives designed to proactively eliminate or minimize the
inadvertent leakage, spill or release of pollutants to the environment.
These actions involve comprehensive administrative, engineering, and
operations mandates, best management practices (BMPs), standard
operating procedures (SOPs), and controls in place to prevent or
minimize the inadvertent leakage, spill, or release of hazardous/toxic
substances. These BMPs, SOPs, and other controls are fully described
in the EIS document (Volume 7). Note that BMPs and SOPs are not
considered “mitigation measures” because these actions are being done
as part of existing laws and regulations and not as part of new
“mitigation”. However, if a leak, release, or spill is suspected or
confirmed, aggressive mitigation measures are used to first clean up the
leak, spill, or release as quickly as possible, followed by an assessment
of risks to the public and/or the environment and a plan to remediate
these risk concerns to within regulatory acceptable levels. These actions
generally include environmental media (e.g., groundwater, surface water,
soil, air, and/or biota) sampling and monitoring to ensure that and
hazards are mitigated quickly and effectively. In many cases, part of
remediation plan includes the requirement to perform regularly
scheduled long-term sampling and monitoring of environmental media to
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ensure that remedial actions have been effective. If long-term
monitoring indicates that risks to human health or the environment are
still unacceptable, more aggressive remediation approaches are
considered. In fact, many such clean-up efforts are underway. As part of
the clean-up process, the DoD provides various opportunities for the
general public, stakeholders, and other interested parties to get involved
in the process. One such opportunity is Restoration Advisory Boards
(RABs) where interested party questions and concerns may be
communicated. These comprehensive actions (e.g., BMPs, SOPs, etc.)
will protect public health, welfare, and the environment from adverse
impacts associated with the use of hazardous substances.
I-2569-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services.
The DoD plans to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new
replacement Naval hospital would provide health services to the military
personnel, their dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is
anticipated H2B workers as well as on-island workers will have health
plans and private clinics will provide medical services.
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I-2570-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
I-2570-002
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety have been
highlighted during the public comment period. Additional information, as
available, has been provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation
discussion is also provided.
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I-2571-001
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2572-001
Thank you for your comment. The EIS acknowledges there would be
impacts associated with the proposed construction of a new deep-draft
wharf in Apra Harbor to accommodate a transient nuclear powered
aircraft carrier. Dredging is required to provide the minimum depth
requirements to safely navigate the aircraft carrier. The DoD undertook
several measures to avoid environmental impacts, including choosing a
channel alignment that avoided dredging of coral shoals, reducing the
aircraft carrier turning basin radius, and choosing a parallel to shore
wharf alignment with a reduced clearance for the aircraft carrier.
As identified in the EIS, the proposed dredge area within the active
commercial harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and
maintenance dredging continues. Most of the area to be dredged has
less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is
of moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, Big Blue Reef) would not be
impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer modeling,
taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated.
To minimize the impacts of dredging, the US Army Corps of Engineers
permits for the proposed actions would likely contain requirements for silt
curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions on dredging activities
during coral spawning periods, and compensatory mitigation projects.
As identified in Volume 4, Section 11.2.2.5 - 11.2.2.7, federal law
recognizes the value of irreplaceable marine resources and requires
compensatory mitigation for unavoidable significant impacts to coral reef
ecosystems. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be
submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for
construction affecting the navigable waters of the United States
(including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's
habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
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associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2573-001
Thank you for your comment and concern. Chapter 11 of Volumes 2 and
4 discuss the potential impacts to marine resources, including specialstatus species from the proposed action.
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I-2574-001
Thank you for your comment. Unemployment rates consider many
factors and are difficult to project quantitatively. Discussion of the
expected impacts on labor demand and unemployment is located in
Section 4.3 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (Appendix
F of the EIS).
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I-2575-001
Thank you for your comment. The USMC is concerned over the
potential of non-auditory health effects. Although there has been
considerable debate among environmental noise experts as to whether
noise exposures below the level of hearing hazard result in other lasting
health effects, the subject warrants further discussion in the EIS. The
EIS has been modified to present a more detailed description of the
studies dealing with non-hearing loss health effects.
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I-2576-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2577-001
Thank you for your comment. While the number of cars per family
cannot be limited, the 2030 Guam Transportation Plan outlines
recommendations for an improved mass transit system on Guam. These
recommendations included forming the Guam Mass Transit Authority
and implementing high-capacity bus service on the island. In late
2009/early 2010, the Guam Regional Transit Authority (GRTA) was
formed and will now be responsible for all public transit functions. The
GRTA approved the Guam Transit Business Plan in January 2010,
which includes purchasing new buses, constructing a bus maintenance
facility, and modifying the bus schedule.
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I-2578-001
Thank you for your comment. The USMC is concerned over the potential
of non-auditory health effects. Although there has been considerable
debate among environmental noise experts as to whether noise
exposures below the level of hearing hazard result in other lasting health
effects, the subject warrants further discussion in the EIS. The EIS has
been modified to present a more detailed description of the studies
dealing with non-hearing loss health effects.
I-2578-002
Thank you for your comment. On-island residents would be hired if they
are qualified for the positions during the construction and operations
periods. Because the number of qualified on-island residents would
likely be exhausted, especially in the anticipated years of construction
(2010 through 2016), thousands of H2B visa foreign workers are
anticipated. See the detailed discussion on workers in Section 4.3 of the
SIAS.
As you note, there would be an expected decline in economic activity as
the construction phase of the proposed action winds down. However, all
economic variables analyzed are expected to be at higher levels of
benefit for every year in the foreseeable future than they otherwise would
be without the proposed action. For instance, please note Figure 4.3-1 of
the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS),
which shows higher levels of demand for labor during every year, with
the proposed action, compared to the baseline trend which shows
demand for labor without the proposed action.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2579-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2580-001
Thank you for your comment. The Navy has re-evaluated the need to
terminate all subleases in the leaseback area and will only propose to
terminate subleases in the leaseback area that are within the range
footprint and associated Surface Danger Zone of the proposed firing
ranges.
As to possible sites for the relocation of any leases, such actions would
be under the control of Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands
(CNMI) officials as they are responsible for non-federal land use
decisions on Tinian. DoD will work with CNMI land use and natural
resource officials to ensure that native forest habitat concerns for
Endangered Species Act (ESA) listed species are taken into account in
any relocation effort.
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I-2581-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed construction and military
training activities to reduce adverse effects on the people of Tinian, its
natural resources and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to
implement the proposed action while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD
will continue to work with the people of Tinian and CNMI to ensure that
the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and that
the long term effects of the military training reflect DoD policies to be
good neighbors and responsible citizens on Tinian. Volume 3, Section 18
indicates that with construction activities, there is a potential for standing
water and water based vectors such as mosquitoes and related
diseases. Most mosquitoes require quiet, standing water or moist soil
where flooding occurs to lay their eggs. Removal of standing water
sources and/or promotion of drainage would eliminate potential breeding
sites. To limit the amount of standing water at construction sites,
stagnant water pools, puddles, and ditches would be drained or filled;
containers that catch/trap water (e.g., buckets, old tires, cans) would be
removed; and if necessary, pesticide application (e.g., Bacillus
thuringensis) could be used to help control mosquitoes. Implementing
these best management practices would reduce the opportunities for an
outbreak of water-related diseases.
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I-2582-001

Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks.
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.
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Please note that the water utility is discussed in Volume 6 Chapters 2
and 3 of the DEIS.
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I-2583-001
Thank you for your comment. The present alternative at the Route 15
area was selected for additional analysis in the EIS because it met all of
the necessary criteria. No direct disturbance to the Pagat site would
occur from the construction or operation of the proposed firing range.
The Pagat site will be preserved and no training would occur on the
lower coastal plain. For safety reasons, however, all of the lands under
the safety danger zones would need to be unoccupied when the ranges
are in use. Natural Resources that are seen as cultural resources, such
as nunu, ifit, dukduk, and da'ok trees, were taken into account in the
planning process prior to developing plans for construction. Heavily
forested areas were set aside for natural and cultural resources
preservation. In places where impacts to natural resources with cultural
connotations could not be avoided, traditional artisans will be given an
opportunity to collect these resources prior to construction.
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I-2584-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2585-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2586-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the SPE, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a private entity (PE). This PE would obtain a loan arranged by
DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment Plant
(NDWWTP). The PE would also operate the plant and pay back the loan
with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a customer
service agreement with GWA that would enable the PE to repay the
loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the NDWWTP, if
required, would be funded by the users based on their percentage of
demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users would bear their
fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the final EIS.
The Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir and other current sources, to meet the near-term
increase in water demand that is expected to occur off-base during the
construction phase of the buildup. During this time, GWA would begin to
drill new wells of their own and make improvements to their system to
meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. Concrete plans
to resolve the projected shortfalls in the GWA water system must be in
place prior to commencement of the DoD buildup. DoD and GWA have
worked on these solutions and they have been included in the final EIS.
I-2586-002
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. Specific
recovery habitat areas have been identified by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service (USFWS) for the Mariana fruit bat and Mariana crow. These are
shown on maps in the EIS. The USFWS is currently evaluating the
removal of habitat that is being proposed and its impacts to threatened
and endangered species on Guam and Tinian under the Endangered
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Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of endangered species.
Conservation measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in
Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other
measures with the Navy and additional measures have been added to
the final EIS. Our proposed conservation measures we believe provide
benefit to the species. We have proposed the following:Four ERAs
totaling 597 hectares; Additional habitat protection - 561 hectares;
Research and suppression for brown treesnake; Ungulate control on
Andersen AFB and Naval Munitions Site; Develop and implement Forest
Enhancement on Tinian (20 acres/yr) within FAA mitigation area:
Biosecurity Rapid Response Team and Biological Monitors; Wetland
restoration; Plan and implementation of introductions of Guam
Micronesian kingfishers and Guam rail in to the wild on other islands.
I-2586-003
Thank you for your comment.
Section 2.3.1 of Chapter 2, Volume 4 provides a range of reasonable
alternatives that were considered and dismissed from further analysis as
well as the reasons why they were dismissed. After careful consideration
of the alternatives based on the identified selection criteria, Polaris Point
and the Former SRF were the only two wharf locations that met all of the
selection criteria and are considered viable options for berthing the
aircraft carrier. Since security/force protection is of utmost importance,
berthing the aircraft carrier offshore where there is less protection is not
considered practicable.
To minimize the impacts of dredging, the US Army Corps of Engineers
permits for the proposed actions would likely contain requirements for silt
curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions on dredging activities
during coral spawning periods, and compensatory mitigation projects.
As identified in Volume 4, Section 11.2.2.5 - 11.2.2.7, federal law
recognizes the value of irreplaceable marine resources and requires
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compensatory mitigation for unavoidable significant impacts to coral reef
ecosystems.
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
As identified in Volume 4, Chapter 11 and the Appendices, marine
surveys were conducted so that the affected environment could be
properly characterized. Affected environment for marine biological
resources is presented in Volume 2 and Volume 4.
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I-2587-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive issue, particularly related to prior
acquisition of land in Guam by the federal government. Prior land
acquisition policies and procedures are not reflective of current land
acquisition laws and DoD policy.
Topics such as prior land acquisition practices are important issues but
are not part of the proposed action. Comments related to these issues
were numerous and indicate underlying social and political
dissatisfaction with a broader range of federal-territorial relations outside
the scope of DoD legal authority. The various EIS public engagement
forums provided an indirect avenue for informing local and federal policymakers of issues that are important to a significant segment of the
community.
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I-2588-001
Thank you for your comment. The use of Routes 1 and 3 by walkers and
joggers are documented in Chapter 9, Recreational Resources chapter
of the EIS. Please note that the use of Andersen South and the Former
FAA parcel for recreational purposes is not a by-right, as these are under
DoD and Government of Guam and private ownership, respectively. The
loss of access to these properties would not mean the loss of walking
and running resources as a whole, since these uses may be found in
adjacent properties.
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I-2589-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2589-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of cultural and recreational sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain
public access to DoD lands that contain cultural sites consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
Final plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the
proposed action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to
working with stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and
access that balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the
continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
Impacts due to noise are discussed in the Noise Resources Chapter of
the FEIS.
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I-2590-001
Thank you for your comment. The off-base roadway projects may be
funded through the Defense Access Road (DAR) Program and annual
allocations through the US Department of Transportation (USDOT)
Federal Highway Administration. The Defense Access Road Program
provides the means for the Department of Defense (DoD) to pay a fair
share for public highway improvements required as a result of a sudden
or unusual defense-generated traffic impact or unique defense-related
public highway requirement.
Volume 6, Chapter 1 has been updated to include a list of potential DAR
projects. The DoD commits to seeking funding for these projects.
The DoD, Guam Department of Public Works and Federal Highway
Administration are continuing to work together to identify projects eligible
for funding under the DAR program. The DoD will lead an interagency
council which includes the USDOT to assist the Government of Guam in
seeking funds for projects that are not eligible for the DAR program.
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I-2590-002
Thank you for your comment. The impacts on the Guam public school
system are discussed in subsection 4.4.2, page 4-42 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS). Table 4.4-4 in the
SIAS provides the potential increase (maximal) of student population in
the Guam Public School System from 2010 to 2020. Providing a brief
summary, at the peak population year (2014), a total of 7,937
students could attend the public school system; by 2017, when the
operational (long-term) conditions occur, the students
generated could be 909. This is based on the direct and indirect
(induced) populations resulting from the military relocation. The military
dependents would be educated in the DoD school system and should
not affect the public school system. Money generated through
taxes from the increased population and federal payments to schools
(based on student populations) should provide revenue to
fund resources for the public schools.
I-2590-003
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2591-001
Thank you for your comment. The transport of missiles is part of routine
operations and maintenance and is regulated by the Department of
Transportation under the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act of
1975 (49 U.S.C. Section 1761). Missiles would be transported by
qualified personnel in accordance with Army safety and security
measures.
I-2591-002
Thank you for your comment. Proposed munitions storage locations for
the Army component of the proposed actions would be at Andersen
AFB, please see chapter 2 of Volume 5.
I-2591-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD has been a longstanding member of
the community. The intent of the proposed Army Air and Missile
Defense Task Force component of the proposed action is to protect the
territory of Guam, its citizens, and U.S. forces on Guam from the threat
of harm from ballistic missile attacks from other countries and enemies of
the U.S. Defense of Guam will continue to be a focus of the DoD.
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I-2592-001
Thank you for your comments and recommendations relating alcoholrelated impacts. As you recognize, any increase in population, such as
the one that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied
by an increase in overall crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. DoD has studied these issues in a specific
appendix included in the DEIS (Social Assessment Impact Study). The
increase in population during the construction phase of the build up is
recognized as a time for concern for increases in incidents of
crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group of many
military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts and
misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and women on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel. Text has been added to the Final EIS to include other
possible mitigation measures such as having civilian-military security
patrols in high incident areas (e.g., bar/club areas) and establishing a
dedicated phone number to inform security personnel of an impending
incident.
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I-2593-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2593-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2593-003
Thank you for your comment. Tipping fees that the DoD would pay to
dispose of solid waste in the new landfill would be used to pay for the
construction of the landfill and repayment of bond that Guam borrowed
to construct the new landfill. DoD has signed a Letter of Intent to use the
new Guam Landfill for the disposal of municipal solid waste.
I-2593-004
Thank you for your comment. Should DoD determine that additional
land is necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it
negotiate with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
Where circumstances exist that require resolution of issues such as
ownership or value, procedures exist under eminent domain authority to
resolve those questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair
market value.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
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recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2593-005
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS analyzes a number
of subjects identifying the potential positive and negative impacts of the
proposed action. Many of the beneficial impacts attributable to the
proposed action are based on jobs and money (from construction and
operational expenditure) that will flow into the economy. That specific
information can be found in the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment
Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F of Volume 9 in the EIS as well as the
socioeconomic chapters of volumes 2 through 7. Jobs analysis was
based on the number of dollars estimated to enter the Guam economy
as a result of the proposed action. Overall, at the 2014 peak of
construction and beginning of operations, the civilian labor force demand
with the proposed action is 75% higher than it otherwise would have
been without the project. By 2020, the difference declines to 12%.
Analysis took into account historical information of people arriving on
Guam from other areas (such as the Philippines and Freely Associated
States of Micronesia) in search of jobs, to determine the number of new
jobs generated by the proposed action that would go to Guam residents.
Overall, analysis indicated that at the 2014 construction peak, Guam
residents are expected to capture approximately 2,566 jobs and offisland workers would take 15,157 jobs. By 2020, the number of these
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jobs filled by Guam residents would decrease to 2,211 jobs, and offisland worker jobs would decrease to 3,935 jobs. It should be noted that
the jobs that Guam residents would fill are based on the available supply
of qualified workers. That is, it is anticipated that the new jobs would
capture the amount of qualified workers on Guam for those positions.
Economic benefits would also occur through the circulation of
construction and operational dollars spent on Guam and the multiplier
affect (recirculation of money) in the Guam economy. The economic
benefit also consists of revenue to the government of Guam in form of
taxes, user fees, and permits and approvals. Another area where benefit
is seen is that the local businesses would be able to sell their goods and
services during both the construction and operational periods. Volume 6
of the Draft EIS describes the existing utilities and infrastructures on
Guam as well as the proposed actions that would provide the capacity
needed for the additional population. Each utility is covered and for each
one, the preferred actions (to achieve adequate capacity) are identified.
In some cases, additional capacity with better treatment (i.e.,
wastewater) is being proposed. Roadways essential for the buildup
would be improved, widened, and some bridges replaced by funds
provided under the Defense Access Road (DAR) program.
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I-2594-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of many social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law.
However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the proposed
military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort
to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit
the people of Guam.
In the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS), found in
Appendix F of Volume 9 in the Draft EIS, the number of off-island H2B
visa foreign laborers was estimated. Two scenarios were reviewed: the
maximal number (unconstrained) and a constrained scenario. In Section
4.4 of the SIAS, there is detailed discussion and analysis of impacts to
public services; some of the public services would be impacted by
temporary workers and some would not. The Navy would require
contractors who work on DoD projects to provide healthcare for their
employees, including off-island/H2B workers. A small percentage may
seek health and/or social services provided by Guam. However, workers
would also contribute to the Government of Guam revenues in form of
personal income and gross receipts taxes; corporations would pay
corporate income taxes (See section 4.3.3, page 4-24 of the SIAS). The
additional money would flow into Guam's revenues and, depending on
executive and legislative branches decisions, could be used to provide
for additional public health and social services.
Relating to the population figure of about 80,000 people; it should be
noted the figure represents a maximal figure when most of the
construction workers are still on Guam and the military populations arrive
(2014); once construction is completed, the operational population would
be about 33,400 (2016) (see the SIAS, Table ES-1, on page iii).
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Mitigation measures (as appropriate) to address the significant impacts
will be discussed in the Final EIS.
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I-2595-001
Thank you for your comment. Volume 2, Chapter 17 details the types
and volumes of waste that may be generated by activity (e.g.,
construction, transporation, operations, etc.) if the proposed DoD actions
occur. This text also discusses how the hazardous substances would be
transported, handled, stored, used, and disposed. The DoD is committed
to the protection and responsible stewardship of the environment. In
addition, the DoD is committed to the safe handling and use of all
hazardous substances, including fuels, lubricants, solvents, munitions
and explosives of concern (MEC), nuclear materials, pesticides,
herbicides, PCBs, and other hazardous substances. In fact, when
feasible, the DoD attempts to reduce or eliminate the use of various
hazardous substances to the greatest extent possible and substituting
them for less toxic substances. When using hazardous substances,
environmental laws and regulations (e.g., RCRA) must be followed by
DoD that are designed to be protective of human health, welfare, and the
environment.
In order to implement these laws and regulations, DoD has developed
various procedures, protocol, and directives designed to proactively
eliminate or minimize the inadvertent leakage, spill or release of
pollutants to the environment. These actions involve comprehensive
administrative, engineering, and operations mandates, best
management practices (BMPs), standard operating procedures (SOPs),
and controls in place to prevent or minimize the inadvertent leakage,
spill, or release of hazardous/toxic substances. These BMPs, SOPs, and
other controls are fully described in the EIS document (Volume 7). Note
that BMPs and SOPs are not considered mitigation measures because
these actions are being done as part of existing laws and regulations and
not as part of new mitigation. However, if a leak, release, or spill is
suspected or confirmed, aggressive mitigation measures are used to first
clean up the leak, spill, or release as quickly as possible, followed by an
assessment of risks to the public and/or the environment and a plan to
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remediate these risk concerns to within regulatory acceptable levels.
These actions generally include environmental media (e.g., groundwater,
surface water, soil, air, and/or biota) sampling and monitoring to ensure
that hazards are mitigated quickly and effectively. In many cases, part of
the remediation plan includes the requirement to perform regularly
scheduled long-term sampling and monitoring of environmental media to
ensure that remedial actions have been effective. If long-term monitoring
indicates that risks to human health or the environment are still
unacceptable, more aggressive remediation approaches are considered.
In fact, many such clean-up efforts are underway. As part of the clean-up
process, the DoD provides various opportunities for the general public,
stakeholders, and other interested parties to get involved in the process.
One such opportunity is Restoration Advisory Boards (RABs) where
interested party questions and concerns may be communicated. These
comprehensive actions (e.g., BMPs, SOPs, etc.) will protect public
health, welfare, and the environment from adverse impacts associated
with the use of hazardous substances.
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I-2596-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of many social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law.
However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the proposed
military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort
to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit
the people of Guam.
In the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS), found in
Appendix F of Volume 9 in the Draft EIS, the number of off-island H2B
visa foreign laborers was estimated. Two scenarios were reviewed: the
maximal number (unconstrained) and a constrained scenario. In Section
4.4 of the SIAS, there is detailed discussion and analysis of impacts to
public services; some of the public services would be impacted by
temporary workers and some would not. The Navy would require
contractors who work on DoD projects to provide healthcare for their
employees, including off-island/H2B workers. A small percentage may
seek health and/or social services provided by Guam. However, workers
would also contribute to the Government of Guam revenues in form of
personal income and gross receipts taxes; corporations would pay
corporate income taxes (See section 4.3.3, page 4-24 of the SIAS). The
additional money would flow into Guam's revenues and, depending on
executive and legislative branches decisions, could be used to provide
for additional public health and social services.
Relating to the population figure of about 80,000 people; it should be
noted the figure represents a maximal figure when most of the
construction workers are still on Guam and the military populations arrive
(2014); once construction is completed, the operational population would
be about 33,400 (2016) (see the SIAS, Table ES-1, on page iii).
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Mitigation measures (as appropriate) to address the significant impacts
will be discussed in the Final EIS.
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I-2597-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive issue, particularly related to prior
acquisition of land in Guam by the federal government. Prior land
acquisition policies and procedures are not reflective of current land
acquisition laws and DoD policy.
DoD was required to determine whether military relocation requirements
could be met by excess, underutilized or otherwise available property
held by DoD on Guam. Early development plans attempted to keep all
activities on existing DoD lands. However, as discussed in the FEIS
(Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational and environmental
screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam was identified that
could support all the land use and operational requirements of the
action.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.
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I-2598-001
Thank you for your comment. Volume 7, Chapter 2 describes two
additional mitigation measures; force flow reduction and adaptive
program management of construction. Implementing either of these
mitigation measures could further reduce noise impacts by lowering peak
population levels during construction.
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I-2599-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2599-002
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
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and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
Please see the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (Appendix F of
the EIS), Section 4.3.7 for information on Tourism. The analysis of the
impacts on tourism generally reflect that the impacts of the proposed
action would have on tourism would be mixed. Tourism may decline as
some visitors may shy away from Guam due to construction activities
and an increased military presence on the island but that would be made
up for by increased visits from members of the military who are tourists
while their ships are docked on Guam.
I-2599-003
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS analyzes a number
of subjects identifying the potential positive and negative impacts of the
proposed action. Many of the beneficial impacts attributable to the
proposed action are based on jobs and money (from construction and
operational expenditure) that will flow into the economy. That specific
information can be found in the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment
Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F of Volume 9 in the EIS as well as the
socioeconomic chapters of volumes 2 through 7. Jobs analysis was
based on the number of dollars estimated to enter the Guam economy
as a result of the proposed action. Overall, at the 2014 peak of
construction and beginning of operations, the civilian labor force demand
with the proposed action is 75% higher than it otherwise would have
been without the project. By 2020, the difference declines to 12%.
Analysis took into account historical information of people arriving on
Guam from other areas (such as the Philippines and Freely Associated
States of Micronesia) in search of jobs, to determine the number of new
jobs generated by the proposed action that would go to Guam residents.
Overall, analysis indicated that at the 2014 construction peak, Guam
residents are expected to capture approximately 2,566 jobs and offisland workers would take 15,157 jobs. By 2020, the number of these
jobs filled by Guam residents would decrease to 2,211 jobs, and offGuam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

island worker jobs would decrease to 3,935 jobs. It should be noted that
the jobs that Guam residents would fill are based on the available supply
of qualified workers. That is, it is anticipated that the new jobs would
capture the amount of qualified workers on Guam for those positions.
Economic benefits would also occur through the circulation of
construction and operational dollars spent on Guam and the multiplier
affect (recirculation of money) in the Guam economy. The economic
benefit also consists of revenue to the government of Guam in form of
taxes, user fees, and permits and approvals. Another area where benefit
is seen is that the local businesses would be able to sell their goods and
services during both the construction and operational periods. Volume 6
of the Draft EIS describes the existing utilities and infrastructures on
Guam as well as the proposed actions that would provide the capacity
needed for the additional population. Each utility is covered and for each
one, the preferred actions (to achieve adequate capacity) are identified.
In some cases, additional capacity with better treatment (i.e.,
wastewater) is being proposed. Roadways essential for the buildup
would be improved, widened, and some bridges replaced by funds
provided under the Defense Access Road (DAR) program.
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I-2600-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2601-001
Thank you for your comment. In the DEIS, the localized traffic related
microscale (hot spot) carbon monoxide (CO) impact analyses show that
no exceedances of the human health-based National Ambient Air Quality
Standards (NAAQS) would result from the proposed action as discussed
in Volume 6. The suggestion for use of car pooling and public
transportation is noted and should be encouraged, when possible. In
addition, DoD is working with relevant stakeholders to determine an
appropriate strategy to for implementing an island wide switch to low
sulfur fuel. Therefore, the predicted air quality impacts are considered
conservative as potential impacts do not consider the use of cleaner fuel
options in the future.
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I-2602-001
Thank you for your comment. Edits to the FEIS have been made, as
appropriate.
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I-2603-001
Thank you for your comment. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), Section 4.3.7 for
information on Tourism. The analysis of the impacts on tourism generally
reflects that the impacts of the proposed action would have on tourism
would be mixed. Tourism may decline as some visitors may shy away
from Guam due to construction activities and an increased military
presence on the island but that would be made up for by increased visits
from members of the military who are tourists while their ships are
docked on Guam.
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I-2604-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2604-002
Thank you for your comment. It is noted that the EIS process provides
information on environmental impacts (this includes the human
environment); however, there is a limit to the specific details of the
impacts because the information used is based on the continuation of
existing trends and behaviors. While it is not an exact science, the EIS
process along with the comments received provide information to the
decision makers on the anticipated impacts of the proposed action. It is
also noted that the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
discussed an unconstrained (maximal) scenario and a constrained
scenario. The two scenarios represent a range of impacts that could
occur should the proposed project be implemented under the current
schedule. The SIAS is provided as Appendix F, Volume 9 of the DEIS.
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I-2605-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
The DEIS describes the intensive selection process that the DoD went
through to select alternatives for the location of the firing range on Guam
in Section 2.3.1. Because of the size of the firing ranges and the need to
include all safety zones as part of the acquired lands, or conflicts with
existing land uses (housing, Won Pat International Airport), the firing
range could not be placed on DoD lands, including Tarague.
Discussion on the screening process associated with the firing ranges
has been clarified in the FEIS.
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I-2606-001
Thank you for your comment. An offshore missile defense system does
not meet the purpose and need for a land-based system, as stated in
Chapter 1 of Volume 5. The missile defense system would be in place to
protect Guam from ballistic missile attacks. As stated in Section 2.3.3.3
of Volume 5, no live-fire missile launch training exercises would occur on
Guam or in the CNMI.
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I-2607-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
I-2607-002
Thank you for your comment. The new Layon Landfill is designed to
accommodate municipal solid waste from all current and future DoD
sources as well as civilian and commercial sources. Based on
conservative waste generation rates, the new landfill will reach capacity
in approximately 33 years. The DoD will be implementing diversion and
recycling programs that will significantly reduce solid waste generation
and will help to extend the life of the landfill. Details of these programs
have been added to Volume 6, Chapter 2.
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I-2607-003
Thank you for your comment.
Yes, as stated in the DEIS, there will be significant direct impacts to
endangered species habitat with the proposed construction activities
associated with the military relocation to Guam. However, the proposed
activities would impact less than 6% of the total habitat available on
Guam for the Mariana crow, Mariana fruit bat, and Guam Micronesian
kingfisher, and less than 3% of the total available habitat on Guam for
the Guam rail. Although approximately 1,600 acres of endangered
species habitat will be impacted by the proposed action, more than
75,000 acres of suitable habitat will still remain on Guam to support
Mariana crows and Mariana fruit bats and the potential reintroduction of
the kingfisher and rail.
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I-2607-004
Thank you for your comment. The DoN is developing a Micronesia
Biosecurity Plan (MBP) to address potential non-native invasive species
impacts associated with this EIS as well as to provide a plan for a
comprehensive regional approach. The MBP will include risk
assessments for non-native invasive species throughout Micronesia and
procedures to avoid, minimize, and mitigate these risks. It is being
developed in conjunction with experts within other Federal agencies
including the National Invasive Species Council (NISC), U.S. Department
of Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (USDAAPHIS), the US. Geological Survey (USGS), and the Smithsonian
Environmental Research Center (SERC). The plan is intended to be a
comprehensive evaluation of risks in the region, including all Marine
Corps and Navy actions on Guam and Tinian. The Navy will develop
biosecurity measures to address non-native invasive species issues that
will supplement existing practices. For additional information on the MBP
and existing and interim measures for non-native invasive species
control, please refer to Volume 2, Chapter 10, Section 10.2.2.6 for
terrestrial species and Volume 2, Chapter 11, Section 11.2.2.6 for
marine species. Volume 2 Chapter 14 has been updated to include
information on projected increased marine traffic associated with both
organic growth and increases due to the military buildup.
For endangered species and habitats, the Navy has worked with
USFWS Pacific Fish and Wildlife Office in the development of
conservation measures to minimize or avoid effects associated with the
proposed action on species and habitats protected by the Endangered
Species Act.
I-2607-005
Thank you for your comment. The U.S. Marine Corps has stringent
requirements for all pets as outlined in an existing Marine Corps Order
that applies to all personnel. All Marine Corps personnel with pets in
government-owned housing and in public-private venture housing must
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be implanted with a microchip so they can be tracked. These measures
will prevent dumping unwanted animals and will prevent feral animals
that could harm wildlife. This information has been added to the FEIS.
Completely private housing off-base would be subject to Guam laws and
regulations. DoD will work with the local animal shelter to the extent
possible.
I-2607-006
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive one with both historical and
contemporary contexts. Should DoD determine that additional land is
necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate
with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
DoD is confident that all parties can reach agreement on any potential
land acquisition. Further, any proposed major DoD land acquisition,
such as those associated with the preferred alternatives for the main
cantonment and live fire ranges, must be approved by the Congressional
defense committees.
Specific areas being considered for acquisition are identified in the Final
EIS.
I-2607-007
Thank you for your comment and concern for coral reef ecosystems. The
DoD is committed to performing its mission in an environmentally
responsible manner with minimal damage to sensitive ecosystems and
marine resources.
The DEIS identified long-term impacts to coral reef from direct removal
and indirect adverse impacts out to 40 ft. (12 m) for the dredge area.
Additionally, the FEIS has been revised to include "more than minimal"
impacts to live/hard bottom and submerged aquatic vegetation.
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To compensate for the loss in ecological services provided by coral reef
ecosystem, upland reforestation (to improve nearshore water quality),
artificial reefs (to provide increased fish habitat) or a combination of
these and other compensatory mitigation alternatives will be considered
by DoD to comply with federal laws that protect coral resources. As
identified in the 10 April 2008 Federal Register, 40 CFR Part 230, the
final USACE compensatory mitigation rule, permit applicants are
required to mitigate to no net loss of ecological services and function.
Ultimately, the compensatory mitigation is subject to approval by the
USACE under the CWA through the Section 404/10 permit requirements.
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I-2608-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
I-2608-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam and its natural
resources. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the proposed
relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue to
ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are managed
effectively and that the long-term effects of the military relocation reflect
DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2608-003
Thank you for your comment, which focused on how Guam was chosen
for the military relocation, rather than other places within the Pacific
region. Volume 1 at Section 1.4 in the Draft EIS provides a Global
Perspective Background, which explains the various international and
military capability requirements that were considered for the realignment
of military forces. Because this section of the Draft EIS explains the
background analysis of strategic military capability locations within the
Pacific, it will remain the same for the Final EIS. For instance, this
section describes how several locations were considered throughout the
Pacific region for the military relocation based upon 1) response times,
2) freedom of action (the ability of the U.S. to use bases and training
facilities freely and without restriction at a particular locale), and 3)
international treaties and agreements with Japan and other Western
Pacific allies. The U.S. locations in the Pacific region considered for the
military relocation were Hawaii, Alaska, California, and Guam. Non-U.S.
locations considered included Korea, the Philippines, Singapore,
Thailand, and Australia, because they are allies to the U.S. and are well
situated for strategic force deployment. After analyzing the international
and military capability requirements for each locale mentioned above,
Guam was the only location for the relocation that met all the criteria.
DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure. The EIS process
identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing
adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people and
Government of Guam to ensure that the short term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long term effects of the
military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2609-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
The Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir and other current sources, to meet the near-term
increase in water demand that is expected to occur off-base during the
construction phase of the buildup. During this time, GWA would begin to
drill new wells of their own and make improvements to their system to
meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. Concrete plans
to resolve the projected shortfalls in the GWA water system must be in
place prior to commencement of the DoD buildup. DoD and GWA have
worked on these solutions and they have been included in the final EIS.
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I-2609-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.
I-2609-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2609-004
Thank you for your comment. Habitat loss has been avoided to the
extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service (USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of
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habitat that is being proposed and its impacts to threatened and
endangered species on Guam and Tinian under the Endangered
Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of endangered species.
Conservation measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in
Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other
measures with the Navy and additional measures have been added to
the final EIS. Our proposed conservation measures we believe provide
benefit to the species. We have proposed the following:Four ERAs
totaling 597 hectares; Additional habitat protection - 561 hectares;
Research and suppression for brown treesnake; Ungulate control on
Andersen AFB and Naval Munitions Site; Develop and implement Forest
Enhancement on Tinian (20 acres/yr) within FAA mitigation area:
Biosecurity Rapid Response Team and Biological Monitors; Wetland
restoration; Plan and implementation of introductions of Guam
Micronesian kingfishers and Guam rail in to the wild on other islands.
I-2609-005
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2609-006
Thank you for your comment. It is not expected that military personnel
will compete for jobs in the Guam labor market.
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I-2610-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This will be stated in the final
EIS. Please see the discussion in Volume 6, Chapter 13 regarding
potential impacts associated with installation of the wastewater diffuser
on the bottom. In general, with appropriate horizontal drill technology and
BMPs, appropriate diffuser design and attachment methodologies, and
outfall distance and location offshore, affects to the marine environment
are anticipated to be minimal.

As identified above, the DoD, as part of the "build-up" on Guam, will
participate in the proposed upgrade to the Northern District Waste Water
Treatment Plant from Primary to Secondary Treatment. This action alone
will assist GWA in meeting its coastal water quality standards, providing
benefit to the sea life and people of Guam.
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I-2610-002
Thank you for your comment. The Navy currently has standard operation
procedures, mitigation measures and BMPs that consider federally
protected species and their well-being. The Navy will also implement
mitigation measures and BMPs during in-water and land-based
construction activities (i.e. dredging and wharf construction). Additionally,
the Army Corps permit will require measures to protect water quality and
biological resources. These may include the following: silt curtains;
biological monitors on vessels (making sure sea turtles and dolphins do
not approach the area) halting of dredging activities, if these animals
enter the buffer zone, until the sea turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave
the area, low lighting, and joint Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring
of nesting beaches throughout Guam, to name a few.
I-2610-003
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2611-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This will be stated in the final
EIS. Please see the discussion in Volume 6, Chapter 13 regarding
potential impacts associated with installation of the wastewater diffuser
on the ocean bottom. In general, with appropriate horizontal drill
technology and BMPs, appropriate diffuser design and attachment
methodologies, and outfall distance and location offshore, affects to the
marine environment are anticipated to be minimal.
As identified above, the DoD, as part of the "build-up" on Guam, will
participate in the proposed upgrade to the Northern District Waste Water
Treatment Plant from Primary to Secondary Treatment. This action alone
will assist GWA in meeting its coastal water quality standards, providing
benefit to the sea life and people of Guam.
I-2611-002
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The DEIS
specified how much forest would be removed and compared it to the
total amount available on Guam in Volume 7 and the total amount of
forest that is proposed to be removed is small when compared to the
total forest area on Guam; over 63,000 acres. To compensate for the
removal of forest, other forest areas will be improved as habitat for
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animals through such methods as removal of pigs and deer that cause
much destruction of the forest understory.
I-2611-003
Thank you for your comment and concern for coral reef ecosystems. The
location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least environmentally
damaging alternative in efforts to avoid the least amount of live coral in
the area. The proposed dredged area within the active commercial
harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and maintenance
dredging continues. The proposed dredged area consists mainly of a
sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since the new wharf is located in a
relatively devoid area, the proposed construction would provide
increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter
and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct impacts of dredging to the
shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade
Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be avoided. The indirect impacts (from
sedimentation) to these areas from in-water activities will also be
avoided based on computer tide/current modeling performed within the
project area (see Figure 11.2-3). The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
permits will likely contain requirements for silt curtains, biological
monitoring, restrictions in dredging activities during potential coral
spawning months, and compensatory mitigation projects. To
compensate for the loss in ecological service provided by coral reef
ecosystem, upland reforestation (to improve nearshore water quality),
artificial reefs (to provide increased fish habitat) or a combination of
these and other compensatory mitigation alternatives will be considered
by the Navy to comply with federal laws that protect coral resources.
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I-2612-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2612-002
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3). The U.S.
Army Corps of Engineers permits will likely contain requirements for silt
curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions in dredging activities during
potential coral spawning months, and compensatory mitigation projects.
To compensate for the loss in ecological service provided by coral reef
ecosystem, upland reforestation (to improve nearshore water quality),
artificial reefs (to provide increased fish habitat) or a combination of
these and other compensatory mitigation alternatives will be considered
by the Navy to comply with federal laws that protect coral resources.
I-2612-003
Thank you for your comment. The EIS acknowledges there would be
impacts associated with the proposed construction of a new deep-draft
wharf in Apra Harbor to accommodate a transient nuclear powered
aircraft carrier. Dredging is required to provide the minimum depth
requirements to safely navigate the aircraft carrier. The DoD undertook
several measures to avoid environmental impacts, including choosing a
channel alignment that avoided dredging of coral shoals, reducing the
aircraft carrier turning basin radius, and choosing a parallel to shore
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wharf alignment with a reduced clearance for the aircraft carrier.
As identified in the EIS, the proposed dredge area within the active
commercial harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and
maintenance dredging continues. Most of the area to be dredged has
less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is
of moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, Big Blue Reef) would not be
impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer modeling,
taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated.
To minimize the impacts of dredging, the US Army Corps of Engineers
permits for the proposed actions would likely contain requirements for silt
curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions on dredging activities
during coral spawning periods, and compensatory mitigation projects.
As identified in Volume 4, Section 11.2.2.5 - 11.2.2.7, federal law
recognizes the value of irreplaceable marine resources and requires
compensatory mitigation for unavoidable significant impacts to coral reef
ecosystems. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be
submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for
construction affecting the navigable waters of the United States
(including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's
habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
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compensatory mitigations.
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I-2613-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2613-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2613-003
Thank you for your comment.
During the lengthy planning process for the siting of all the proposed
training, housing, and administration areas for the military relocation, it
was very important to avoid, to the maximum extent practicable, areas
and habitat that contain known concentrations of endangered species.
The total Guam population of Mariana crows is only 2 birds and fruit bats
number less than 50 individuals. The proposed action has maximized the
use of existing developed and previously disturbed areas on DoD lands
to minimize the loss of known or potential habitat for threatened and
endangered species.
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I-2614-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2614-002
Thank you for your comment. Habitat loss has been avoided to the
extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service (USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of
habitat that is being proposed and its impacts to threatened and
endangered species on Guam and Tinian under the Endangered
Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of endangered species.
Conservation measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in
Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other
measures with the Navy and additional measures have been added to
the final EIS.
I-2614-003
Thank you for your comment. Volume 4, Chapter 16 of the Final EIS
acknowledges that there could be impacts to ocean based tourism within
Apra Harbor including diving. However, economic impacts to tourism
would be somewhat offset by increased tourism from military personnel.
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I-2615-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2615-002
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.23). Additionally, most of the area to be dredged has less than 30% coral
coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of moderate health
based on dive surveys. There is no correlation between the dredging in
Apra Harbor and increased chance of a Tsunami reaching the island or
greater damage from a typhoon.
The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers permits will likely contain
requirements for silt curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions
in dredging activities during potential coral spawning months,
and compensatory mitigation projects. To compensate for the loss in
ecological service provided by coral reef ecosystem, upland reforestation
(to improve nearshore water quality), artificial reefs (to provide increased
fish habitat) or a combination of these and other compensatory mitigation
alternatives will be considered by the Navy to comply with federal laws
that protect coral resources.
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I-2616-001
Thank you for your comment. Both Guam Waterworks Authority and
EPA concur with the proposed alternative to utilize existing GWA
facilities, with appropriate upgrades. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS,
DoD and Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in
principle to establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would
obtain a loan arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater
Treatment Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and
pay back the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees
established by a customer service agreement with GWA that would
enable the SPE to repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary
treatment to the NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users
based on their percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the
highest users would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been
stated in the final EIS.
DoD would continue to utilize its Apra Harbor wastewater treatment plant
for increased DoD populations in southern Guam, but it would be costly
and impractiable to pump wastewater all the way from the proposed
Marine base in Finegayan to this treatment plant.
The universal practice with wastewater is to discharge effluent into rivers
or oceans after treatment. That is what Guam does with all of its
wastewater treatment plants. So does Hawaii. I don't understand what
alternative you are suggesting by asking that wastewater effluent not be
discharged into the ocean.
I-2616-002
Thank you for your comment. There is no correlation between the
dredging in Apra Harbor and increased chance of a Tsunami reaching
the island or greater damage from a typhoon.
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I-2616-003
Thank you for your comment. The clearing of vegetation has been
avoided to the extent practicable based on all planning considerations.
The DEIS specified how much forest would be removed and compared it
to the total amount available on Guam in Volume 7 and the total amount
of forest that is proposed to be removed is small when compared to the
total forest area on Guam; over 63,000 acres. To compensate for the
removal of forest, other forest areas will be improved as habitat for
animals through such methods as removal of pigs and deer that cause
much destruction of the forest understory.
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I-2617-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2617-002
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
and would bear fair share of that upgrade. As part of the military
relocation to Guam, the DoD would be participating in the upgrade of
Guam's NDWWTP from primary to secondary treatment, if needed. This
would assist the GWA in meeting its coastal water quality standards for
the benefit of sea life and the people of Guam.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2618-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
I-2618-002
Thank you for your comment. Removal of vegetation is considered
significant if it is primary limestone vegetation. Removal of habitat is
considered separately under Wildlife and Special-Status
species.Collective and cumulative impacts are addressed in Volume 7 of
the EIS. Disturbance outside existing utility corridors and rights-of-way
would be minimized. During construction, monitoring will be conducted
and construction would be halted if fruit bats are present. This has been
made clear in the FEIS. Permanent impacts due to removal of habitat
have been evaluated and conservation measures are proposed. The
Navy is currently in Section 7 consultation with USFWS and various
conservation projects are being discussed, in addition to those proposed
in Volume 2, Chapter 10 of the DEIS. These are being incorporated into
the FEIS.
I-2618-003
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredge
over 60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. Significant
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impacts to coral reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some siteattached reef fish associated with dredging activities will be seen,
however, a majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and
return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the
area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble,
sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The
shoal areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef)
will not be impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer
modeling, taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated. There is no correlation between the
dredging in Apra Harbor and increased chance of a Tsunami reaching
the island or greater damage from a typhoon.
The preferred action would not affect a large percentage of land
available for endangered species. On Guam, the combined area directly
and indirectly affected represents 3.3% of essential habitat island-wide
for the endangered fruit bat and kingfisher and 3.6 % island-wide for the
endangered crow. Although specific areas of essential habitat have not
been designated for the koko by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, its
habitat requirements are less specific than the other endangered species
so the preferred action would affect even less of its habitat.
I-2618-004
Thank you for your comment. We have no data or information to
conclude that general wildlife (excluding endangered or other specialstatus species) dynamics would be upset by the proposed action.
However, we have determined that certain endangered species
habitats would be significantly affected by the proposed action and these
have been addressed. Updates to the EIS have been made to better
evaluate these impacts.
I-2618-005
Thank you for your comment. The dredged channel alternative carried
forward in the EIS is the least favorable for navigation, but is the least
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environmentally damaging because it minimizes direct impact to existing
high quality coral shoals and requires less dredging than the other
channel options considered. To further minimize impacts to coral, the
clearance needed for carrier berthing along the proposed wharf was
reduced to avoid excavating a nearby outcrop of land with coral cover.
Additionally, the proposed aircraft carrier turning basin at Apra Harbor
meets the minimum radius needed to safely maneuver the carrier while
minimizing dredging impacts. The proposed basin has the smallest
circumference of any other active Naval Harbor.
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2619-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
I-2619-002
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
I-2619-003
Thank you for your comment. The DoN is developing a Micronesia
Biosecurity Plan (MBP) to address potential non-native invasive species
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impacts associated with this EIS as well as to provide a plan for a
comprehensive regional approach. The MBP will include risk
assessments for invasive species throughout Micronesia and procedures
to avoid, minimize, and mitigate these risks. It is being developed in
conjunction with experts within other Federal agencies including the
National Invasive Species Council (NISC), U.S. Department of
Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (USDA-APHIS),
the US. Geological Survey (USGS), and the Smithsonian Environmental
Research Center (SERC). The plan is intended to be a comprehensive
evaluation of risks in the region, including all Marine Corps and Navy
actions on Guam and Tinian. For additional information on the MBP and
existing and interim measures for non-native invasive species control,
please refer to Volume 2, Chapter 10, Section 10.2.2.6 for terrestrial
species and Volume 2, Chapter 11, Section 11.2.2.6 for marine species.
Volume 2 Chapter 14 has been updated to include information on
projected increased marine traffic associated with both organic growth
and increases due to the military buildup.
For endangered species and habitats, the Navy has worked with
USFWS Pacific Fish and Wildlife Office in the development of
conservation measures to minimize or avoid effects associated with the
proposed action on species and habitats protected by the Endangered
Species Act.
I-2619-004
Thank you for your comment. Monitoring potential impacts to terrestrial
biological resources during construction will be conducted by the military
and annually reported to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. Numerous
conservation measures as minimization for impacts of proposed projects
are included in the EIS.
I-2619-005
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredge
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over 60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. Significant
impacts to coral reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some siteattached reef fish associated with dredging activities will be seen,
however, a majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and
return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the
area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble,
sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The
shoal areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef)
will not be impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer
modeling, taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated. There is no correlation between the
dredging in Apra Harbor and increased chance of a Tsunami reaching
the island or greater damage from a typhoon.
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I-2620-001
Thank you for your comment. The new Layon Landfill is designed to
accommodate municipal solid waste from all current and future DoD
sources as well as civilian and commercial sources. Based on
conservative waste generation rates, the new landfill will reach capacity
in approximately 33 years. The DoD will be implementing diversion and
recycling programs that will significantly reduce solid waste generation
and will help to extend the life of the landfill. Details of these programs
have been added to Volume 6, Chapter 2.
The Navy is preparing a Recycling and Solid Waste Diversion Study for
DoD Bases, Guam that has established a diversion goal of 50 percent,
not including construction and demolition debris. The Study is
considering the following alternatives: 1) DoD would construct two refuse
transfer facilities, one in northern Guam and one in Southern Guam; 2)
DoD would implement a source separation recycling program at all
facilities; 3) DoD would construct recycling center(s); and 4) DoD would
construct a materials resource recovery facility.
Additionally, the Navy is preparing a Construction and Demolition (C&D)
Debris Reuse and Diversion Study for DOD Bases, Guam that
addresses waste characterization, processing, recycling and disposal of
construction debris. Information from this study will be used to update
the FEIS.
The study is considering the following alternatives: 1) Contractors would
continue to process all C&D debris, and DoD would construct a
composting facility to process green waste and 2) DoD would construct a
C&D debris central processing facility and a composting facility to
process green waste.
Through project specific contractual requirements, DoD contractors
would be required to process and divert 50% of C&D debris that is
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generated on each project. Another alternative would be for the DoD to
construct a central processing facility that would be used to recover and
reuse or recycle scrap metal, concrete (without lead-based paint),
asphalt concrete, and untreated wood. Contractors would be required to
haul C&D to this facility. Based on the C&D debris composition assumed
in the study, the Navy will be able to achieve a C&D debris waste
diversion goal of greater than 50% by the end of fiscal year 2015. A site
for the central processing facility is currently being evaluated but will
most likely be located in northern Guam. Disposal of C&D debris that is
not divertible or recyclable will be disposed at the Navy Hardfill at Apra
Harbor. The study also evaluates the construction of a composting
facility to handle green waste generated by land clearing activities
required for new development.
I-2620-002
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the commercial harbor was previously dredge over
60-years ago and the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral reef,
other immobile invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish
associated with dredging activities.
A majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and return
when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the area
to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand,
and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal
areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not
expected to be impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation)
activities based on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
The Navy currently has standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy will also implement mitigation measures and BMPs
during in-water and land-based construction activities (i.e. dredging and
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wharf construction). Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require
measures to protect water quality and biological resources. These may
include the following: silt curtains; biological monitors on vessels (making
sure sea turtles and dolphins do not approach the area) halting of
dredging activities, if these animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea
turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint
Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches though out
Guam, to name a few.
I-2620-003
Thank you for your comment. The DoN is developing a Micronesia
Biosecurity Plan (MBP) to address potential non-native invasive species
impacts associated with this EIS as well as to provide a plan for a
comprehensive regional approach. The MBP will include risk
assessments for non-native invasive species throughout Micronesia and
procedures to avoid, minimize, and mitigate these risks. It is being
developed in conjunction with experts within other Federal agencies
including the National Invasive Species Council (NISC), U.S. Department
of Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (USDAAPHIS), the US. Geological Survey (USGS), and the Smithsonian
Environmental Research Center (SERC). The plan is intended to be a
comprehensive evaluation of risks in the region, including all Marine
Corps and Navy actions on Guam and Tinian. The Navy will develop
biosecurity measures to address non-native invasive species issues that
will supplement existing practices. For additional information on the MBP
and existing and interim measures for non-native invasive species
control, please refer to Volume 2, Chapter 10, Section 10.2.2.6 for
terrestrial species and Volume 2, Chapter 11, Section 11.2.2.6 for
marine species. Volume 2 Chapter 14 has been updated to include
information on projected increased marine traffic associated with both
organic growth and increases due to the military buildup.
For endangered species and habitats, the Navy has worked with
USFWS Pacific Fish and Wildlife Office in the development of
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conservation measures to minimize or avoid effects associated with the
proposed action on species and habitats protected by the Endangered
Species Act.
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I-2621-001
Thank you for your comments.
The Layon Landfill has been designed to accommodate the potential
military buildup and use of the Layon Landfill will help to achieve an
economy of scale by the military sharing solid waste disposal costs with
GovGuam. Current projections indicate the Layon Landfill will have
capacity for 33 years. Both the Air Force and the Navy have All Hazards
Contingency Response Plans in place that address natural and manmade disasters. The DoD is preparing an Integrated Solid
Waste Management Plan that will address management of
disaster debris.

I-2621-002
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2621-003
Thank you for your comment. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
(USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being
proposed and its impacts to threatened and endangered species on
Guam and Tinian under the Endangered Species Act. Their
responsibility is recovery of endangered species. Conservation
measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2,
Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other measures
with the Navy and additional measures have been added to the final
EIS.
I-2621-004
Thank you for your comment.
I-2621-005
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS includes a list of mitigation
measures proposed to reduce adverse impacts from the proposed
actions. The Record of Decision (ROD), following the FEIS, would
identify mitigation measures committed to by DoD.
I-2621-006
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive issue, particularly related to prior
acquisition of land in Guam by the federal government. Prior land
acquisition policies and procedures are not reflective of current land
acquisition laws and DoD policy.
DoD was required to determine whether military relocation requirements
could be met by excess, underutilized or otherwise available property
held by DoD on Guam. Early development plans attempted to keep all
activities on existing DoD lands. However, as discussed in the FEIS
(Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational and environmental
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screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam was identified that
could support all the land use and operational requirements of the
action.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.

I-2621-007
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2622-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD has been a longstanding member of
the community. The intent of the proposed Army Air and Missile
Defense Task Force component of the proposed action is to protect the
territory of Guam, its citizens, and Military forces on Guam from the
threat of harm from ballistic missile attacks. Defense of Guam will
continue to be a focus of the DoD.
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I-2622-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
I-2622-003
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2623-001
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is committed to the protection
and responsible stewardship of the environment. In addition, the DoD is
committed to the safe handling and use of all hazardous substances,
including fuels, lubricants, solvents, munitions and explosives of concern
(MEC), nuclear materials, pesticides, herbicides, PCBs, and other
hazardous substances. In fact, when feasible, the DoD attempts to
reduce or eliminate the use of various hazardous substances to the
greatest extent possible and substituting them for less toxic substances.
When using hazardous substances, environmental laws and regulations
(e.g., RCRA) must be followed by DoD that are designed to be protective
of human health, welfare, and the environment. In order to implement
these laws and regulations, DoD has developed various procedures,
protocol, and directives designed to proactively eliminate or minimize the
inadvertent leakage, spill or release of pollutants to the environment.
These actions involve comprehensive administrative, engineering, and
operations mandates, best management practices (BMPs), standard
operating procedures (SOPs), and controls in place to prevent or
minimize the inadvertent leakage, spill, or release of hazardous/toxic
substances. These BMPs, SOPs, and other controls are fully described
in the EIS document (Volume 7). Note that BMPs and SOPs are not
considered “mitigation measures” because these actions are being done
as part of existing laws and regulations and not as part of new
“mitigation”. However, if a leak, release, or spill is suspected or
confirmed, aggressive mitigation measures are used to first clean up the
leak, spill, or release as quickly as possible, followed by an assessment
of risks to the public and/or the environment and a plan to remediate
these risk concerns to within regulatory acceptable levels. These actions
generally include environmental media (e.g., groundwater, surface water,
soil, air, and/or biota) sampling and monitoring to ensure that and
hazards are mitigated quickly and effectively. In many cases, part of
remediation plan includes the requirement to perform regularly
scheduled long-term sampling and monitoring of environmental media to
Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

ensure that remedial actions have been effective. If long-term
monitoring indicates that risks to human health or the environment are
still unacceptable, more aggressive remediation approaches are
considered. In fact, many such clean-up efforts are underway. As part of
the clean-up process, the DoD provides various opportunities for the
general public, stakeholders, and other interested parties to get involved
in the process. One such opportunity is Restoration Advisory Boards
(RABs) where interested party questions and concerns may be
communicated. These comprehensive actions (e.g., BMPs, SOPs, etc.)
will protect public health, welfare, and the environment from adverse
impacts associated with the use of hazardous substances.
I-2623-002
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a private entity (PE). This PE would obtain a loan arranged by
DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment Plant
(NDWWTP). The PE would also operate the plant and pay back the loan
with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a customer
service agreement with GWA that would enable the PE to repay the
loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the NDWWTP, if
required, would be funded by the users based on their percentage of
demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users would bear their
fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the final EIS.
Secondary treatment would take approximately 4 to 6 years to secure
funding, permit, design, construct, and put into operation. GWA is
appealing the EPA decision to withdraw the waiver for requiring
secondary treatment. If the outcome of this appeal is that secondary
treatment will be required, then plans would be put in motion to
implement secondary treatment.
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I-2623-003
Thank you for your comment and concern for the environment
surrounding Guam.
The Navy currently has standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy will also implement mitigation measures and BMPs
during in-water and land-based construction activities (i.e. dredging and
wharf construction) as appropriate. Additionally, the Army Corps permit
will require measures to protect water quality and biological resources.
The following are examples of practices that may be used: silt curtains,
biological monitors on vessels (making sure sea turtles and dolphins do
not approach the area), halting of dredging activities if these animals
enter the buffer zone until the sea turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave
the area, low lighting, and joint Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring
of nesting beaches thoughout Guam.
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I-2624-001
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the commercial harbor was previously dredge over
60-years ago and the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral
reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish
associated with dredging activities. A majority of the species are
expected to vacate the area and return when in-water construction
is completed. Additionally, most of the area to be dredged has less than
30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of
moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (western
shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not expected to be
impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation) activities based
on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
I-2624-002
Thank you for your comment. Short term impacts are considered
temporary, as, over time conditions would return to normal. An example
would be the temporary creation of re-suspended sediment that would
adversely affect water quality during a dredging operation. After the
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dredging operation was concluded, the sediment would no longer be resuspended and water quality would return to ambient conditions.
I-2624-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of cultural and recreational sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain
public access to DoD lands that contain cultural sites consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
Final plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the
proposed action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to
working with stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and
access that balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the
continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2624-004
Thank you for your comment. The existing primary clarifier at NDWWTP
can treat only 12 mgd, however by implementing chemically enhanced
primary treatment (CEPT), the plant can treat 12.75 mgd and meet
effluent discharge requirements. The permit needs to be updated.
I-2624-005
Thank you for your comment. Volume 4, Chapter 16 of the Final EIS
acknowledges that there could be impacts to ocean based tourism within
Apra Harbor including diving. However, economic impacts to tourism
would be somewhat offset by increased tourism from military personnel.
As identified in the EIS, the proposed dredged area within the
commercial harbor was previously dredge over 60-years ago and
the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral reef, other immobile
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invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish associated with dredging
activities. A majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and
return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the
area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble,
sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The
shoal areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef)
are not expected to be impacted by dredging direct or indirect
(sedimentation) activities based on computer tide/current modeling within
Apra Harbor.
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I-2625-001
Thank you for your comment. Gov Guam is building the new Layon
Landfill, and that is happening right now, not as part of the proposed
DoD buildup. DoD's participation as a customer improves the economics
of this investment and was desired by Gov Guam. DoD plans to expand
their recycling efforts to reduce solid waste generation. Even with the
proposed DoD buildup, this landfill is estimated to have enough capacity
for over 30 years.
I-2625-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is committed to the protection
and responsible stewardship of the environment. In addition, the DoD is
committed to the safe handling and use of all hazardous substances,
including fuels, lubricants, solvents, munitions and explosives of concern
(MEC), nuclear materials, pesticides, herbicides, PCBs, and other
hazardous substances. In fact, when feasible, the DoD attempts to
reduce or eliminate the use of various hazardous substances to the
greatest extent possible and substituting them for less toxic substances.
When using hazardous substances, environmental laws and regulations
(e.g., RCRA) must be followed by DoD that are designed to be protective
of human health, welfare, and the environment. In order to implement
these laws and regulations, DoD has developed various procedures,
protocol, and directives designed to proactively eliminate or minimize the
inadvertent leakage, spill or release of pollutants to the environment.
These actions involve comprehensive administrative, engineering, and
operations mandates, best management practices (BMPs), standard
operating procedures (SOPs), and controls in place to prevent or
minimize the inadvertent leakage, spill, or release of hazardous/toxic
substances. These BMPs, SOPs, and other controls are fully described
in the EIS document (Volume 7). Note that BMPs and SOPs are not
considered “mitigation measures” because these actions are being done
as part of existing laws and regulations and not as part of new
“mitigation”. However, if a leak, release, or spill is suspected or
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confirmed, aggressive mitigation measures are used to first clean up the
leak, spill, or release as quickly as possible, followed by an assessment
of risks to the public and/or the environment and a plan to remediate
these risk concerns to within regulatory acceptable levels. These actions
generally include environmental media (e.g., groundwater, surface water,
soil, air, and/or biota) sampling and monitoring to ensure that and
hazards are mitigated quickly and effectively. In many cases, part of
remediation plan includes the requirement to perform regularly
scheduled long-term sampling and monitoring of environmental media to
ensure that remedial actions have been effective. If long-term
monitoring indicates that risks to human health or the environment are
still unacceptable, more aggressive remediation approaches are
considered. In fact, many such clean-up efforts are underway. As part of
the clean-up process, the DoD provides various opportunities for the
general public, stakeholders, and other interested parties to get involved
in the process. One such opportunity is Restoration Advisory Boards
(RABs) where interested party questions and concerns may be
communicated. These comprehensive actions (e.g., BMPs, SOPs, etc.)
will protect public health, welfare, and the environment from adverse
impacts associated with the use of hazardous substances.
I-2625-003
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the commercial harbor was previously dredge over
60-years ago and the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral
reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish
associated with dredging activities. A majority of the species are
expected to vacate the area and return when in-water construction
is completed. Additionally, most of the area to be dredged has less than
30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of
moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (western
shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not expected to be
impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation) activities based
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on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
Sediment samples within the proposed dredging areas were analyzed
according to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and U.S. Army
Corps of Engineers testing criteria. As discussed in the EIS (Chapters 2
and 4 of Volumes 2 and 4), preliminary sampling results indicate that all
contaminant parameters that were tested with the exception of nickel
were below the Effects Range Low (ER-L) level. Nickel is a substance
that is naturally occurring in the environment. The study results suggest
that the materials to be dredged would not require special handling and
would be suitable for upland placement for beneficial reuse or ocean
disposal (although the ocean disposal permitting process would require
separate analysis and toxicity testing). Additional testing will occur
during the permitting process and a dredged material management plan
will be developed.
I-2625-004
Thank you for your comment.
I-2625-005
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
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I-2625-006
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of access to cultural sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain areas at certain times is required to
maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access
to Mt. Jumullong Manglo (including the Mt. Lam Lam trail) consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Final plans concerning access to
Mt. Jumullong Manglo (as accessed by the Mt. Lam Lam trail) have not
been developed, DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders
including groups that use the area for traditional religious activities to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of this site.
I-2625-007
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS anticipates that military housing
will be built within the main cantonment area. It is anticipated that the
majority of Marine families would rent units in the military housing and
generally not compete with Guam residents for available housing units.
It is likely that housing prices and rent will increase in the short term.
After the construction period, housing and rental prices could decline
because the construction labor force (not including the H2B workers who
will live in dormitory type quarters) would leave Guam.Civilian military
workers may vie for Guam housing; however, residential housing needed
for these long-term workers would likely be about 3,200 units (maximal)
by 2020 (SIAS, Table ES-3, page v).

On-island residents would be hired if they are qualified for the positions
during the construction and operations periods. Because the number of
qualified on-island residents would likely be exhausted, especially in the
anticipated years of construction (2010 through 2016), thousands of H2B
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visa foreign workers are anticipated. See the detailed discussion on
workers in Section 4.3 of the SIAS.
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I-2626-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
The current permitted capacity of the NDWWTP is 6 million gallons per
day. However, the orginal design capacity of this facility is 12 million
gallons per day. The proposed refurbishment would restore the plant to
original capacity.
I-2626-002
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
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compensatory mitigations.
Sediment samples within the proposed dredging areas were analyzed
according to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and U.S. Army
Corps of Engineers testing criteria. As discussed in the EIS (Chapters 2
and 4 of Volumes 2 and 4), preliminary sampling results indicate that all
contaminant parameters that were tested with the exception of nickel
were below the Effects Range Low (ER-L) level. Nickel is a substance
that is naturally occurring in the environment. The study results suggest
that the materials to be dredged would not require special handling and
would be suitable for upland placement for beneficial reuse or ocean
disposal (although the ocean disposal permitting process would require
separate analysis and toxicity testing). Additional testing will occur
during the permitting process and a dredged material management plan
will be developed.
I-2626-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands the importance of the
cultural and historic issues related with land in Guam, and in particular
those associated with the Pagat site. The present alternative at the
Route 15 area was selected for additional analysis in the EIS because it
met all of the necessary criteria. No direct disturbance to the Pagat site
would occur from the construction or operation of the proposed firing
range. The Pagat site will be preserved and no training would occur on
the lower coastal plain.
The Proposed Action would result in the acquisition of lands on the east
side of Guam near Route 15 and the existing Andersen Air Force Base
South property and the construction of a live fire training range complex
on the site. The lands consist of Government of Guam controlled
parcels as well as a few privately owned parcels. The Government of
Guam parcels are held by two entities, the Chamorro Land Trust and the
Ancestral Lands Commission. These entities manage certain
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Government of Guam land holdings to support native Chamorro interests
and compensate land owners for lands currently controlled by the federal
government.
In the northern most parcel, under the control of the Chamorro Land
Trust, there exits the Guam International Raceway. This entity, which is
a non-profit organization, operates a raceway complex consisting of a
drag strip and various motorcycle and off-road vehicle courses pursuant
to a 20 year license with the Chamorro Land Trust. These recreational
facilities satisfy a significant component of the public demand for racing
as well as accommodating periodic police vehicle training. The license is
set to expire in 2018. Under the terms of the license the Guam
International Raceway is able to remove aggregate mined from the site
to improve its operations, but at the option of the Chamorro Land Trust
must return the property in "pristine" condition upon the termination of
the license. The license clearly states that the Guam International
Raceway has no interest in the underlying property pursuant to its
license. Further, there is no right to renew the license.
Should DoD decide to acquire land for the Route 15 training range
complex, an offer of just compensation would be made to the owners of
the property, including the lands held by the Chamorro Land Trust. The
just compensation offer would be at the full fair market value of the
property, based upon an appraisal of the property and its highest and
best use. Since DoD would acquire the property from the fee owners,
any compensation to the operators of the Guam International Raceway
would be a matter to be determined between the current land owner, the
Chamorro Land Trust, and the tenant, the Guam International Raceway.
In the event DoD acquires the land, the Guam International Raceway
would have to decide whether to continue operation in another location.
If it chose to continue operations it may be eligible for relocation
assistance from DoD pursuant to the Uniform Assistance and Real
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Property Acquisition Polices Act of 1970. If eligible, DoD would provide
relocation assistance in the form of advisory services, and some specific
financial assistance related to a move, but would not be responsible for
the physical relocation of the operations of the Guam International
Raceway.
As to possible sites for the relocation of the Guam International
Raceway, such actions would be under the control of Government of
Guam officials as they are responsible for non-federal land use decisions
on Guam. Given that a raceway complex is an industrial activity, it is
most likely that any siting of a future raceway complex will be on lands
zoned for such industrial activities and not within lands deemed recovery
habitat for ESA listed species. Should the Guam International Raceway
decide to continue operations and be eligible for relocation assistance
from DoD, DoD will work with Government of Guam land use and natural
resource officials to ensure that habitat concerns for ESA listed species
are taken into account in any relocation effort.
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I-2627-001
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the commercial harbor was previously dredge over
60-years ago and the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral
reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish
associated with dredging activities. A majority of the species are
expected to vacate the area and return when in-water construction
is completed. Additionally, most of the area to be dredged has less than
30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of
moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (western
shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not expected to be
impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation) activities based
on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
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I-2627-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands the importance of the
cultural and historic issues related with land in Guam, and in particular
those associated with the Pagat and Marbo areas. No direct disturbance
to the Pagat site would occur from the construction or operation of the
proposed firing range. However, DoD acknowledges that maintaining
access to these sites is important. Although plans concerning access
have not been developed, it is the intent of DoD to continue access
should these properties be acquired. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders in developing plans for access that balance operational
needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use and
enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2628-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
Also please note that GWA recently upgraded the ocean outfall of the
NDWWTP. With that and the proposed refurbishments, it would ensure
that the NDWWTP would meet guam water standards.
I-2628-002
Thank you for your comment. The new Layon Landfill is designed to
accommodate municipal solid waste from all current and future DoD
sources as well as civilian and commercial sources. Based on
conservative waste generation rates, the new landfill will reach capacity
in approximately 33 years. The DoD will be implementing diversion and
recycling programs that will significantly reduce solid waste generation
and will help to extend the life of the landfill. Details of these programs
have been added to Volume 6, Chapter 2.
The Navy is preparing a Recycling and Solid Waste Diversion Study for
DoD Bases, Guam that has established a diversion goal of 50 percent,
not including construction and demolition debris. The Study is
considering the following alternatives: 1) DoD would construct two refuse
transfer facilities, one in northern Guam and one in Southern Guam; 2)
DoD would implement a source separation recycling program at all
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facilities; 3) DoD would construct recycling center(s); and 4) DoD would
construct a materials resource recovery facility.
Additionally, the Navy is preparing a Construction and Demolition (C&D)
Debris Reuse and Diversion Study for DOD Bases, Guam that
addresses waste characterization, processing, recycling and disposal of
construction debris. Information from this study will be used to update
the FEIS.
The study is considering the following alternatives: 1) Contractors would
continue to process all C&D debris, and DoD would construct a
composting facility to process green waste and 2) DoD would construct a
C&D debris central processing facility and a composting facility to
process green waste.
Through project specific contractual requirements, DoD contractors
would be required to process and divert 50% of C&D debris that is
generated on each project. Another alternative would be for the DoD to
construct a central processing facility that would be used to recover and
reuse or recycle scrap metal, concrete (without lead-based paint),
asphalt concrete, and untreated wood. Contractors would be required to
haul C&D to this facility. Based on the C&D debris composition assumed
in the study, the Navy will be able to achieve a C&D debris waste
diversion goal of greater than 50% by the end of fiscal year 2015. A site
for the central processing facility is currently being evaluated but will
most likely be located in northern Guam. Disposal of C&D debris that is
not divertible or recyclable will be disposed at the Navy Hardfill at Apra
Harbor. The study also evaluates the construction of a composting
facility to handle green waste generated by land clearing activities
required for new development.
I-2628-003
Thank you for your comment. Shipping by air will not affect CVN
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operations. As identified in the EIS, the proposed dredged area within
the commercial harbor was previously dredge over 60-years ago and
the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral reef, other immobile
invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish associated with dredging
activities. A majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and
return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the
area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble,
sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The
shoal areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef)
are not expected to be impacted by dredging direct or indirect
(sedimentation) activities based on computer tide/current modeling within
Apra Harbor.
The Navy currently has standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy will also implement mitigation measures and BMPs
during in-water and land-based construction activities (i.e. dredging and
wharf construction). Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require
measures to protect water quality and biological resources. These may
include the following: silt curtains; biological monitors on vessels (making
sure sea turtles and dolphins do not approach the area); halting of
dredging activities, if these animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea
turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint
Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches though out
Guam, to name a few.
I-2628-004
Thank you for your comment. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), Section 4.3.7 for
information on Tourism. The analysis of the impacts on tourism generally
reflect that the impacts of the proposed action would have on tourism
would be mixed. Tourism may decline as some visitors may shy away
from Guam due to construction activities and an increased military
presence on the island but that would be made up for by increased visits
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from members of the military who are tourists while their ships are
docked on Guam.
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I-2629-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2629-002
Thank you for your comment. A sediment plume is an inevitable effect of
in-water construction activities. The Navy proposes to minimize
sedimentation by using best management practices such as silt curtains
and operational controls of dredging equipment. Turbidity monitoring will
be performed during in-water work, and if water quality standards are
exceeded, the work will cease until ambient conditions are reached and
the silt curtain has been modified. Final mitigation measures for all
dredging activities will be determined and agreed upon during the permit
phase of the projects.
I-2629-003
Thank you for your comment. The DoD carefully considered all requests
to extend the length of the comment period beyond the 45-day minimum
required by NEPA. In evaluating multiple options, DoD leadership
determined that a 90-day comment period best balanced the need for
sufficient time to review a complex document with the requirement to
reach a timely decision regarding the proposed military buildup on
Guam.
The proposed actions are complex and have many components. In
order to characterize the affected environment and potential impacts,
sufficient detail needed to be included in the DEIS. The DEIS was
broken down by Volumes for each major action, and the Executive
Summary provides an overview of the proposed actions to facilitate
readability. The DEIS was developed with the intent to balance
readability with sufficient technical information.

I-2629-004
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the commercial harbor was previously dredge over
60-years ago and the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral
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reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish
associated with dredging activities. A majority of the species are
expected to vacate the area and return when in-water construction
is completed. Additionally, most of the area to be dredged has less than
30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of
moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (western
shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not expected to be
impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation) activities based
on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
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I-2630-001
Thank you for your comment, which focused on how Guam was chosen
for the military relocation, rather than other places within the Pacific
region. Volume 1 at Section 1.4 in the Draft EIS provides a Global
Perspective Background, which explains the various international and
military capability requirements that were considered for the realignment
of military forces. Because this section of the Draft EIS explains the
background analysis of strategic military capability locations within the
Pacific, it will remain the same for the Final EIS. For instance, this
section describes how several locations were considered throughout the
Pacific region for the military relocation based upon 1) response times,
2) freedom of action (the ability of the U.S. to use bases and training
facilities freely and without restriction at a particular locale), and 3)
international treaties and agreements with Japan and other Western
Pacific allies. The U.S. locations in the Pacific region considered for the
military relocation were Hawaii, Alaska, California, and Guam. Non-U.S.
locations considered included Korea, the Philippines, Singapore,
Thailand, and Australia, because they are allies to the U.S. and are well
situated for strategic force deployment. After analyzing the international
and military capability requirements for each locale mentioned above,
Guam was the only location for the relocation that met all the criteria.
DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure. The EIS process
identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing
adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the people and
Government of Guam to ensure that the short term impacts of
construction are managed effectively and that the long term effects of the
military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2630-002
Thank you for your comment. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
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(USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being
proposed and its impacts to threatened and endangered species on
Guam and Tinian under the Endangered Species Act. Their
responsibility is recovery of endangered species. Conservation
measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2,
Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other measures
with the Navy and additional measures have been added to the final
EIS.
I-2630-003
Thank you for your comment. The existing primary clarifiers at NDWWTP
can treat only 12 mgd, however byimplementing chemically enhanced
primary treatment (CEPT), the plant can treat 12.75 mgd and meet
effluent discharge requirements. So all the wastewater 12.75 mgd
conveyed to the plant during 2014 will be treated using CEPT. The
permit needs to be updated.
I-2630-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of access to cultural sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain areas at certain times is required to
maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access
to Mt. Jumullong Manglo (including the Mt. Lam Lam trail) consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Final plans concerning access to
Mt. Jumullong Manglo (as accessed by the Mt. Lam Lam trail) have not
been developed, DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders
including groups that use the area for traditional religious activities to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of this site.
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I-2631-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
Overall capacity of the NDWWTP is also being discussed with GWA. It
may result in an overall expansion for future planning. Results of these
discussions have been included in the Final EIS.
I-2631-002
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2631-003
Thank you for your comment and concern for coral reef ecosystems. The
DoD is committed to performing its mission in an environmentally
responsible manner with minimal damage to sensitive ecosystems and
marine resources.
As part of the military "build-up" of Guam, increased wastewater will be
received at GWA's and Navy Waste Water Treatment Plant (WWTPs).
GWAs southern plants may not be able to handle this increased flow
resulting in an adverse effect on receiving waters.
Best management practices (BMPs) and mitigation measures will
minimize the potential impacts of the proposed action. These BMPs and
potential mitigation measures are described primarily in Volumes 2, 4,
and 7.Mitigation measures will be utilized (i.e. flocculants) to help solids
and pollutants drop out prior to discharge. Additionally, the DoD will be
participating in the refurbishment and upgrade of Guam's Northern
District WWTP. This action alone will assist the GWA in meeting its
coastal water quality standards for the benefit of sea life and people of
Guam
I-2631-004
Thank you for your comment. The proposed actions are complex and
have many components. In order to characterize the affected
environment and potential impacts, sufficient detail needed to be
included in the Draft EIS. The Draft EIS was broken down by Volumes
for each major action, and the Executive Summary provides an overview
of the proposed actions to facilitate readability. The Draft EIS was
developed with the intent to balance readability with sufficient technical
information.
I-2631-005
Thank you for your comment and concern for the environment
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surrounding Guam. The Navy currently has standard operation
procedures, mitigation measures and BMPs that consider federally
protected species and their well-being. The Navy will implement
mitigation measures and BMPs during in-water and land-based
construction activities (i.e. dredging and wharf construction) as
appropriate. One of the potential options for mitigation is mangrove
enhancement. Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require measures
to protect water quality and biological resources. Some examples of
these may include the following: silt curtains, biological monitors on
vessels (making sure sea turtles and dolphins do not approach the area),
halting of dredging activities if these animals enter the buffer zone until
the sea turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and
joint Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches
though out Guam.
I-2631-006
Thank you for your comment and concern for coral reef ecosystems. As
identified in the EIS, the proposed dredged area within the commercial
harbor was previously dredge over 60-years ago and the EIS did
identified significant impacts to coral reef, other immobile invertebrates,
and some site-attached reef fish associated with dredging activities. A
majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and return when
in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the area to be
dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and
algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas
(western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not
expected to be impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation)
activities based on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
I-2631-007
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the commercial harbor was previously dredge over
60-years ago and the EIS did identified significant impacts to coral
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reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some site-attached reef fish
associated with dredging activities. A majority of the species are
expected to vacate the area and return when in-water construction
is completed. Additionally, most of the area to be dredged has less than
30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of
moderate health based on dive surveys. The shoal areas (western
shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) are not expected to be
impacted by dredging direct or indirect (sedimentation) activities based
on computer tide/current modeling within Apra Harbor.
The Navy currently has standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy will also implement mitigation measures and BMPs
during in-water and land-based construction activities (i.e. dredging and
wharf construction). Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require
measures to protect biological resources, including water quality. These
measures may include the following: biological monitors on vessels
(making sure sea turtles and dolphins do not approach the area); halting
of dredging activities, if these animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea
turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint
Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches though out
Guam, to name a few.
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I-2632-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2632-002
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2632-003
Thank you for your comment. The Navy currently has standard operation
procedures, mitigation measures and BMPs that consider federally
protected species and their well-being. The Navy will also implement
mitigation measures and BMPs during in-water and land-based
construction activities (i.e. dredging and wharf construction). Additionally,
the Army Corps permit will require measures to protect biological
resources, including water quality. These measures may include the
following: biological monitors on vessels (making sure sea turtles and
dolphins do not approach the area); halting of dredging activities, if
these animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea turtle and/or dolphin
voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint Navy/Guam Resource
Agency monitoring of nesting beaches though out Guam, to name a few.
The location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to avoid the least amount
of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged area within the active
commercial harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and
maintenance dredging continues. The proposed dredged
area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since the new
wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed construction
would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and
potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct impacts of
dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western Shoals, Middle
Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be avoided. The indirect
impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from in-water activities will
also be avoided based on computer tide/current modeling performed
within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3).There is no correlation
between the dredging in Apra Harbor and increased chance of a
Tsunami reaching the island or greater damage from a typhoon.
I-2632-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of cultural and recreational sites located on DoD property in
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Guam. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain
public access to DoD lands that contain cultural sites consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
Final plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the
proposed action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to
working with stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and
access that balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the
continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
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I-2633-001
Thank you for your comment. Proposed construction activities supporting
aircraft carrier berthing activities would be conducted in accordance with
federal and local safety guidelines to ensure a safe work environment.
The EIS clarifies that dredging frequency and duration would be
determined at the final design stage. As discussed in Volume 4, Section
6, construction and operations occurring both onshore and offshore and
would produce noise levels that result in less than significant impacts.
Although pile driving activities would generate high noise levels at the
source, the noise level at the nearest receptor is well within acceptable
limits. Therefore, no noise mitigation measures have been determined to
be necessary for the proposed aircraft carrier berthing.
The differences between the environmental effects of mechanical and
hydraulic dredging are discussed in Chapter 2, Volume 4 and Appendix
D of the EIS. Mechanical dredging involves use of a clamshell or fixed
bucket that excavates the dredge sediment from the harbor floor and
then carries the sediment in the full bucket through the water column
before lifting the bucket out of the water and placing the dredged
sediment in a nearby barge or scrow. During this movement, a small
fraction of the collected sediment will escape from the bucket and create
suspended sediment in the lower and higher levels of the water column.
On the other hand, a hydraulic dredge works solely on the harbor floor
and any suspended sediment will emanate only in the lower portion of
water column. As a result, the plume of suspended sediment is
generally greater with use of conventional clam shell bucket as
compared with a hydraulic dredge. However, use of hydraulic dredging is
generally limited to soft bottom sediment on relatively flat surfaces.
Mechanical dredging, which has historically been used in Apra Harbor,
was chosen as the dredging method for evaluating environmental
impacts as it presents the most adverse impact scenario.
A sediment plume is an inevitable effect of in-water construction
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activities. The Navy proposes to minimize sedimentation by using best
management practices such as silt curtains and operational controls of
dredging equipment. Final mitigation measures for all dredging activities
will be determined and agreed upon during the permit phase of the
projects.
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is considering several options for
disposal of dredged material, including upland placement, ocean
disposal, and beneficial uses such as shoreline stabilization, fill for
berms, and fill for the Port Authority of Guam, as discussed in the EIS
(Chapter 2, Volume 4). Using dredged material for beneficial reuse
projects would depend upon the suitability of the material for these
projects as well as whether the proposed action timeline coincides with
the need for material for a reuse project. Detailed analysis cannot be
done at this time because specific projects have not yet been identified
with certainty. While beneficial reuse is a priority for the DoD, the final
decision on dredged material management will be made during the final
design and permitting process. Detailed analysis of the potential impacts
from using dredged material for reuse projects will be conducted during
the permitting phase.
I-2633-002
Thank you for your comment. As identified in the EIS, the proposed
dredged area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredge
over 60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. Significant
impacts to coral reef, other immobile invertebrates, and some siteattached reef fish associated with dredging activities will be seen,
however, a majority of the species are expected to vacate the area and
return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally, most of the
area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e. 60% rubble,
sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive surveys.
Based on analysis provided in the EIS, impacts to subsistence
fishing/collecting from the proposed action would be minimal; returning to
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baseline conditions after construction is complete.
Since the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. The shoal
areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals, big blue reef) will not
be impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on computer modeling,
taking into account tides and currents, there are no indirect
(sedimentation) impacts anticipated. There is no correlation between the
dredging in Apra Harbor and increased chance of a Tsunami reaching
the island or greater damage from a typhoon. A detailed compensatory
mitigation plan would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404
permit application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the
United States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing
review of DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef
ecosystems and associated uncertainties regarding the scope of
mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has not been developed
nor will one be available for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a
number of mitigation options, including watershed restoration and the
use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4,
Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec.
404 permitting process, additional NEPA documentation may be required
to address specific permitting requirements and implementation of
required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2634-001
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3).
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
I-2634-002
Thank you for your comment. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), Section 4.3.7 for
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information on Tourism. The analysis of the impacts on tourism generally
reflect that the impacts of the proposed action would have on tourism
would be mixed. Tourism may decline as some visitors may shy away
from Guam due to construction activities and an increased military
presence on the island but that would be made up for by increased visits
from members of the military who are tourists while their ships are
docked on Guam.
I-2634-003
Thank you for your comment. The EIS acknowledges that dredging
would result in short-term, localized impacts to water quality as
discussed in Section 4.2.2.2, Volume 4. As noted in this Section, there
would be short-term increases in turbidity, short-term decreases in
dissolved oxygen, and resuspension of sediments possibly containing
metals. Wharf construction and dredging activities in Apra Harbor have
shown that there has only been short term, localized impacts to water
quality with the use of BMPs. There have been no violations of water
quality standards reported. It is anticipated that construction and
dredging activities associated with the proposed transient CVN wharf
would be consistent with previous actions regarding impacts to water
quality.
As part of the CWA Section 404 permitting process, the DoD would
conduct appropriate modeling prior to obtaining a CWA Section 401
Water Quality Certificate for in-water construction.
Habitat assessment methodologies which evaluate the function of
affected aquatic resources, such as coral reef ecosystems, are an
evolving science and the adequacies of existing and new methodologies
are heavily debated in the scientific community. Ideally, a standard
assessment technique that accurately characterizes and quantifies
losses and gains of coral reef ecosystem functions would be used.
However, rulemaking for the Compensatory Mitigation Rule recognizes
the wide variety of aquatic resources present in the United States and
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the evolving nature of science regarding aquatic ecosystem restoration
make the establishment of standard assessment methodologies
impracticable. The assessment for this EIS used an historically
approved methodology (percent coral cover), supplemented by other
methods such as the use of Light Detection and Ranging (LIDAR)
satellite photos, for quantifying impacts to affected coral reef ecosystems
impacted by the proposed transient CVN wharf and associated
dredging. DoD believes that use of the percent coral cover
methodology, supplemented by use of LIDAR satellite photos, is the
"best currently available science" to attempt to capture the thousands of
elements that comprise the function of a coral reef ecosystem. DoD's
assessment is currently under review by the US Army Corps of
Engineers, the agency charged with implementing dredge and fill permits
under CWA Sec. 404, and other Federal agencies. The FEIS will be
updated to reflect the latest developments in this review. A detailed
compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of the Clean
Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the navigable
waters of the United States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to
the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral
reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties regarding the scope of
mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has not been developed
nor will one be available for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a
number of mitigation options, including watershed restoration and the
use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4,
Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec.
404 permitting process, additional NEPA documentation may be required
to address specific permitting requirements and implementation of
required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2635-001
Thank you for your comment. GovGuam is required to construct a new
landfill (Layon Landfill in southern Guam). The Layon Landfill has been
designed to accommodate the potential military buildup and use of the
Layon Landfill will help to achieve an economy of scale by DoD sharing
solid waste disposal costs with GovGuam. Current projections indicate
the Layon Landfill will have capacity for 33 years. The new landfill will
comply with all current solid waste regulations which include placing an
impermeable liner beneath the waste, and a final cover over the waste
after the landfill is closed. The regulations also require that a landfill gas
control system and leachate collection systems be installed to prevent
contamination to the environment. In addition, quarterly gas and
groundwater monitoring will be performed at the landfill to assure no
contamination has occurred.
I-2635-002
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of
habitat that is being proposed and its impacts to threatened and
endangered species on Guam and Tinian under the Endangered
Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of endangered species.
They may be coordinating their effort with Dr. Aguon and other
government of Guam officials. Conservation measures for terrestrial
species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is
currently discussing these and other measures with the Navy and
additional measures have been added to the final EIS.
I-2635-003
Thank you for your Comments and opinions. Please see Section 4.3.7 of
the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Sudy (Appendix F of the DEIS)
for information on expected impacts on Tourism.
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I-2635-004
Thank you for your comment and concern for the environment
surrounding Guam. The Navy currently has standard operation
procedures, mitigation measures and BMPs that consider federally
protected species and their well-being. The Navy will implement
mitigation measures and BMPs during in-water and land-based
construction activities (i.e. dredging and wharf construction) as
appropriate. Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require measures to
protect water quality and biological resources. Some examples of these
may include the following: silt curtains, biological monitors on vessels
(making sure sea turtles and dolphins do not approach the area), halting
of dredging activities if these animals enter the buffer zone until the sea
turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint
Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches though out
Guam.
I-2635-005
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3).
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
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the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
I-2635-006
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.

I-2635-007
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
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that has accompanied this proposed action (see Final EIS, Volumes 1 &
10), the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely
their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance,
language and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by
western culture. While population increases can highlight cultural
differences, they also present unique and new opportunities for
cultural learning and sharing. As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2,
Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural
sensitivity orientation and awareness programs which will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans
to increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
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I-2636-001
Thank you for your comments. Aircraft safety is always major concern.
Anderson AFB would continue to have a Crash Fire and Firefighting
Rescue capability required by the USAF and DoD regulations for the
proposed increase of military aircraft flying from the airfield. Aircraft
activity would increase approximately 46% but would still be below
historical use of the airfield. Flight tracks would be random following
visual flight rules and would not significantly increase noise from current
levels. Proposed flights are compared in Volume 2, Chapter 2.4.
I-2636-002
Thank you for your comment. Soundproofing by the USMC in high noise
areas is not planned at this time because of several factors. Each
individual structure has noise reduction capabilities and the average
reduction for windows closed is about 25 dBA and 15 dBA with windows
open (personal communication, Czech 2010). The amount of reduction
for a specific structure depends upon many factors including; source and
intensity of the noise, age of the structure, quality of construction, type
and quality of building materials, topography, other structures nearby,
and the proximity of trees around the structure. Furthermore, at this time
funds for soundproofing are not allowed because regulations prohibit
using USMC project funds for improvements to property which the
Navy/USMC does not have a real property interest.
I-2636-003
Thank you for your comment. Volume 2, Section 16 provides a brief
discussion of the overarching factors that affect public safety services on
Guam. This section also discusses possible measures that the DoD
could take to support increased staffing of required positions. These
measures include seeking federal funding for necessary positions;
increasing the number of private staffing and service contractors
currently working for service agencies; and supporting a one-time hiring
bonus of 20% of base pay for GovGuam agency positions, to increase
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interest in GovGuam agency employment. These measures could aid in
increasing the number of public safety personnel on Guam. The EIS
does not identify specific funding sources. The Navy understands the
importance of emergency response for traffic accidents and will work
with GovGuam to ensure DoDs participation in planning emergency
response preparedness on Guam.
The FEIS has been updated (Volume 2) to better address impacts on
social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
I-2636-004
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2637-001
Thank you for your comment. Andersen South will be used for future
Marine operations. Andersen South has no wastewater treatment facility
so wastewater flow from Andersen South discharges to NDWWTP only.
Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and Guam Waterworks Authority
(GWA) reached agreement in principle to establish a special private
entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan arranged by DoD to upgrade
the North District Wastewater Treatment Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE
would also operate the plant and pay back the loan with user fees. The
DoD would pay user fees established by a customer service agreement
with GWA that would enable the SPE to repay the loan. Future upgrades
to add secondary treatment to the NDWWTP, if required, would be
funded by the users based on their percentage of demand. The DoD
would be one of the highest users would bear their fair share of that
upgrade. This has been stated in the final EIS.
Water Resources Master Plan prepared in 2006 provided discussion on
wastewater flow increases due to military buildup. The flows are
preliminary as they do not have all the current information. The DEIS
provided future flow increases due to military buildup.
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I-2637-002
Thank you for your comment. Habitat assessment methodologies which
evaluate the function of affected aquatic resources, such as coral reef
ecosystems, are an evolving science and the adequacies of existing and
new methodologies are heavily debated in the scientific community.
Ideally, a standard assessment technique that accurately characterizes
and quantifies losses and gains of coral reef ecosystem functions would
be used. However, rulemaking for the Compensatory Mitigation Rule
recognizes the wide variety of aquatic resources present in the United
States and the evolving nature of science regarding aquatic ecosystem
restoration make the establishment of standard assessment
methodologies impracticable. The assessment for this EIS used an
historically approved methodology (percent coral cover), supplemented
by other methods such as the use of Light Detection and Ranging
(LIDAR) satellite photos, for quantifying impacts to affected coral reef
ecosystems impacted by the proposed transient CVN wharf and
associated dredging. DoD believes that use of the percent coral cover
methodology, supplemented by use of LIDAR satellite photos, is the
"best currently available science" to attempt to capture the thousands of
elements that comprise the function of a coral reef ecosystem. DoD's
assessment is currently under review by the US Army Corps of
Engineers, the agency charged with implementing dredge and fill permits
under CWA Sec. 404, and other Federal agencies. The FEIS will be
updated to reflect the latest developments in this review.
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
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restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
I-2637-003
Thank you for your comment. We are using developed land to the
greatest extent practicable. Approximately 35% of the impacts to
vegetation on Guam are to developed areas.
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I-2638-001
Thank you for your comment. I believe you are quoting areas of why
EPA denied continuation of the 301(h) waiver, a waiver from requiring
secondary wastewater treatment. Secondary treatment is an advanced
treatment removing more suspended solids than primary treatment. It is
more expensive and generates more solid waste (sludge) that must be
disposed, usually in landfills. So, if the appeal filed by GWA on this
denial is not approved, then GWA would have to upgrade both the
NDWWTP and the Hagatna WWTP to this secondary treatment.
Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and Guam Waterworks Authority
(GWA) reached agreement in principle to establish a special private
entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan arranged by DoD to upgrade
the North District Wastewater Treatment Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE
would also operate the plant and pay back the loan with user fees. The
DoD would pay user fees established by a customer service agreement
with GWA that would enable the SPE to repay the loan. Future upgrades
to add secondary treatment to the NDWWTP, if required, would be
funded by the users based on their percentage of demand. The DoD
would be one of the highest users would bear their fair share of that
upgrade. This has been stated in the final EIS.
I-2638-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue
to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure that the
short-term impacts of construction are managed effectively and that the
long-term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good
neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam. As identified in the EIS,
the proposed dredged area within the active commercial harbor was
previously dredge over 60-years ago and maintenance dredging
continues. Significant impacts to coral reef, other immobile invertebrates,
Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

and some site-attached reef fish associated with dredging activities will
be seen, however, a majority of the species are expected to vacate the
area and return when in-water construction is completed. Additionally,
most of the area to be dredged has less than 30% coral coverage (i.e.
60% rubble, sand, and algae) and is of moderate health based on dive
surveys. The shoal areas (western shoals, middle shoals, jade shoals,
big blue reef) will not be impacted by direct dredging activities. Based on
computer modeling, taking into account tides and currents, there are no
indirect (sedimentation) impacts anticipated.
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I-2639-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2639-002
Thank you for your comment. The impacts on the Guam public school
system are discussed in subsection 4.4.2, page 4-42 of the SIAS. Table
4.4-4 in the SIAS provides the potential increase (maximal) of student
population in the Guam Public School System from 2010 to
2020. Providing a brief summary, at the peak population year (2014), a
total of 7,937 students could attend the public school system; by
2017, when the operational (long-term) conditions occur, the students
generated could be 909. This is based on the direct and indirect
(induced) populations resulting from the military relocation. The military
dependents would be educated in the DoD school system and should
not affect the public school system. Money generated through
taxes from the increased population and federal payments to schools
(based on student populations) should provide revenue to
fund resources for the public schools.
As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2, Section 16.2.5; Volume 4,
Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and
awareness programs which will focus on mutual respect and tolerance
and strive to educate all incoming and currently present military
personnel on the rich and varied cultural history that has created the
culture that is Guam today.
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I-2640-001
Thank you for your comment. The Layon Landfill has been designed to
accommodate the potential military buildup and use of the Layon Landfill
will help to achieve an economy of scale by DoD sharing solid waste
disposal costs with GovGuam. Current projections indicate the Layon
Landfill will have capacity for 32 years. The new landfill will comply with
all current solid waste regulations which include placing an impermeable
liner beneath the waste, and over the waste after the landfill is closed.
The regulations also require that a landfill gas control system and
leachate collection systems be installed to prevent contamination to the
environment. In addition, quarterly gas and groundwater monitoring will
be performed at the landfill to assure no contamination has occurred.
Additionally, the Navy is preparing a Construction and Demolition (C&D)
Debris Reuse and Diversion Study for DOD Bases, Guam that
addresses waste characterization, processing, recycling and disposal of
construction debris. Information from this study will be used to update
the FEIS.
The study is considering the following alternatives: 1) Contractors would
continue to process all C&D debris, and DoD would construct a
composting facility to process green waste and 2) DoD would construct a
C&D debris central processing facility and a composting facility to
process green waste.
Through project specific contractual requirements, DoD contractors
would be required to process and divert 50% of C&D debris that is
generated on each project. Another alternative would be for the DoD to
construct a central processing facility that would be used to recover and
reuse or recycle scrap metal, concrete (without lead-based paint),
asphalt concrete, and untreated wood. Contractors would be required to
haul C&D to this facility. Based on the C&D debris composition assumed
in the study, the Navy will be able to achieve a C&D debris waste
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diversion goal of greater than 50% by the end of fiscal year 2015. A site
for the central processing facility is currently being evaluated but will
most likely be located in northern Guam. Disposal of C&D debris that is
not divertible or recyclable will be disposed at the Navy Hardfill at Apra
Harbor. The study also evaluates the construction of a composting
facility to handle green waste generated by land clearing activities
required for new development.
I-2640-002
Thank you for your comment. The upgrades proposed to the North
District Wastewater Treatment Plant (NDWWTP) would ensure that this
plant can operate as designed and meet the Guam water quality
standards at the discharge. Meeting those standards would help protect
the ocean life and the coral reefs. Also note that the ocean outfall was
recently upgraded by Guam Waterworks Authority.
Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and Guam Waterworks Authority
(GWA) reached agreement in principle to establish a special private
entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan arranged by DoD to upgrade
the North District Wastewater Treatment Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE
would also operate the plant and pay back the loan with user fees. The
DoD would pay user fees established by a customer service agreement
with GWA that would enable the SPE to repay the loan. Future upgrades
to add secondary treatment to the NDWWTP, if required, would be
funded by the users based on their percentage of demand. The DoD
would be one of the highest users would bear their fair share of that
upgrade. This has been stated in the final EIS.
I-2640-003
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided to
the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. The DEIS
specified how much forest would be removed and compared it to the
total amount available on Guam in Volume 7. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service (USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is
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being proposed and its impacts to threatened and endangered species
on Guam and Tinian under the Endangered Species Act. Their
responsibility is recovery of endangered species. They may be
coordinating their effort with Dr. Aguon and other government of Guam
officials. Conservation measures for terrestrial species are included in
the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these
and other measures with the Navy and additional measures have been
added to the final EIS.
I-2640-004
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
affect the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3).
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
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nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2641-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
DoD feels that the above arrangement and plant upgrades would ensure
compliance with Guam water standards.
I-2641-002
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3).
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The proposed action within Apra Harbor (an active commercial and DoD
port) has been evaluated and will not significantly impact the federally
protected green or hawksbill sea turtles with implementation of mitigation
measures. The Navy currently implements standard operation
procedures, mitigation measures and BMPs that consider federally
protected species and their well-being. The Navy has co-existed with sea
turtles in the Harbor for over 60-years. The Navy, in a partnership with
the Fish and Wildlife Service, monitors sea turtle activities within Apra
Harbor and around Guam. There are no records of sea turtles nesting
on beaches within Apra Harbor that would be impacted by the proposed
action and there have been no reported observations of sea turtles
grazing within the area to be dredged.
I-2641-003
Thank you for your comment. The largest land area proposed for
acquisition will be used for training ranges. The physical changes to the
land are limited to the area firing points and targets near Route 15. The
majority of the lands would remain undeveloped as naturally vegetated
open space. The land acquisition agreements negotiated with the
landowners would specify the condition of the lands when the lands are
released back to the landowners.
I-2641-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive one with both historical and
contemporary contexts. Should DoD determine that additional land is
necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate
with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
DoD is confident that all parties can reach agreement on any potential
land acquisition. Further, any proposed major DoD land acquisition,
such as those associated with the preferred alternatives for the main
cantonment and live fire ranges, must be approved by the Congressional
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defense committees.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2641-005
Thank you for your comment. Your mitigation recommendations have
been taken under consideration. Expanded mitigation discussion is
available in the FEIS.
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I-2642-001
Thank you for your comment. The impacts caused by the proposed
actions have been fully evaluated and measures to minimize the impacts
have been included.
I-2642-002
Thank you for your comment. The proposed location of the new Navy
wharf was chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative, in
efforts to avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed
area to be dredged is mainly a sand and rubble zone. Based on analysis
provided in the EIS, impacts to subsistence fishing/collecting from the
proposed action would be minimal; returning to baseline conditions after
construction is complete. Since the new wharf is located in a relatively
devoid area, the proposed construction would provide increased surface
area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter and forage habitat
for juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation measures and Best
Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e. dredging, wharf
construction) to help lessen impacts to the marine environment.
I-2642-003
Thank you for your comment. The impacts caused by the proposed
actions have been fully evaluated and measures to minimize the impacts
have been included in the EIS.
I-2642-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
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was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
I-2642-005
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2643-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
The upgrades to the NDWWTP would ensure that the plant could
operate as designed and meet Guam water quality standards. This
would help minimize the impact to marine life and the coral reefs. Also
note that GWA recently upgraded the ocean outfall for this plant. Yes,
your observation that the proposed upgrades need to be started soon is
correct. DoD would prioritize any utility upgrades so capacity would be
adequate to support the construction of the proposed expansion.
I-2643-002
Thank you for your comment.
I-2643-003
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS specified how much forest
would be removed and compared it to the total amount available on
Guam in Volume 7. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) is
currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being proposed and its
impacts to threatened and endangered species on Guam and Tinian
under the Endangered Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of
endangered species. Conservation measures for terrestrial species are
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included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently
discussing these and other measures with the Navy and additional
measures have been added to the final EIS.
I-2643-004
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is considering several options for
disposal of dredged material, including upland placement, ocean
disposal, and beneficial uses such as shoreline stabilization, fill for
berms, and fill for the Port Authority of Guam, as discussed in the EIS
(Chapter 2, Volume 4). Using dredged material for beneficial reuse
projects would depend upon the suitability of the material for these
projects as well as whether the proposed action timeline coincides with
the need for material for a reuse project. Detailed analysis cannot be
done at this time because specific projects have not yet been identified
with certainty. While beneficial reuse is a priority for the DoD, the final
decision on dredged material management will be made during the final
design and permitting process. Detailed analysis of the potential impacts
from using dredged material for reuse projects will be conducted during
the permitting phase.
I-2643-005
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of access to cultural sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain areas at certain times is required to
maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access
to Mt. Jumullong Manglo (including the Mt. Lam Lam trail) consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Final plans concerning access to
Mt. Jumullong Manglo (as accessed by the Mt. Lam Lam trail) have not
been developed, DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders
including groups that use the area for traditional religious activities to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of this site.
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I-2643-006
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services. It
should also be noted that in Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays
much of the cost ($2 billion per year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans
to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new replacement Naval
hospital would provide health services to the military personnel, their
dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B
workers as well as on-island workers will have health plans and private
clinics will provide medical services.
I-2643-007
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2644-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2644-002
Thank you for your comment. Land that is undeveloped would be
developed under the proposed action. There would be impacts to
terrestrial biology as described in Volume 2, Chapter 10. Mitigation
measures are proposed to minimize and avoid impacts to these
resources. Additional mitigation measures will be developed during
consultation with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
DoD facilities are planned according to facility standards that ensure that
the quality of life among military personnel is comparable among all
military bases. The current DOD standard for housing density is 4 to 6
Dwelling Units per acre. Consistent with the “live where you work”
concept, Marine Corps Headquarters has expressed a desire to locate
all associated housing on one contiguous main base. Likewise, Marine
Corps Headquarters has expressed a desire to ensure the housing
density for Marine Corps personnel and their families is compatible with
other service housing densities on Guam, which are approximately 4.7
Dwelling Units per acre.
I-2644-003
Thank you for your comment. The proposed location of the new Navy
wharf was chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative, in
efforts to avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed
area to be dredged is mainly a sand and rubble zone. Based on analysis
provided in the EIS, impacts to subsistence fishing/collecting from the
proposed action would be minimal; returning to baseline conditions after
construction is complete. Since the new wharf would be located in a
relatively devoid area, the proposed construction would provide
increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter
and forage habitat for juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation
measures and Best Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e.
dredging, wharf construction) to help lessen impacts to the marine
environment.
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I-2645-001
Thank you for your comment. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
(USFWS) is currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being
proposed and its impacts to threatened and endangered species on
Guam and Tinian under the Endangered Species Act. Their
responsibility is recovery of endangered species. Conservation
measures for terrestrial species are included in the DEIS in Volume 2,
Chapter 10. USFWS is currently discussing these and other measures
with the Navy and additional measures have been added to the final EIS.
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I-2645-002
Thank you for your comment and concern for coral reef ecosystems. The
proposed location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to avoid the least amount
of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged area within the active
commercial harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and
maintenance dredging continues. The proposed dredged area consists
mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since the new wharf is located
in a relatively devoid area, the proposed construction would provide
increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter
and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct impacts of dredging to the
shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade
Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be avoided. The indirect impacts (from
sedimentation) to these areas from in-water activities will also be
avoided based on computer tide/current modeling performed within the
project area (see Volume 4, Chapter 11). The Navy will implement
mitigation measures and Best Management Practices during in-water
activities (dredging, wharf construction) to help lessen impacts on the
marine environment.
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I-2646-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
Please note that GWA recently upgraded/improved the ocean outfall for
the NDWWTP. This and the proposed plant upgrades would help ensure
that the plant would meet Guam water quality standards for the future.
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I-2646-002
Thank you for your comment. Several mitigation measures have been
proposed. Adaptive program management would alleviate construction
noise and the force flow reduction mitigation measure would further
noise impacts by lowering peak population levels during construction.
I-2646-003
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS specified how much forest
would be removed and compared it to the total amount available on
Guam in Volume 7. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) is
currently evaluating the removal of habitat that is being proposed and its
impacts to threatened and endangered species on Guam and Tinian
under the Endangered Species Act. Their responsibility is recovery of
endangered species. Conservation measures for terrestrial species are
included in the DEIS in Volume 2, Chapter 10. USFWS is currently
discussing these and other measures with the Navy and additional
measures have been added to the final EIS.
I-2646-004
Thank you for your comment. The proposed location of the new Navy
wharf was chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in
efforts to avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed
dredged area within the active commercial harbor was previously
dredged over 60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The
proposed dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and
algae zone. Since the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area,
the proposed construction would provide increased surface area for
invertebrates to attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for
juvenile fish. Direct impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra
Harbor (Western Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue
Reef) will be avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to
these areas from in-water activities will also be avoided based on
computer tide/current modeling performed within the project area (see
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Volume 4, Chapter 11). The Navy will implement mitigation measures
and Best Management Practices during in-water activities (dredging,
wharf construction) to help lessen impacts on the marine environment.
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I-2647-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS. As part of the military "build-up" of Guam, the DoD will be
participating in the upgrade of Guam's NDWWTP from primary to
secondary treatment, if needed. This action alone will assist the GWA in
meeting its coastal water quality standards for the benefit of sea life and
people of Guam.
Please see the discussion in Volume 6, Chapter 13 regarding potential
impacts associated with installation of the wastewater diffuser on the
bottom. In general, with appropriate horizontal drill technology and
BMPs, appropriate diffuser design and attachment methodologies, and
outfall distance and location offshore, affects to the marine environment
are anticipated to be minimal.
Visits by the public to the NDWWTP would need to be arranged with
GWA as DoD does not own the facility.
Improvements to the NDWWTP would be prioritized to be able to meet
the projected demand. The peak demand would be expected in the year
2014 due to the imported portion of the construction workforce and the
arrival of DoD personnel. Starting in 2015 the imported portion of the
construction workforce would decline.
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I-2647-002
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided
to the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. An impact
to vegetation other than primary limestone vegetation is not considered
significant under the vegetation category, however removal of other
vegetation types may be considered significant under the Special-Status
species category. Compensation for removal of habitat for SpecialStatus species is currently being discussed with USFWS under the
Section 7 consultation process. Revision of BMPs and conservation
measures in the DEIS from this consultation are being incorporated into
the FEIS.
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I-2648-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2648-002
Thank you for your comment. Clearing of vegetation has been avoided
to the extent practicable based on all planning considerations. An impact
to vegetation other than primary limestone vegetation is not considered
significant under the vegetation category, however removal of other
vegetation types may be considered significant under the Special-Status
species category. Conservation measures for removal of habitat for
Special-Status species is currently being discussed with USFWS under
the Section 7 consultation process. Revision of BMPs and conservation
measures in the DEIS from this consultation are being incorporated into
the FEIS.
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I-2648-003
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative, in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed area to be
dredged is mainly a sand and rubble zone. Based on analysis provided
in the EIS, impacts to subsistence fishing/collecting from the proposed
action would be minimal; returning to baseline conditions after
construction is complete.
Since the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. The Navy
will implement mitigation measures and Best Management Practices
during in-water activities (i.e. dredging, wharf construction) to help lessen
impacts to the marine environment. The proposed action within Apra
Harbor (an active commercial and DoD port) has been evaluated and will
not significantly impact the federally protected green or hawksbill sea
turtles with implementation of mitigation measures. The Navy currently
implements standard operation procedures, mitigation measures and
BMPs that consider federally protected species and their well-being.
The Navy has co-existed with sea turtles in the Harbor for over 60years. The Navy, in a partnership with the Fish and Wildlife Service,
monitors sea turtle activities within Apra Harbor and around Guam.
There are no records of sea turtles nesting on beaches within Apra
Harbor that would be impacted by the proposed action and there have
been no reported observations of sea turtles grazing within the area to
be dredged.
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I-2649-001
Thank you for your comment. Topics such as the political status of
Guam are important issues but are not part of the proposed action.
Comments related to these issues were numerous and indicate
underlying social and political dissatisfaction with longstanding federalterritorial status issues outside the scope of DoD legal authority. The
various EIS public engagement forums provided an indirect avenue for
informing some and reminding others in local and federal policy-making
institutions of issues that are important to a significant segment of the
Guam community.
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I-2649-002
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2650-001
Thank you for your comments. While detached bicycle/pedestrian paths
may be more desirable, attached shoulders provide a space for
bicyclists/pedestrians that balances improvement of safety versus land
taking, environmental impacts, and other design considerations.
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I-2650-002
Thank you for your comment. The location of the new Navy wharf was
chosen as the least environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to
avoid the least amount of live coral in the area. The proposed dredged
area within the active commercial harbor was previously dredged over
60-years ago and maintenance dredging continues. The proposed
dredged area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since
the new wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed
construction would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to
attach and potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Direct
impacts of dredging to the shoal areas within Apra Harbor (Western
Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals, and Big Blue Reef) will be
avoided. The indirect impacts (from sedimentation) to these areas from
in-water activities will also be avoided based on computer tide/current
modeling performed within the project area (see Figure 11.2-3).
Volume 4, Chapter 16 of the Final EIS acknowledges that there could be
impacts to ocean based tourism within Apra Harbor including diving.
However, economic impacts to tourism would be somewhat offset by
increased tourism from military personnel.
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I-2651-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
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I-2651-002
Thank you for your comment. Topics such as the political status of Guam
are important issues but are not part of the proposed action.
Public comments on the Draft EIS are an important part of the decisionmaking process. Comments received from the public allow DoD to make
changes to the EIS before the document is finalized. This information
becomes part of the Final EIS and is evaluated when DoD issues a
Record of Decision at the end of the NEPA process.
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I-2651-003
Thank you for your comment. Topics such as the political status of
Guam are important issues but are not part of the proposed action.
The DEIS analyzes a number of disciplinary subjects identifying
the potential impacts of the proposed action. In many cases, the impacts
are less than significant; however, many of the "benefits" attributable to
the proposed action are based on jobs and money (from construction
and operational expenditure) that will flow into the economy. That
specific information can be found in the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F of Volume 9 in the EIS as
well as the socioeconomic chapters of volumes 2 through 7.
Jobs analysis was based upon the number of dollars estimated to enter
the Guam economy as a result of the proposed action. Overall, at the
2014 peak of construction and beginning of operations, the civilian labor
force demand with the proposed action is 75% higher than it otherwise
would have been without the project. At 2020, the difference declines to
12%. Analysis took into account historical information of people arriving
on Guam from other areas (such as the Phillippines and FAS) in search
of jobs, in order to determine the number of new jobs generated by the
proposed action that would go to Guam residents. Overall, analysis
indicated that at the 2014 construction peak, Guam residents are
expected to capture approximately 2,566 jobs and off-island workers
would take 15,157 jobs. By 2020, the number of these jobs filled by
Guam residents would decrease to 2,211 jobs, and off-island worker jobs
would decrease to 3,935 jobs.
DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure. The FEIS process
identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing
adverse impacts. DoD will continue to ensure that the short term
impacts of construction are managed effectively and that the long term
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effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good
neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.Through the process of
public involvement that has accompanied this proposed action, the
Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely their
concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance, language
and traditions, will be forgotten. While population increases can highlight
cultural differences, they also present unique opportunities for
cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the FEIS, the DoD plans for
cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness programs will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans to
increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
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I-2651-004
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2652-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2653-001
Thank you for your comment. The value of Tinian's resources was
analyzed with the best available information. Projects were designed to
minimally impact Tinian's agriculture industry.
I-2653-002
Thank you for your comment. The DoD and regulatory agencies are
equally concerned about preventing contamination of surface waters and
groundwater (particularly drinking water aquifers). The EIS describes
numerous programs and actions that will be taken to protect surface
waters and groundwater from potential contaminants. Refer to Volume
9, Appendix D, Project Description Technical Appendix, Munitions, for a
discussion of the munitions and constituents of concern associated with
the proposed ranges. Range designs include targets with physical
barriers behind the target, such as an earthern berm, that are designed
to stop and contain the spent round. Best Management Practices
(BMPs) are used to further contain spent rounds, fragments and
materials from weapons firing, and reduce any impacts to the
environment. The proposed ranges will be designed and maintained in
accordance with all applicable federal and Government of Guam
regulations. Specifically, Military Handbook 1027/3B contains
procedures for reducing potential impacts from ranges through the
implementation of BMPs. These include introducing soil amendments,
vegetation management, engineering controls, instituting contaminant
monitoring, reclaiming, and recycling. With ranges, lead is the primary
leaching contaminant of concern and best management practices can
minimize or prevent leaching of this constituent. Impact rounds from
pistol rounds generally stay intact and impact rounds from rifle rounds
often fragment. Intact rounds and rounds fragmented into relatively
large pieces are not easily transported by natural transport mechanisms
(such as groundwater) and are largely contained within the berm or
physical barrier where they can be recovered and disposed. Through
the proper design of ranges, application of BMPs, and monitoring, the
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potential for groundwater contamination would be minimized. BMPs
can reduce or eliminate the leaching of lead to the environment. These
procedures include controlling soil pH to between 6 to 8 to prevent
dissolution of lead, mining of lead from back stop berms, implementing a
soil leaching monitoring program, and adding phosphate containing soil
amendments to bind dissolved lead to the soil. Prior to building the
ranges, an engineering study would determine the minimum depth of soil
cover to ensure sufficient soil cover of the limestone, and to assess the
suitability and optimum technique to add soil amendments such as
phosphate to prevent lead leaching. In addition, when percolating water
reaches the porous limestone the pH will increase, encouraging the
precipitation of lead out of solution. The DoD will monitor for selected
contaminants of concern. If monitoring identifies significant impacts, such
as indications that chemicals of concern may exceed regulatory
standards, reduce beneficial uses, result in adverse human or
environmental health effects, or conflict with federal or Government of
Guam regulations, then additional action would be taken to address
these impacts. Furthermore, the EIS will be revised to explain how
volcanic basement rock protrudes up through the limestone of the NGLA,
thus separating nearly all of the proposed ranges from groundwater
supply wells. The low permeability of the volcanic rock acts as a barrier
to groundwater movement. A figure in the EIS will support this text
description. However, there are two ranges where leaching
contaminants would have the potential to impact the groundwater within
the capture zone of water supply wells. The northwestern most grenade
range proposed under Alternative B overlies the capture zone of the
Marbo Wells. In addition, leachate from the southwest most small arms
range under Alternative B may have the potential to reach the NGLA
inside of the capture zone of wells M08 and M09. Alternative B is not
part of the Preferred Alternative considered in the EIS.
I-2653-003
Thank you for your comment. It has always been the goal to maximize
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the use of federally-controlled property. Before acquiring real property,
DoD is required to determine that the requirement cannot be satisfied by
excess, underutilized or otherwise available property held by other
military services (DoD Instruction 4165.7). The initial screening analysis
tried to fit the Marine Corps requirements for training (non-firing and livefire), family housing, main cantonment, waterfront operations and airfield
operations on existing federally-controlled land. The conclusion of the
screening was there is insufficient federally-controlled land to meet all of
the land use and operational requirements. The Final EIS will have more
detail on the screening analysis.
I-2653-004
Thank you for your comment. A standalone EIS was not prepared for
the action on Tinian, consistent with the approach for the overall
proposed actions.
Tinian was determined to be the suitable location for firing range
alternatives, as described in Section 1.2 of Volume 3. The types of
training contemplated on Tinian would be routine and frequent (monthly)
in nature; consequently, efficiency of access is essential to sustain
combat readiness. When developing alternatives for firing ranges,
emphasis was placed on maximizing use of existing DoD properties with
reliable access to training resources. Please see Section 1.2 of Volume
3 for additional details.
Section 2.2 of Volume 3 provides a description of the methodology and
criteria used to identify potential project alternatives.
I-2653-005
Thank you for your comment. The DoD and regulatory agencies are
equally concerned about preventing contamination of surface waters and
groundwater (particularly drinking water aquifers). The EIS describes
numerous programs and actions that will be taken to protect surface
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waters and groundwater from potential contaminants. Refer to Volume
9, Appendix D, Project Description Technical Appendix, Munitions, for a
discussion of the munitions and constituents of concern associated with
the proposed ranges. Range designs include targets with physical
barriers behind the target, such as an earthern berm, that are designed
to stop and contain the spent round. Best Management Practices
(BMPs) are used to further contain spent rounds, fragements and
materials from weapons firing, and reduce any impacts to the
environment. The proposed ranges will be designed and maintained in
accordance with all applicable federal and Government of Guam
regulations. Specifically, Military Handbook 1027/3B contains
procedures for reducing potential impacts from ranges through the
implementation of BMPs. These include introducing soil amendments,
vegetation management, engineering controls, instituting contaminant
monitoring, reclaiming, and recycling. With ranges, lead is the primary
leaching contaminant of concern and best management practices can
minimize or prevent leaching of this constituent. Impact rounds from
pistol rounds generally stay intact and impact rounds from rifle rounds
often fragment. Intact rounds and rounds fragmented into relatively
large pieces are not easily transported by natural transport mechanisms
(such as groundwater) and are largely contained within the berm or
physical barrier where they can be recovered and disposed. Through
the proper design of ranges, application of BMPs, and monitoring, the
potential for groundwater contamination would be minimized. BMPs
can reduce or eliminate the leaching of lead to the environment. These
procedures include controlling soil pH to between 6 to 8 to prevent
dissolution of lead, mining of lead from back stop berms, implementing a
soil leaching monitoring program, and adding phosphate containing soil
amendments to bind dissolved lead to the soil. Prior to building the
ranges, an engineering study would determine the minimum depth of soil
cover to ensure sufficient soil cover of the limestone, and to assess the
suitability and optimum technique to add soil amendments such as
phosphate to prevent lead leaching. In addition, when percolating water
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reaches the porous limestone the pH will increase, encouraging the
precipitation of lead out of solution. The DoD will monitor for selected
contaminants of concern. If monitoring identifies significant impacts, such
as indications that chemicals of concern may exceed regulatory
standards, reduce beneficial uses, result in adverse human or
environmental health effects, or conflict with federal or Government of
Guam regulations, then additional action would be taken to address
these impacts.Furthermore, the EIS will be revised to explain how
volcanic basement rock protrudes up through the limestone of the NGLA,
thus separating nearly all of the proposed ranges from groundwater
supply wells. The low permeability of the volcanic rock acts as a barrier
to groundwater movement. A figure in the EIS will support this text
description. However, there are two ranges where leaching
contaminants would have the potential to impact the groundwater within
the capture zone of water supply wells. The northwestern most grenade
range proposed under Alternative B overlies the capture zone of the
Marbo Wells. In addition, leachate from the southwest most small arms
range under Alternative B may have the potential to reach the NGLA
inside of the capture zone of wells M08 and M09. Alternative B is not
part of the Preferred Alternative considered in the EIS.

I-2653-006
Thank you for your comment. Tinian was determined to be the suitable
location for firing range alternatives, as described in Section 1.2 of
Volume 3. When developing alternatives for firing ranges, emphasis was
placed on maximizing use of existing DoD properties with reliable access
to training resources. Guam and Tinian (approximately 100 miles from
Guam) possessed the most available DoD properties for exclusive
military use within the Marianas and therefore were considered for
maximum utilization. Pagan is not a DoD property, and the logistics of
accessing it from Guam are much more difficult than for Tinian due to
distance (it is nearly three times farther from Guam than Tinian is) and
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lack of readily available infrastructure. Other islands such as Saipan and
Rota do not have existing DoD properties of sufficient size.
I-2653-007
Thank you for your comment. Public comments on the DEIS are an
important part of the decision-making process. This information
becomes part of the FEIS and is evaluated when DoD prepares the FEIS
and issues a Record of Decision at the end of the NEPA process.
The Final EIS cannot confirm that liberty would be provided to the
Marines training on Tinian. Liberty is granted by the commanders and
may or may not be granted depending on the training schedule, number
of personnel, and other considerations.
DoD understands and recognizes the significance of cultural and
recreational sites located on DoD property in Guam. Restricting
access to certain DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain
public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to DoD
lands that contain cultural sites consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Access will be granted at approved times such as when
the lands are not being used for military training. Final plans concerning
access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not
been developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to
develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances
operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use
and enjoyment of these sites.

I-2653-008
Thank you for your comment, which focused on how Guam was chosen
for the military relocation rather than other places within the Pacific
region. Volume 1 at Section 1.4 in the Draft EIS provides a Global
Perspective Background, which explains the various international and
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military capability requirements that were considered for the realignment
of military forces. Because this section of the Draft EIS explains the
background analysis of strategic military capability locations within the
Pacific, it will remain the same for the Final EIS. For instance, this
section describes how several locations were considered throughout the
Pacific region for the military relocation based upon 1) response times,
2) freedom of action (the ability of the U.S. to use bases and training
facilities freely and without restriction at a particular locale), and 3)
international treaties and agreements with Japan and other Western
Pacific allies. The U.S. locations in the Pacific region considered for the
military relocation were Hawaii, Alaska, California, and Guam. Non-U.S.
locations considered included Korea, the Philippines, Singapore,
Thailand, and Australia, because they are allies to the U.S. and are well
situated for strategic force deployment. After analyzing the international
and military capability requirements for each locale mentioned above,
Guam was the only location for the relocation that met all the criteria.
I-2653-009
Thank you for your comment. Public comments on the Draft EIS are an
important part of the decision-making process. This information
becomes part of the Final EIS and is evaluated when DoD prepares the
Final EIS and issues a Record of Decision at the end of the National
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process.
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I-2654-001
Thank you for your comment. On-island residents would be hired if they
are qualified for the positions during the construction and operations
periods. Because the number of qualified on-island residents would
likely be exhausted, especially in the anticipated years of construction
(2010 through 2016), thousands of H2B visa foreign workers are
anticipated. See the detailed discussion on workers in Section 4.3 of the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS).
DoD recognizes the importance of reducing adverse effects on the
people of Guam, its natural resources, and infrastructure. The EIS
process identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation while
minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue to ensure that the shortterm impacts of construction are managed effectively and that the longterm effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good
neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2655-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2656-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2657-001
Thank you for your comment. The new highway that you mention was a
concept that would connect Navy facilities near Apra Harbor with
Andersen Air Force Base. The proposal had been included in previous
planning documents and was conceptually evaluated in the development
of the 2030 Guam Transportation Plan. This route would primarily serve
as a transportation corridor for only the military, would be very impactful
to the environment and would be very costly to construct. In order to
benefit Guam’s roadway network and make better use of limited funds,
DoD and the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) plan to improve
existing routes instead.
I-2657-002
Thank you for your comment. The EIS process identifies ways to
implement the proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts.
DoD will continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to
ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are managed
effectively and that the long-term effects of the military relocation reflect
DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2658-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
I-2658-002
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
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Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
I-2658-003
Thank you for your comments. Traffic impacts due to the Military Buildup are anticipated to be most concentrated on the federal highway
system on Guam. Local, residential and collector streets are not
expected to have significant traffic increases and were not specifically
evaluated in the FEIS.
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I-2659-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2660-001
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action (see Final EIS, Volumes 1 &
10), the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely
their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance,
language and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by
western culture. While population increases can highlight cultural
differences, they also present unique and new opportunities for
cultural learning and sharing. As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2,
Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural
sensitivity orientation and awareness programs which will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans
to increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
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I-2661-001
Thank you for your comment. The SIAS and the DEIS are documents
that have identified the probable impacts of the proposed action and
alternatives based on the best available information. Existing data and
information was gathered and supplemented with interviews with federal
and Guam agencies. To provide the public and various governmental
agencies with an opportunity to review and comment on the
methodologies and assumptions used, the SIAS was included as
Appendix F, Volume 9 of the DEIS. Comments provided on the DEIS will
also be included to provide the decision-makers with the public views in
support and/or opposition of the proposed action and alternatives.
It is also noted that the EIS process provides information on
environmental impacts (this includes the human environment); however,
there is a limit to the specific details of the impacts because the
information used is based on the continuation of existing trends and
behaviors. While it is not an exact science, the EIS process along with
the comments received provide information to the decision makers on
the anticipated impacts of the proposed action.
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I-2662-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
I-2662-002
Thank you for your comment. Through the process of public involvement
that has accompanied this proposed action (see Final EIS, Volumes 1 &
10), the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and concisely
their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including dance,
language and traditions, will be forgotten or significantly marginalized by
western culture. While population increases can highlight cultural
differences, they also present unique and new opportunities for
cultural learning and sharing. As indicated in the Final EIS (Volume 2,
Section 16.2.5; Volume 4, Section 16.2.5), the DoD plans for cultural
sensitivity orientation and awareness programs which will focus on
mutual respect and tolerance and strive to educate all incoming and
currently present military personnel on the rich and varied cultural history
that has created the culture that is Guam today. Finally, the DoD plans
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to increase military civilian joint activities in order to foster strong and
mutually beneficial military civilian relationships that include the sharing
and understanding of culture.
Early identification, consultation, and predictive modeling resulted in
many fewer sites being directly impacted by designing installations away
from or around areas that contained high densities of historic properties.
Thus, the vast majority of impacts to resources were avoided. The
Programmatic Agreement, which stipulates mitigation measures to
reduce impacts to historic properties, has provisions for monitoring
during construction as well as conducting additional surveys, testing and
data recovery from archaeological sites.
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I-2663-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.
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I-2664-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2665-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2665-002
Thank you for your comment. Aircraft carrier take-offs and landings
would occur when the ship is underway at sea. All aircraft operations by
the carrier aircraft would occur at Andersen AFB and is accounted for in
the analyses presented in Volume 2, Section 6.2.2.1.
I-2665-003
Thank you for your comment. The DoD is committed to the protection
and responsible stewardship of the environment. In addition, the DoD is
committed to the safe handling and use of all hazardous substances,
including fuels, lubricants, solvents, munitions and explosives of concern
(MEC), nuclear materials, pesticides, herbicides, PCBs, and other
hazardous substances. In fact, when feasible, the DoD attempts to
reduce or eliminate the use of various hazardous substances to the
greatest extent possible and substituting them for less toxic substances.
When using hazardous substances, environmental laws and regulations
(e.g., RCRA) must be followed by DoD that are designed to be protective
of human health, welfare, and the environment. In order to implement
these laws and regulations, DoD has developed various procedures,
protocol, and directives designed to proactively eliminate or minimize the
inadvertent leakage, spill or release of pollutants to the environment.
These actions involve comprehensive administrative, engineering, and
operations mandates, best management practices (BMPs), standard
operating procedures (SOPs), and controls in place to prevent or
minimize the inadvertent leakage, spill, or release of hazardous/toxic
substances. These BMPs, SOPs, and other controls are fully described
in the EIS document (Volume 7). Note that BMPs and SOPs are not
considered “mitigation measures” because these actions are being done
as part of existing laws and regulations and not as part of new
“mitigation”.
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However, if a leak, release, or spill is suspected or confirmed, aggressive
mitigation measures are used to first clean up the leak, spill, or release
as quickly as possible, followed by an assessment of risks to the public
and/or the environment and a plan to remediate these risk concerns to
within regulatory acceptable levels. These actions generally include
environmental media (e.g., groundwater, surface water, soil, air, and/or
biota) sampling and monitoring to ensure that and hazards are mitigated
quickly and effectively. In many cases, part of remediation plan includes
the requirement to perform regularly scheduled long-term sampling and
monitoring of environmental media to ensure that remedial actions have
been effective. If long-term monitoring indicates that risks to human
health or the environment are still unacceptable, more aggressive
remediation approaches are considered. In fact, many such clean-up
efforts are underway. As part of the clean-up process, the DoD provides
various opportunities for the general public, stakeholders, and other
interested parties to get involved in the process. One such opportunity is
Restoration Advisory Boards (RABs) where interested party questions
and concerns may be communicated.
Prior to dredging, it will be vital that the sediment layer to be dredged is
characterized in a representative manner (i.e., not only by depth, but in
terms of the types of potential contaminants such as volatile organic
compounds, semi-volatile organic compounds, PAHs, metals,
radionuclides, etc.). It previous sampling and analysis of the sediments
is judged not to be representative of the potential dredging work to be
done, than additional characterization work may be required. These
comprehensive actions (e.g., BMPs, SOPs, etc.) will protect public
health, welfare, and the environment from adverse impacts associated
with the use of hazardous substances.
I-2665-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD has been a longstanding member of
the community. The intent of the proposed Army Air and Missile
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Defense Task Force component of the proposed action is to protect the
territory of Guam, its citizens, and U.S. forces on Guam from the threat
of harm from ballistic missile attacks from other countries and enemies of
the U.S. Defense of Guam will continue to be a focus of the DoD.
I-2665-005
Thank you for your comment. A detailed compensatory mitigation plan
would be submitted as part of the Clean Water Act 404 permit
application for construction affecting the navigable waters of the United
States (including the CVN transient wharf). Due to the ongoing review of
DoD's habitat assessment methodology for coral reef ecosystems and
associated uncertainties regarding the scope of mitigation required, a
detailed mitigation plan has not been developed nor will one be available
for incorporation into the FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options,
including watershed restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are
discussed in programmatic nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the
FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting
process, additional NEPA documentation may be required to address
specific permitting requirements and implementation of required
compensatory mitigations.
I-2665-006
Thank you for your comment. The EIS acknowledges there would be
impacts associated with the proposed construction of a new deep-draft
wharf in Apra Harbor to accommodate a transient nuclear powered
aircraft carrier. Dredging is required to provide the minimum depth
requirements to safely navigate the aircraft carrier. The DoD undertook
several measures to avoid environmental impacts, including choosing a
channel alignment that avoided dredging of coral shoals, reducing the
aircraft carrier turning basin radius, and choosing a parallel to shore
wharf alignment with a reduced clearance for the aircraft carrier.
Numerous best management practices and mitigation measures are
proposed throughout Volume 4.
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The DoD is considering several options for disposal of dredged material,
including upland placement, ocean disposal, and beneficial uses such as
shoreline stabilization, fill for berms, and fill for the Port Authority of
Guam, as discussed in the EIS (Chapter 2, Volume 4). Using dredged
material for beneficial reuse projects would depend upon the suitability of
the material for these projects as well as whether the proposed action
timeline coincides with the need for material for a reuse project. Detailed
analysis cannot be done at this time because specific projects have not
yet been identified with certainty. While beneficial reuse is a priority for
the DoD, the final decision on dredged material management will be
made during the final design and permitting process. Detailed analysis of
the potential impacts from using dredged material for reuse projects will
be conducted during the permitting phase.
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I-2666-001
Thank you for your comment. The proposed actions are complex and
have many components. In order to characterize the affected
environment and potential impacts, sufficient detail needed to be
included in the Draft EIS. The Draft EIS was broken down by Volumes
for each major action, and the Executive Summary provides an overview
of the proposed actions to facilitate readability. The Draft EIS was
developed with the intent to balance readability with sufficient technical
information.
I-2666-002
Thank you for your comment. In accordance with the National
Environmental Policy Act, the EIS contains a comprehensive analysis of
potential impacts of the proposed actions and alternatives. Additional
studies have been completed following preparation of the Draft EIS; the
Final EIS has been updated with this information. Furthermore, revisions
have been made to the EIS based on comments from agencies and the
public. In addition, a chapter has been added to Volume 1 (Chapter 4)
summarizing changes made to the Final EIS. Consequently, the Final
EIS contains sufficient information for the decision maker to make an
informed decision.
I-2666-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2667-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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I-2668-001
Thank you for your comment. Past land acquisition impacts on Guam
have occurred and have been contentious; referred to as frequently
during the DEIS public hearings as being against the wishes of the
private landowners. However, these actions occurred in the past and
are not reflective of current land acquisition laws and Department of the
Navy's policy.
DoD acknowledges that the issue of land acquisition is a complex and
sensitive one with both historical and contemporary contexts. Should
DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. DoD is confident that
all parties can reach agreement on any potential land acquisition.
Further, any proposed major DoD land acquisition, such as those
associated with the preferred alternatives for the main cantonment and
live fire ranges, must be approved by the Congressional defense
committees.
Specific areas being considered for acquisition are identified in the FEIS.
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I-2669-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.

Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

I-2670-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short-term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long-term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2670-002
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2670-003
Thank you for your comment. Your comment brings up the complexity of
the issue, and edits will be made (in the Final EIS) in the section to
clarify this issue.
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I-2670-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The Final EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and
concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including
dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While population
increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present unique
opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the Final EIS,
the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
I-2670-005
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
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multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
I-2670-006
Thank you for your comment. The population estimates in the Draft EIS
were based on the maximal scenario. The year 2014 includes the
foreign worker population on Guam as well as the military and their
dependents. However, after 2017, the population increase (from the
2010 baseline) would be approximately 33,500 (maximal scenario)
primarily because the foreign worker population would leave Guam. The
EIS identifies a number of significant impacts to Guam and its resources;
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this is summarized at the end of various impact chapters in volumes 2
through 6. Impacts to the Chamorro people are also addressed in the
Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS) that is Appendix F,
Volume 9 of the Final EIS. Chamorros, although considered a minority
population in comparison to the U.S. as a whole, represented over 40%
of Guam's population in the 2000 U.S. Census. Chamorro concerns
involving political autonomy are impacted by the potential increase in
non-Chamorro populations due to the buildup, increasing the likelihood
of more non-Chamorro local political office-holders. More non-Chamorro
voters would decrease the possibility of Chamorro political self
determination. They would also decrease the possibility of successful
plebiscites to achieve greater independence from U.S. control.
More information on this topic can be found in the Environmental Justice
and the Protection of Children chapters of the Final EIS, specifically,
Chapters 19 in Volumes 2, 3, 4, 5, and Chapter 20 in Volume 6, and
under cumulative impacts (Chapter 4) of Volume 7.
I-2670-007
Thank you for your comment. Relating to cost of living and the proposed
military buildup, it is noted that the history of inflation and recession of
Guam’s economy from the 1970s to present was provided on page 3-47
of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS). In subsection
4.3.1.4 (beginning page 4-10) of the SIAS, the subject of impact on the
standard of living is addressed, stating: "Standard of living is a measure
of purchasing power. If the standard of living increases for a person it
means they can purchase more goods and services. If the standard of
living declines for that person, he or she can purchase fewer goods and
services. Changes in a person’s standard of living are determined by
their income and the prices of the goods and services they tend to
purchase. A person’s standard of living will increase if their income rises
faster than the prices of goods and services they tend to purchase. A
person’s standard of living will decline if the prices of goods and services
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they tend to purchase rise faster than the person’s income. In both the
construction and operational components, the average wage of workers
would increase as a function of greater demand for labor. However, the
price of goods and services purchased by individuals would rise as well.
It cannot be definitively predicted whether wages or the price of goods
and services would increase at a faster pace. If wages earned by a
particular household rise more quickly than the price of goods and
services, then the standard of living would increase. If the price of goods
and services rises more quickly than wages, the standard of living would
decrease. For households on fixed incomes, the result would be reduced
purchasing power. Those with the ability to quickly renegotiate their
wages will have a better chance at maintaining or increasing their
standard of living." On page 4-11 of the SIAS, the discussion continues
and discusses the income of military related construction and operational
jobs that will, on the average, be higher than the present average wages
on Guam. It concludes: "In terms of cost of living, from 2000 to 2008
Guam workers have seen their standard of living decline by 30% and
there is no reason to expect the military buildup to reverse that trend –
Guam workers will likely to continue to see the cost of goods and
services rise faster than their incomes. While the proposed action may
not represent a reversal of this trend, it will slow the rate of decline in the
standard of living that has been prevalent since 2000."
I-2670-008
Thank you for your comment. Discussion of Land Acquistion impacts
have been expanded in the FEIS.
I-2670-009
Thank you for your comment. Your mitigation recommendations have
been taken under consideration. Expanded mitigation discussion is
available in the FEIS.
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I-2671-001
Thank you for your comment. Live-fire weapons ranges are proposed
for the eastern shore of Guam. An indoor firing range is proposed within
the Main Cantonment on the northern portion of Guam. Most live-fire
training exercises would occur during daylight hours. Best management
practices for reducing potential noise impacts (e.g., constructing berms)
would be implemented to contain the sound. Constructing berms would
reduce noise levels by 10-15 decibels. While noise levels reach areas
considered incompatible with current land use (i.e., residential), it is
unlikely any civilians would be forced to relocate due to training
operations. Analysis of potential increase in gun-related crime during
firing range operation is beyond the scope of issues analyzed in the
EIS. Volume 2, Section 16 provides a brief discussion of the overarching
factors that affect police services on Guam. This section also discusses
possible measures that the DoD could take to support increased staffing
of required positions. These measures include seeking federal funding
for necessary positions; increasing the number of private staffing and
service contractors currently working for service agencies; and
supporting a one-time hiring bonus of 20% of base pay for GovGuam
agency positions, to increase interest in GovGuam agency employment.
These measures could aid in increasing the number of police officers on
Guam. The EIS does not identify specific funding sources.
The FEIS has been updated (Volume 2) to better address impacts on
social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal inter-
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agency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2672-001
Thank you for your comment. Please see the Socioeconomic Impact
Assessment Study (Appendix F of the DEIS), Section 4.3.7 for
information on Tourism. The analysis of the impacts on tourism generally
reflect that the impacts of the proposed action would have on tourism
would be mixed. Tourism may decline as some visitors may shy away
from Guam due to construction activities and an increased military
presence on the island but that would be made up for by increased visits
from members of the military who are tourists while their ships are
docked on Guam.
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I-2673-001
Thank you for your comment. There are many reasons why the Marines
(about half) are being moved from Okinawa. This discussion is provided
in section 3.5.2 of the Socioeconomic Impact Assessment Study (SIAS)
that is in Appendix F, Volume 9 of the Draft EIS. Serious crimes by
military personnel in Okinawa are committed at a lower rate than the
overall civilian population in Okinawa, despite reports to the contrary.
Many serious crimes are based on singular incidents that are reported
multiple times so that it appears to be multiple incidents.
The impacts of crimes on Guam are discussed in Volume 2 of the FEIS.
As noted in the SIAS: "A critical distinction when analyzing crime impacts
is between the total numbers of crimes ("volume of crime") and the
actual crime rate (numbers divided by population). Population increases
always bring with them increases in the volume of crime, but the crime
rate would increase only if new populations are disproportionately likely
to commit crimes."
The DoD acknowledges that any increase in population, such as the one
that these proposed actions would cause, may be accompanied by a
proportionate increase in crime and social disorder. The DoD also
acknowledges that widely publicized instances of military crime in
Okinawa cause Guam residents to be concerned about possible
repercussions on the island brought about by the increase in military
population on Guam. The increase in population during the construction
phase of the build up is recognized as a time for concern for increases in
incidents of crime. Moreover, it is also acknowledged that the age group
of many military personnel is often characterized as prone to conflicts
and misbehavior. DoD educates its service men and woman on good
behavior and will act promptly and rigorously to curtail any misconduct
and enforce laws to protect the citizens of Guam and our military
personnel.
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I-2674-001
Thank you for your comment. The EIS indicates that there would be
adverse effects caused by the disruption created during the construction
phase of the proposed military relocation program. Efforts to minimize
those adverse effects are also addressed, such as in Volume 6 under
traffic where workers would be shuttled to/from work in buses during off
peak hour traffic. These impacts and efforts to reduce them would affect
tourists as well as local citizens on Guam during the construction phase
of the proposed program.
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I-2675-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks. The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively
working together to plan for the expected increase in population on
Guam. DoD has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells
early, and provide this water to GWA, along with excess water from
DoD's Fena Reservoir, to meet the near-term increase in water demand
that is expected to occur off-base during the construction phase of the
buildup. During this time, GWA will make improvements to their system
to meet the long-term water needs of off-base communities. The net
positive affect of this strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply
early buildup water demand, especially the demand associated with the
temporary construction workforce.
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I-2676-001
Thank you for your comment. Locations for establishing high-quality
protected habitat areas as a conservation measure are currently being
discussed with USFWS under the Section 7 consultation. The FEIS has
been updated to state that Navy biologists would monitor for listed
species before and during construction.
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I-2677-001
Thank you for your comment and concern for coral reef ecosystems. The
proposed location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative in efforts to avoid the least amount
of live coral in the area. The proposed dredge area within the active
commercial harbor was previously dredged over 60-years ago and
maintenance dredging continues. The proposed dredged
area consists mainly of a sand, rubble, and algae zone. Since the new
wharf is located in a relatively devoid area, the proposed construction
would provide increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and
potential shelter and forage habitat for juvenile fish. Based on analysis
provided in the EIS, impacts to subsistence fishing/collecting from the
proposed action would be minimal; returning to baseline conditions after
construction is complete. Direct impacts of dredging to the shoal
areas within Apra Harbor (Western Shoals, Middle Shoals, Jade Shoals,
and Big Blue Reef) will be avoided. The indirect impacts (from
sedimentation) to these areas from in-water activities will also be
avoided based on computer tide/current modeling performed within the
project area (see Figure 11.2-3).
A detailed compensatory mitigation plan would be submitted as part of
the Clean Water Act 404 permit application for construction affecting the
navigable waters of the United States (including the CVN transient
wharf). Due to the ongoing review of DoD's habitat assessment
methodology for coral reef ecosystems and associated uncertainties
regarding the scope of mitigation required, a detailed mitigation plan has
not been developed nor will one be available for incorporation into the
FEIS. However, a number of mitigation options, including watershed
restoration and the use of artificial reefs, are discussed in programmatic
nature in Volume 4, Section 11.2 of the FEIS. DoD recognizes that, as
part of the CWA Sec. 404 permitting process, additional NEPA
documentation may be required to address specific permitting
requirements and implementation of required compensatory mitigations.
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I-2678-001
Thank you for your comment and concern for the coral reef ecosystem.
The location of the new Navy wharf was chosen as the least
environmentally damaging alternative, in efforts to avoid the least
amount of live coral in the area. The proposed area to be dredged is
mainly a sand and rubble zone. Since the new wharf is located in a
relatively devoid area, the proposed construction would provide
increased surface area for invertebrates to attach and potential shelter
and forage habitat for juvenile fish. The Navy will implement mitigation
measures and Best Management Practices during in-water activities (i.e.
dredging, wharf construction) to help lessen impacts to the marine
environment.
The proposed action within Apra Harbor (an active commercial and DoD
port) has been evaluated in the DEIS. The Navy is in Section 7
consultation with NOAA to lessen any adverse impact to the federally
protected green or hawksbill sea turtles - the implementation of best
management practices (BMPs) and mitigation measures. The
Navy currently implements standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy has co-existed with sea turtles in the Harbor for
over 60-years. The Navy, in partnership with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service (USFWS) and Guam Department of Aquatic and Wildlife
Resources (DAWR), monitors sea turtle activities within Apra Harbor and
around Guam. There are no records of sea turtles nesting on beaches
within Apra Harbor that would potentially be impacted by the proposed
action and there have been no reported observations of sea turtles
grazing within the area to be dredged.
Volume 4, Chapter 16 of the Final EIS acknowledges that there could be
impacts to ocean based tourism within Apra Harbor including diving.
However, economic impacts to tourism would be somewhat offset by
increased tourism from military personnel.
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I-2678-002
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS contains updated information
reflecting the on-going investigation of potential wetland areas. The
project design will avoid wetlands to the extent practicable.
I-2678-003
Thank you for your comment. DoD was required to determine whether
military relocation requirements could be met by excess, underutilized or
otherwise available property held by DoD on Guam. Early development
plans attempted to keep all activities on existing DoD lands. However, as
discussed in the FEIS (Volume 2, Chapter 2), after applying operational
and environmental screening criteria, no contiguous DoD area on Guam
was identified that could support all the land use and operational
requirements of the action.
I-2678-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD understands and recognizes the
significance of cultural and recreational sites located on DoD property in
Guam. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. It is the intent of DoD to maintain
public access to DoD lands that contain cultural sites consistent with
safety and operational requirements. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
Final plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the
proposed action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to
working with stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and
access that balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the
continuing public use and enjoyment of these sites.
I-2678-005
Thank you for your comment. Impacts to all terrestrial biological
resources have been evaluated in the EIS. When there are significant
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impacts, specific mitigation measures are proposed to compensate for
these impacts.
I-2678-006
Thank you for your comment. The items identified in this comment are
not part of the proposed action and are therefore not addressed in the
EIS.
I-2678-007
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to work with the people and Government of Guam to ensure
that the short term impacts of construction are managed effectively and
that the long term effects of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to
be good neighbors and responsible citizens on Guam.
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I-2679-001
Thank you for your comment. Subsequent to issuing the DEIS, DoD and
Guam Waterworks Authority (GWA) reached agreement in principle to
establish a special private entity (SPE). This SPE would obtain a loan
arranged by DoD to upgrade the North District Wastewater Treatment
Plant (NDWWTP). The SPE would also operate the plant and pay back
the loan with user fees. The DoD would pay user fees established by a
customer service agreement with GWA that would enable the SPE to
repay the loan. Future upgrades to add secondary treatment to the
NDWWTP, if required, would be funded by the users based on their
percentage of demand. The DoD would be one of the highest users
would bear their fair share of that upgrade. This has been stated in the
final EIS.
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I-2680-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2681-001
Thank you for your comment. The U.S. Marine Corps has stringent
requirements for all pets as outlined in an existing Marine Corps Order
that applies to all personnel. All Marine Corps personnel with pets in
government-owned housing and in public-private venture housing must
be implanted with a microchip so they can be tracked. These measures
will prevent dumping unwanted animals and will prevent feral animals
that could harm wildlife. This information has been added to the FEIS.
Completely private housing off-base would be subject to Guam laws and
regulations. DoD will work with the local animal shelter to the extent
possible.
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I-2682-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The Final EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and
concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including
dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While population
increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present unique
opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the Final EIS,
the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
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I-2683-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2684-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks.
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.
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I-2685-001
Thank you for your comment. The Navy has re-evaluated the need to
terminate all subleases in the leaseback area and will only propose to
terminate subleases in the leaseback area that are within the range
footprint and associated Surface Danger Zone of the proposed firing
ranges. Mitigation measures are proposed in Volume 3 Chapter 16 to
reduce impacts to those ranchers and agricultural workers who are
affected. As to possible sites for the relocation of any leases, such
actions would be under the control of CNMI officials as they are
responsible for non-federal land use decisions on Tinian. DoD will work
with CNMI land use and natural resource officials to find suitable
alternatives.
DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts in implementing the
proposed military relocation to reduce adverse effects on the people of
Tinian and its natural and cultural resources. The EIS process identifies
ways to implement the proposed relocation while minimizing adverse
impacts. DoD will continue to work to ensure that the long term effects
of the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Tinian.
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I-2686-001
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS has been updated (Volume
2) to better address impacts on social services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2687-001
Thank you for your comment. Up to 22 new water supply wells are
proposed to provide additional capacity for the DoD water system. These
wells would be installed in Northern Guam and extract potable water
from the northern Guam lens aquifer. Operations at Fena Reservoir
would not be modified at this time. The estimated sustainable yield from
the northern Guam lens aquifer is estimated at approximately 80 million
gallons per day. Aquifer sustainable yield is the amount of water that can
continuously be withdrawn from groundwater sources without degrading
water quality or viable production water . The estimated total average
daily water demand from this aquifer is 63 million gallons per day at the
peak of construction of the proposed DoD buildup. Thus, there will be an
adequate supply of potable water. DoD and Guam Waterworks
Authority plan to jointly manage the production of water. Also DoD is an
advocate for grants and low cost loans to Guam Waterworks Authority so
they can improve their distribution system and reduce water loss due to
leaks.
The Guam Water Authority (GWA) and DoD are cooperatively working
together to plan for the expected increase in population on Guam. DoD
has agreed to drill the 22 new DoD water supply wells early, and provide
this water to GWA, along with excess water from DoD's Fena Reservoir,
to meet the near-term increase in water demand that is expected to
occur off-base during the construction phase of the buildup. During this
time, GWA will make improvements to their system to meet the longterm water needs of off-base communities. The net positive affect of this
strategy is that DOD shoulders the cost to supply early buildup water
demand, especially the demand associated with the temporary
construction workforce.
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I-2688-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive issue, particularly related to prior
acquisition of land in Guam by the federal government. Prior land
acquisition policies and procedures are not reflective of current land
acquisition laws and DoD policy.
Should DoD determine that additional land is necessary to meet its
requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate with affected public
and private land owners in good faith, seek agreements to acquire
desired lands interests and pay fair market value. Where circumstances
exist that require resolution of issues such as ownership or value,
procedures exist under eminent domain authority to resolve those
questions. Eminent domain requires reimbursement at fair market value.
The proposed parcels of land take into Surface Danger Zones (SDZs) surrounding areas will not be in danger.
I-2688-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2688-003
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety, including
civilian/military jurisdictional issues, have been highlighted during the
public comment period. Additional information, as available, has been
provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation discussion is also provided.
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I-2688-004
Thank you for your comment. The DoD has no statutory authority to
construct a new public hospital for Guam. However, money from taxes,
fees, and reimbursements would support these facilities and services. It
should also be noted that in Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays
much of the cost ($2 billion per year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans
to have several medical clinics in Guam and a new replacement Naval
hospital would provide health services to the military personnel, their
dependents, and military beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B
workers as well as on-island workers will have health plans and private
clinics will provide medical services.
As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
I-2688-005
Thank you for your comment. Public access to lands used for training will
be limited while in use by the military.
I-2688-006
Thank you for your comment. The Navy has re-evaluated the need to
terminate all subleases in the leaseback area and will only propose to
terminate subleases in the leaseback area that are within the range
footprint and associated Surface Danger Zone of the proposed firing
ranges.
As to possible sites for the relocation of any leases, such actions would
be under the control of Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands
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(CNMI) officials as they are responsible for non-federal land use
decisions on Tinian. DoD will work with CNMI land use and natural
resource officials to ensure that native forest habitat concerns for
Endangered Species Act (ESA) listed species are taken into account in
any relocation effort.
I-2688-007
Thank you for your comment. Money for DoD actions typically comes
from appropriations by the U.S. Congress. Additional money for the
proposed action has been promised from the Japanese government.
DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to
minimize adverse impacts associated with the proposed military
relocation program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to
identify other Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit
the people of Guam.
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I-2689-001
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS has been updated (Volume
2) to better address impacts on social services.
The DoD has no statutory authority to construct a new public hospital for
Guam. However, money from taxes, fees, and reimbursements would
support these facilities and services. It should also be noted that in
Okinawa, the Government of Japan pays much of the cost ($2 billion per
year) for the Marine base. The DoD plans to have several medical clinics
in Guam and a new replacement Naval hospital would provide health
services to the military personnel, their dependents, and military
beneficiaries. Additionally, it is anticipated H2B workers as well as onisland workers will have health plans and private clinics will provide
medical services.

As documented in this EIS, DoD acknowledges the existing substandard conditions of key public infrastructure systems and social
services on Guam and the interest to have DoD fund improvements to
these systems and services. DoD’s ability to fund actions is limited by
Federal law. However, to minimize adverse impacts associated with the
proposed military relocation program, DoD is leading a federal interagency effort to identify other Federal programs and funding sources that
could benefit the people of Guam.
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I-2690-001
Thank you for your comment. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public
access to the cultural and historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent
with safety and operational requirements. Restricting access to certain
DoD areas at certain times is required to maintain public safety. Final
plans concerning access to sites potentially impacted by the proposed
action have not been developed. DoD looks forward to working with
stakeholders to develop plans for cultural stewardship and access that
balances operational needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing
public use and enjoyment of these sites.
The Proposed Action would result in the acquisition of lands on the east
side of Guam near Route 15 and the existing Andersen Air Force Base
South property and the construction of a live fire training range complex
on the site. The lands consist of Government of Guam controlled
parcels as well as a few privately owned parcels. The Government of
Guam parcels are held by two entities, the Chamorro Land Trust and the
Ancestral Lands Commission. These entities manage certain
Government of Guam land holdings to support native Chamorro interests
and compensate land owners for lands currently controlled by the federal
government.
In the northern most parcel, under the control of the Chamorro Land
Trust, there exits the Guam International Raceway. This entity, which is
a non-profit organization, operates a raceway complex consisting of a
drag strip and various motorcycle and off-road vehicle courses pursuant
to a 20 year license with the Chamorro Land Trust. These recreational
facilities satisfy a significant component of the public demand for racing
as well as accommodating periodic police vehicle training. The license is
set to expire in 2018. Under the terms of the license the Guam
International Raceway is able to remove aggregate mined from the site
to improve its operations, but at the option of the Chamorro Land Trust
must return the property in "pristine" condition upon the termination of
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the license. The license clearly states that the Guam International
Raceway has no interest in the underlying property pursuant to its
license. Further, there is no right to renew the license.
Should DoD decide to acquire land for the Route 15 training range
complex, an offer of just compensation would be made to the owners of
the property, including the lands held by the Chamorro Land Trust. The
just compensation offer would be at the full fair market value of the
property, based upon an appraisal of the property and its highest and
best use. Since DoD would acquire the property from the fee owners,
any compensation to the operators of the Guam International Raceway
would be a matter to be determined between the current land owner, the
Chamorro Land Trust, and the tenant, the Guam International Raceway.
In the event DoD acquires the land, the Guam International Raceway
would have to decide whether to continue operation in another location.
If it chose to continue operations it may be eligible for relocation
assistance from DoD pursuant to the Uniform Assistance and Real
Property Acquisition Polices Act of 1970. If eligible, DoD would provide
relocation assistance in the form of advisory services, and some specific
financial assistance related to a move, but would not be responsible for
the physical relocation of the operations of the Guam International
Raceway.
As to possible sites for the relocation of the Guam International
Raceway, such actions would be under the control of Government of
Guam officials as they are responsible for non-federal land use decisions
on Guam. Given that a raceway complex is an industrial activity, it is
most likely that any siting of a future raceway complex will be on lands
zoned for such industrial activities and not within lands deemed recovery
habitat for ESA listed species. Should the Guam International Raceway
decide to continue operations and be eligible for relocation assistance
from DoD, DoD will work with Government of Guam land use and natural
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resource officials to ensure that habitat concerns for ESA listed species
are taken into account in any relocation effort.
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I-2691-001
Thank you for your comment. Issues of public safety have been
highlighted during the public comment period. Additional information, as
available, has been provided in the FEIS. Expanded mitigation
discussion is also provided.
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I-2692-001
Thank you for your comment. The Navy would require contractors who
work on DoD projects to provide healthcare for their employees,
including off-island/H2B workers. A small percentage may seek health
and/or social services provided by Guam. However, workers would also
contribute to the Government of Guam revenues in form of personal
income and gross receipts taxes; corporations would pay corporate
income taxes. (See section 4.3.3, page 4-24 of the SIAS.) The
additional money would flow into Guam's revenues and, depending on
executive and legislative branches decisions, could be used to provide
for additional public health and social services.
Relating to the population figure of about 80,000 people; it should be
noted the figure represents a maximal figure when most of the
construction workers are still on Guam and the military populations arrive
(2014); once construction is completed, the operational population would
be about 33,400 (2016) (see the SIAS, Table ES-1, on page iii).
Mitigation measures (as appropriate) to address the significant impacts
will be discussed in the Final EIS.
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I-2693-001
Thank you for your comment. As documented in this EIS, DoD
acknowledges the existing sub-standard conditions of key public
infrastructure systems and social services on Guam and the interest to
have DoD fund improvements to these systems and services. DoD’s
ability to fund actions is limited by Federal law. However, to minimize
adverse impacts associated with the proposed military relocation
program, DoD is leading a federal inter-agency effort to identify other
Federal programs and funding sources that could benefit the people of
Guam.
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I-2694-001
Thank you for your comment.
I-2694-002
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
I-2694-003
Thank you for your comment. The Navy acknowledges there is potential
for marine resources and aquifers to be affected by sea level rise,
inundations from more extreme storm events and other consequences of
climate change. The impacts may be both adverse and beneficial. The
current level of scientific knowledge can predict trends in sea level rise
based on historic data but there are no established methods for
assessing and quantifying potential impacts on marine resources or
aquifers.
The University of Guam provides analysis of the aquifer responses to
sea level change and recharge in a November 2007 study. Climate
change may impact the success of production wells in the future (e.g.,
the placement of the well screen may not be optimal if the sea level rises
or falls). Given the uncertainty of climate models including lack of
information that is directly applicable to northern Guam and lack of
specificity regarding the time and degree of impacts to conditions that
could impact the aquifer, the DoD wells would be installed based on
current conditions and regulatory requirements. Monitoring would be
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conducted during well operation. If production or water quality declines
over time, DoD would take actions to mitigate the impacted wells.
I-2694-004
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The Final EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
Through the process of public involvement that has accompanied this
proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have voiced clearly and
concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro culture, including
dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While population
increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present unique
opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the Final EIS,
the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
I-2694-005
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
managing efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to
reduce adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure. The FEIS process identifies ways to implement the
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proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.Through the process of public involvement that has
accompanied this proposed action, the Chamorro people of Guam have
voiced clearly and concisely their concern that the traditional Chamorro
culture, including dance, language and traditions, will be forgotten. While
population increases can highlight cultural differences, they also present
unique opportunities for cultural learning and sharing. As noted in the
FEIS, the DoD plans for cultural sensitivity orientation and awareness
programs will focus on mutual respect and tolerance and strive to
educate all incoming and currently present military personnel on the rich
and varied cultural history that has created the culture that is Guam
today. Finally, the DoD plans to increase military civilian joint activities in
order to foster strong and mutually beneficial military civilian
relationships that include the sharing and understanding of culture.
Volume 9 contains the specific studies that focused on the specific
resources on Guam affected by the proposed actions.

I-2694-006
Thank you for your comment. The DoD carefully considered all requests
to extend the length of the comment period beyond the 45-day minimum
required by NEPA. In evaluating multiple options, DoD leadership
determined that a 90-day comment period best balanced the need for
sufficient time to review a complex document with the requirement to
reach a timely decision regarding the proposed military buildup on
Guam.
I-2694-007
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS was posted in public libraries
and copies of the DEIS were made available in a reading room that was
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established at Agana Shopping Center. To ensure that non-English
speakers were involved in the EIS process and were able to voice their
concerns about the military relocation, the following outreach measures
were taken during the scoping and DEIS comment periods: meeting
materials (handouts, posters, etc) were in English and Chamorro; a
summary of the DEIS Executive Summary was made available online
and at public hearings in English, Chamorro and Carolinian; Chamorro
and Carolinian interpreters were present at public hearings to assist
members of the public; and verbal public comments were allowed in
Chamorro and Carolinian at public hearings, which were translated into
English for transcripts of the hearings. DoD fully understands and
acknowledges all the concerns of Guam's people with regard to social,
cultural, economic and environmental impacts of the proposed military
relocation that could disproportionately affect minority and low-income
populations on Guam. DoD recognizes the importance of managing
efforts in implementing the proposed military relocation to reduce
adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and
infrastructure, and to fulfill its obligations to uphold environmental
justice.
I-2694-008
Thank you for your comment. Volume 7, Chapter 2 identifies the
mitigation measures proposed in the EIS to minimize impacts resulting
from the proposed action.
I-2694-009
Thank you for your comment. As described in Chapter 2, Volume 4 of
the EIS, the Navy reviewed several alternatives for wharf location, wharf
alignment, turning basin location/radius, and channel alignment. After
careful review of the alternatives based on selection criteria including
practicability and minimizing environmental impacts to the extent
practicable, Polaris Point and the Former SRF were the only two
locations that met the selection criteria as described in Section 2.3.1 of
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the EIS. Security/force protection is of utmost importance when
selecting an alternative. Several alternatives, including Glass
Breakwater, were considered and dismissed because of security/force
protection concerns.
Chapter 1, Volume 4 describes the reasons why Kilo Wharf is not
considered a practicable alternative. Kilo Wharf is already near capacity
without considering the aircraft carrier visits. Kilo Wharf is the only wharf
in Apra Harbor that has approval for large quantities of munitions and a
waiver is required for ships carrying ammunition to berth in Inner Apra
Harbor. The evaluation of the capacity of Kilo Wharf is based upon the
wharf's use for loading and unloading ammunition carrying ships. The
smaller load-outs of ammunition to combatant ships are already
accomplished at the berths in the inner harbor. No additional capacity
can be created at Kilo Wharf as the capacity is based upon use of Kilo
Wharf by ships not capable of performing their mission in the inner
harbor. These waivers are not readily granted because the large
quantities of explosives berthed at a wharf that is unauthorized for large
net explosive weights would represent an increased safety risk to nearby
populations. There are also other challenges associated with an aircraft
carrier berthing at Kilo Wharf that are manageable for the short duration
port visits, but would be untenable for longer transient berthing
requirements that include logistics, maintenance, and Morale Welfare
and Recreation (MWR) support. Dependents, vendors, commercial
delivery vehicles and non-DoD personnel are prohibited from entering
the explosive safety arcs around Kilo Wharf. There is limited space for
MWR activities at Kilo Wharf. For these reasons, expanding Kilo Wharf
or moving existing munitions operations to other wharves is not practical.
What should be noted is that the DoD undertook several measures to
avoid environmental impacts, including choosing a channel alignment
that avoided dredging of coral shoals, reducing the aircraft carrier turning
basin radius, and choosing a parallel to shore wharf alignment with a
reduced clearance for the aircraft carrier. The various chapters in
Volume 4 (particularly Chapter 4 and 11) contain discussions on the
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proposed best management practices and mitigation measures to
reduce impacts to water quality and the marine environment.
I-2694-010
Thank you for your comment. DoD acknowledges that the issue of land
acquisition is a complex and sensitive one with both historical and
contemporary contexts. Should DoD determine that additional land is
necessary to meet its requirements, DoD policy requires that it negotiate
with affected public and private land owners in good faith, seek
agreements to acquire desired lands interests and pay fair market value.
DoD is confident that all parties can reach agreement on any potential
land acquisition. Further, any proposed major DoD land acquisition,
such as those associated with the preferred alternatives for the main
cantonment and live fire ranges, must be approved by the Congressional
defense committees.
Specific areas being considered for acquisition are identified in the Final
EIS. It is the intent of DoD to maintain public access to the cultural and
historic sites at Pagat and Marbo consistent with safety and operational
requirements. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times is
required to maintain public safety. Final plans concerning access to
sites potentially impacted by the proposed action have not been
developed. DoD looks forward to working with stakeholders to develop
plans for cultural stewardship and access that balances operational
needs, public safety concerns, and the continuing public use and
enjoyment of these sites.
I-2694-011
Thank you for your comment. The suggested alternative is not part of the
proposed actions. DoD recognizes the importance of managing efforts
in implementing the proposed military relocation to reduce adverse
effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources and infrastructure.
The EIS process identifies ways to implement the proposed relocation
while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will continue to work with the
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people and Government of Guam to ensure that the short term impacts
of construction are managed effectively and that the long term effects of
the military relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and
responsible citizens on Guam.
I-2694-012
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS has been revised as appropriate
to address these concerns.
I-2694-013
Thank you for your comment. Habitat assessment methodologies that
evaluate the function of affected aquatic resources, such as coral reef
ecosystems, are an evolving science and the adequacies of existing and
new methodologies are heavily debated in the scientific community.
Ideally, a standard assessment technique that accurately characterizes
and quantifies losses and gains of coral reef ecosystem functions would
be used. However, rulemaking for the Compensatory Mitigation Rule
recognizes the wide variety of aquatic resources present in the United
States and the evolving nature of science regarding aquatic ecosystem
restoration make the establishment of standard assessment
methodologies impracticable. The assessment for this EIS used an
historically approved methodology (percent coral cover), supplemented
by other methods such as the use of Light Detection and Ranging
(LIDAR) satellite photos, for quantifying impacts to affected coral reef
ecosystems impacted by the proposed transient CVN wharf and
associated dredging. DoD believes that use of the percent coral cover
methodology, supplemented by use of LIDAR satellite photos, is the
"best currently available science" to attempt to capture the thousands of
elements that comprise the function of a coral reef ecosystem. DoD's
assessment is currently under review by the US Army Corps of
Engineers, the agency charged with implementing dredge and fill permits
under CWA Section 404, and other Federal agencies. The FEIS will be
updated to reflect the latest developments in this review.
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I-2694-014
Thank you for your comment. Impacts on important habitat areas
mapped by the U.S Fish and Wildlife Service for endangered species,
and that will also support many other species, is evaluated in the EIS.
These habitat areas will include plants that are food of the fanihi. So
while impacts to specific non-endangered tree species were not
evaluated, their habitat value was evaluated.
I-2694-015
Thank you for your comment. A summary of best management practices
(BMPs) is presented in Volume 7, Chapter 2. It is not meant to be an
exhaustive list. Site- and activity-specific BMPs intended to minimize
potential impacts to water resources would be implemented as part of
the proposed action as required by existing policies, regulations, and
other requirements.
Additional project-specific measures proposed to avoid or minimize
impacts are referred to as mitigation measures in the EIS. These
mitigation measures are likely the "additional or novel BMPS" in the
comment. Proposed mitigation measures are listed in Volume 7,
Chapter 2. Mitigation measures are updated based on comments
received during the public comment period and will continue to be
updated after the Final EIS is published during agency consultation and
construction permit application processes. During construction there will
be mitigation monitoring to ensure the BMPs and mitigation measures
are working.
Due to the complexity of the project, there are two parts of the
cumulative impact analysis: the summary of impacts for all components
of the proposed action (Volume 7 Chapter 3) and an assessment of the
additive impacts of the proposed action in combination with other past,
present and reasonably foreseeable projects (Volume 7, Chapter 4). A
systematic methodology was applied in both analyses. Volume 7,
Chapter 3 summarizes the combined potential impacts of the preferred
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alternatives for the entire proposed action on Guam and Tinian. This is
the aggregate analysis that you request in your comment. The impacts of
Volumes 2 through 6 are discussed by resource. At the end of Volume
7, Chapter 3.3 there is a table summarizing the combined impacts of all
components of the preferred alternatives. Significant impacts are
identified. Trends in the resource health due to anthropogenic and nonanthropogenic factors that impact resource health on Guam and Tinian
since World War II are described. This section includes limited
quantitative data for proposed action impacts. For example, specialstatus species habitat loss due to the proposed action and current
amount of habitat available island wide is presented in Volume 7,
Section 3.3. There is no quantitative island-wide data readily available
for most of the resource areas assessed and the impact analysis is
often qualitative. Volume 7, Chapter 4, Cumulative Impacts,
assesses the potential additive impact of the EIS proposed actions when
compared to potential impacts of past, present and reasonably
foreseeable projects. The period of consideration for the cumulative
impact analysis is 2004 to 2019. The project list is based on best
available information from DoD and the Guam Land Use Commission
database. There is no National Environmental Policy Act (or similar)
document disclosing project impacts for most of the cumulative projects
listed; therefore, there is insufficient data on most cumulative projects
listed to conduct a quantitative impact analysis. There is a table at the
end of Chapter 4 that summarizes the potential cumulative impacts.
Potential significant cumulative impacts are identified for some
resources. Volume 7, Chapter 4 cumulative impact analysis has been
expanded in the FEIS, including the addition and consolidation of climate
change analysis in the chapter.
I-2694-016
Thank you for your comment. Due to the complexity of the project, there
are two parts of the cumulative impact analysis: the summary of impacts
for all components of the proposed action (Volume 7, Chapter 3) and an
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assessment of the additive impacts of the proposed action in
combination with other past, present and reasonably foreseeable
projects (Volume 7, Chapter 4). A systematic methodology was applied
in both analyses. Volume 7, Chapter 3 summarizes the combined
potential impacts of the preferred alternatives for the entire proposed
action on Guam and Tinian. The impacts of Volumes 2 through 6 are
discussed by resource. At the end of Volume 7, Chapter 3.3 there is a
table summarizing the combined impacts of all components of the
preferred alternatives. Significant impacts are identified. Trends in the
resource health due to anthropogenic and non-anthropogenic factors
that impact resource health on Guam and Tinian since World War II are
described. This section includes limited quantitative data for proposed
action impacts. For example, special-status species habitat loss due to
the proposed action and current amount of habitat available island wide
is presented in Volume 7, Section 3.3. There is no quantitative islandwide data readily available for most of the resource areas assessed and
the impact analysis is often qualitative.
Volume 7, Chapter 4, Cumulative Impacts, assesses the potential
additive impact of the EIS proposed actions when compared to potential
impacts of past, present and reasonably foreseeable projects. The
period of consideration for the cumulative impact analysis is 2004 to
2019. The project list is based on best available information from DoD
and the Guam Land Use Commission database. There is no National
Environmental Policy Act (or similar) document disclosing project
impacts for most of the cumulative projects listed; therefore, there is
insufficient data on most cumulative projects listed to conduct a
quantitative impact analysis. There is a table at the end of Chapter 4 that
summarizes the potential cumulative impacts. Volume 7, Chapter 4
cumulative impact analysis has been expanded in the FEIS, including
the addition and consolidation of climate change analysis in the
chapter. Potential significant cumulative impacts are identified for some
resources.
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Mitigation measures are proposed earlier in the EIS and are listed in
Volume 7, Chapter 2. BMPs are also listed in Volume 7, Chapter 2. The
Final EIS includes a discussion on the effectiveness of BMPs. Site- and
activity-specific BMPs intended to minimize potential impacts to water
resources would be implemented as part of the proposed action as
required by existing policies, regulations, and other requirements.
I-2694-017
Thank you for your comment. The FEIS has been revised to included a
more comprehensive EFHA, including live/hardbottom and submerged
aquatic vegetation.
Habitat assessment methodologies that evaluate the function of affected
aquatic resources, such as coral reef ecosystems, are an evolving
science and the adequacies of existing and new methodologies are
heavily debated in the scientific community. Ideally, a standard
assessment technique that accurately characterizes and quantifies
losses and gains of coral reef ecosystem functions would be used.
However, rulemaking for the Compensatory Mitigation Rule recognizes
the wide variety of aquatic resources present in the United States and
the evolving nature of science regarding aquatic ecosystem restoration
make the establishment of standard assessment methodologies
impracticable.
I-2694-018
Thank you for your comment. The DEIS and EFHA has been revised.
The “spring surveys” data, which included a quantitative fish
assessment, was performed and site attached finfish species
were considered in the DEIS (and FEIS) impact analysis. It was not
intended to be an “exhaustive species list”, and as a result it is possible
that there will be rare and/or small species that will not be accounted for
by the methods used. Unless these coral (or other invertebrate) species
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have been identified as a legally recognized special status species, they
are afforded no additional level of protection or consideration than other
coral (or invertebrate) species in that area. What was stated in the DEIS
was "finfish species occupying habitats that would be permanently
removed would either be displaced to other adjacent sites and adapt, or
perish due to habitat modifications and loss." ...."site-attached species
such as those form the families Pomacentridae and Chaetodontidae may
be adversely affected by changes in habitat structure."
The Navy will continue to work with the USACE and EPA/GEPA to
satisfy the requirements of Section 10/404 and Section 401 permit
documentation.
I-2694-019
Thank you for your comment. The reasonable range of alternatives are
discussed briefly in the Executive Summary and Volume 1. Volumes 2
through 6 contain detailed descriptions of the proposed actions and the
reasonable range of alternatives under consideration by the action
propoonent. This discussion is available for review.
I-2694-020
Thank you for your comment. The Navy acknowledges there is potential
for marine resources and aquifers to be affected by sea level rise,
inundations from more extreme storm events and other consequences of
climate change. The impacts may be both adverse and beneficial. The
current level of scientific knowledge can predict trends in sea level rise
based on historic data but there are no established methods for
assessing and quantifying potential impacts on marine resources or
aquifers.
The University of Guam provides analysis of the aquifer responses to
sea level change and recharge in a November 2007 study. Climate
change may impact the success of production wells in the future (e.g.,
Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

the placement of the well screen may not be optimal if the sea level rises
or falls). Given the uncertainty of climate models including lack of
information that is directly applicable to northern Guam and lack of
specificity regarding the time and degree of impacts to conditions that
could impact the aquifer, the DoD wells would be installed based on
current conditions and regulatory requirements. Monitoring would be
conducted during well operation. If production or water quality declines
over time, DoD would take actions to mitigate the impacted wells.
I-2694-021
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS includes a discussion on
the effectiveness of BMPs. Site- and activity-specific BMPs intended to
minimize potential impacts to water resources would be implemented as
part of the proposed action as required by existing policies, regulations,
and other requirements. Volume 7, Chapter 2 summarizes the BMPs and
mitigation measures proposed in the EIS. The intent of mitigation
measures is to avoid minimize, reduce, eliminate or compensate for
potential impacts due to the proposed actions.
The summary lists of BMPs and mitigation measures in Volume 7 were
updated based on comments received during the public comment period
and will continue to be updated after the Final EIS is published, during
agency consultation and construction permit application
processes. Mitigation measures listed in the Record of Decision and
attached as conditions to a permit would be implemented. There would
be mitigation monitoring during construction to determine if BMPs and
mitigation measures are working. Corrective measures would be taken to
remedy situations where BMPs and mitigation measures are found to be
ineffective during construction. Storm water control BMPs are designed
to control storm water runoff during storm events.
Due to the complexity of the project, there are two parts of the
cumulative impact analysis: the summary of impacts for all components
of the proposed action (Volume 7 Chapter 3) and an assessment of the
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additive impacts of the proposed action in combination with other past,
present and reasonably foreseeable projects (Volume 7, Chapter 4). A
systematic methodology was applied in both analyses. Volume 7,
Chapter 3 summarizes the combined potential impacts of the preferred
alternatives for the entire proposed action on Guam and Tinian. This is
the aggregate analysis that you request in your comment. The impacts of
Volumes 2 through 6 are discussed by resource. At the end of Volume
7, Chapter 3.3 there is a table summarizing the combined impacts of all
components of the preferred alternatives. Significant impacts are
identified. Trends in the resource health due to anthropogenic and nonanthropogenic factors that impact resource health on Guam and Tinian
since World War II are described. This section includes limited
quantitative data for proposed action impacts. For example, specialstatus species habitat loss due to the proposed action and current
amount of habitat available island wide is presented in Volume 7,
Section 3.3. There is no quantitative island-wide data readily available
for most of the resource areas assessed and the impact analysis is
often qualitative.
Volume 7, Chapter 4, Cumulative Impacts, assesses the potential
additive impact of the EIS proposed actions when combined with
potential impacts of past, present and reasonably foreseeable projects.
The period of consideration for the cumulative impact analysis is 2004 to
2019. The project list is based on best available information from DoD
and the Guam Land Use Commission database. There is no National
Environmental Policy Act (or similar) document disclosing project
impacts for most of the cumulative projects listed; therefore, there is
insufficient data on most cumulative projects listed to conduct a
quantitative impact analysis. There is a table at the end of Chapter 4 that
summarizes the potential cumulative impacts. Potential significant
cumulative impacts are identified for some resources. Mitigation
measures are proposed earlier in the EIS. Volume 7, Chapter 4
cumulative impact analysis has been expanded in the FEIS, including
the addition and consolidation of climate change analysis in the chapter.
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I-2694-022
Thank you for your comment. The Appendix (Volume 9) has been
expanded in the Final EIS to include additional field work and study that
has been done following the publication of the Draft EIS.
I-2694-023
Thank you for your comment. The adaptive management section has
been updated based on public and agency comments on the DEIS,
results of further agency coordination, and additional information and
analysis available post-DEIS.
I-2694-024
Thank you for your comment. Habitat assessment methodologies that
evaluate the function of affected aquatic resources, such as coral reef
ecosystems, are an evolving science and the adequacies of existing and
new methodologies are heavily debated in the scientific community.
Ideally, a standard assessment technique that accurately characterizes
and quantifies losses and gains of coral reef ecosystem functions would
be used. However, rulemaking for the Compensatory Mitigation Rule
recognizes the wide variety of aquatic resources present in the United
States and the evolving nature of science regarding aquatic ecosystem
restoration make the establishment of standard assessment
methodologies impracticable. The assessment for this EIS used an
historically approved methodology (percent coral cover), supplemented
by other methods such as the use of Light Detection and Ranging
(LIDAR) satellite photos, for quantifying impacts to affected coral reef
ecosystems impacted by the proposed transient CVN wharf and
associated dredging. DoD believes that use of the percent coral cover
methodology, supplemented by use of LIDAR satellite photos, is the
"best currently available science" to attempt to capture the thousands of
elements that comprise the function of a coral reef ecosystem. DoD's
assessment is currently under review by the US Army Corps of
Engineers, the agency charged with implementing dredge and fill permits
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under CWA Section 404, and other Federal agencies. The FEIS will be
updated to reflect the latest developments in this review.
I-2694-025
Thank you for your comment. Volume 7 discusses the use of adaptive
program management and mitigation including notional changes to
construction efforts to reduce the effects of construction and Department
of Defense population growth.
I-2694-026
Thank you for your comment. Discussions of BMPs and mitigation
measures to reduce adverse impacts from the proposed actions have
been updated in each section of the Final EIS with a comprehensive list
included in Volume 7.
I-2694-027
Thank you for your comment. Sediment samples within the proposed
dredging areas were analyzed according to USEPA and USACE testing
criteria. As discussed in the EIS (Chapters 2 and 4 of Volumes 2 and 4),
preliminary sampling results indicate that all contaminant parameters
that were tested with the exception of nickel were below the Effects
Range Low (ER-L) level. Nickel is a substance that is naturally occurring
in the environment. The study results suggest that the materials to be
dredged would not require special handling and would be suitable for
upland placement for beneficial reuse or ocean disposal (although the
ocean disposal permitting process would require separate analysis and
toxicity testing). Additional testing will occur during the permitting
process and a dredged material management plan will be developed.
The EIS acknowledges that dredging would result in short-term, localized
impacts to water quality as discussed in Section 4.2.2.2, Volume 4. As
noted in this Section, there would be short-term increases in turbidity,
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short-term decreases in dissolved oxygen, and resuspension of
sediments possibly containing metals. Wharf construction and dredging
activities in Apra Harbor have shown that there has only been short term,
localized impacts to water quality with the use of BMPs. There have
been no violations of water quality standards reported. It is anticipated
that construction and dredging activities associated with the proposed
transient CVN wharf would be consistent with previous actions regarding
impacts to water quality.
As part of the CWA Section 404 permitting process, the DoD would
conduct appropriate modeling prior to obtaining a CWA Section 401
Water Quality Certificate for in-water construction.
I-2694-028
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS includes a discussion on
the effectiveness of BMPs. Site- and activity-specific BMPs intended to
minimize impacts to water resources would be implemented as part of
the proposed action as required by existing policies, regulations, and
other requirements.
I-2694-029
Thank you for your comment. The document has been reviewed and
modified as appropriate based upon your comments. A sediment plume
is an inevitable effect of in-water construction activities that the Navy
proposes to minimize by using best management practices (BMPs) such
as silt curtains and operational controls of dredging equipment. These
practices and mitigation measures will be determined and agreed upon
during the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) permit phase of the
projects. The dredging plume models that were run for the Draft EIS,
were based on silt curtain sediment retention of 90% that were observed
at other dredging operations in Inner Apra Harbor. Additionally, the Navy
will be performing in-water monitoring. Operations will cease if water
quality exceeds predetermined levels, and continue when water
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quality has returned to ambient conditions and the silt curtain
modifications have been made.
The EIS indirect impact analysis was based on sediment transport
modeling. The modeling identified adverse conditions (>6mm cumulative
deposition) up to 40 ft. (12 m) from the dredge foot print. The USACE
ERCA will be running its own model for comparison and information from
this effort will be incorporated post ROD into the
compensatory mitigation plan.
I-2694-030
Thank you for your comment. The specific requirements for monitoring
water quality, whether continuous sampling or grab samples, will be
determined during the permitting process. Turbidity can be measured in
the field by either method, continuous or grab. Typically, turbidity would
be measured at the surface, mid-depth, and two feet off the bottom down
current of the flow within the plume. A background sample up-current of
the monitoring samples to reflect natural conditions would also be taken.
The distances and specific depths for the down-current and up-current
(background) samples would be part of the permitting and specific
conditions of the permit for monitoring of the dredging. The Navy would
be required to have its contractor(s) perform this monitoring as a permit
condition and must obviously have provisions in the contract documents
for payment of these services.
The differences between the environmental effects of mechanical and
hydraulic dredging are discussed in Chapter 2, Volume 4 and Appendix
D of the EIS. Mechanical dredging involves use of a clamshell or fixed
bucket that excavates the dredge sediment from the harbor floor and
then carries the sediment in the full bucket through the water column
before lifting the bucket out of the water and placing the dredged
sediment in a nearby barge or scrow. During this movement, a small
fraction of the collected sediment will escape from the bucket and create
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suspended sediment in the lower and higher levels of the water column.
On the other hand, a hydraulic dredge works solely on the harbor floor
and any suspended sediment will emanate only in the lower portion of
water column. As a result, the plume of suspended sediment is
generally greater with use of conventional clam shell bucket as
compared with a hydraulic dredge. However, use of hydraulic dredging is
generally limited to soft bottom sediment on relatively flat surfaces.
Mechanical dredging, which has historically been used in Apra Harbor,
was chosen as the dredging method for evaluating environmental
impacts as it presents the most adverse impact scenario. A sediment
plume is an inevitable effect of in-water construction activities. The Navy
proposes to minimize sedimentation by using best management
practices such as silt curtains and operational controls of
dredging equipment. Final mitigation measures for all dredging activities
will be determined and agreed upon during the permit phase of the
projects.
I-2694-031
Thank you for your comment. The document has been reviewed and
revised based on this comment. The EFHA has been clarified and
revised. The Navy, tthrough avoidance and minimization efforts,
evaluated over a dozen possible alternatives. The location of the new
Navy wharf was chosen as the least environmentally
damaging alternative, in efforts to avoid the least amount of live coral in
the area.
The Navy will implement mitigation measures and Best Management
Practices during in-water activities (i.e. dredging, wharf construction) to
help lessen impacts to the marine environment. The Navy has
considered in-water and land-based sediment impacts in the EIS. The
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers permits will likely contain requirements for
silt curtains, biological monitoring, restrictions in dredging activities
during potential coral spawning months, and compensatory
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mitigation projects. To compensate for the loss in ecological service
provided by coral reef ecosystem, upland reforestation (to improve
nearshore water quality), artificial reefs (to provide increased fish habitat)
or a combination these and other compensatory mitigation alternatives
will be considered by the Navy to comply with federal laws that protect
coral resources.
Additionally, the DoD, as part of the "build-up" on Guam, will participate
in the proposed upgrade to the Northern District Waste Water Treatment
Plant from Primary to Secondary Treatment. This action alone will assist
GWA in meeting its coastal water quality standards, providing benefit to
the sea life and people of Guam.
I-2694-032
Thank you for your comment. Restricted access to the Surface Danger
Zone (SDZ) area that is in submerged lands is identified as an adverse
impact on submerged land use in Volume 2, Chapter 8, Land Use. The
impact is considered significant and not mitigable to less than significant
in the Final EIS. Restricting access to certain DoD areas at certain times
is required to maintain public safety. Access will be granted at approved
times such as when the lands are not being used for military training.
I-2694-033
Thank you for your comment. There has been monitoring of Tarague
Beach for sea turtles, the only endangered species that might be present
in the area on a relatively frequent basis. This monitoring will continue
and be increased if necessary. Based on the monitoring, if restrictions on
use of the area are necessary to protect the sea turtle or any other
endangered or protected species, these will be put in place.
I-2694-034
Thank you for your comment. In addition to outreaches on being good
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stewards of the existing resources on Guam, one of the mitigation
measures proposed is for a recreational resource carrying capacity study
and resource management plan to be conducted. Data gathered for the
carrying capacity study would be used to form a baseline (i.e., capacity
for a recreational resource) and appropriate mitigation measures would
be determined in the resource management plan.
I-2694-035
Thank you for your comment.
Volume 2, Chapter 11 addresses these species and their prevalence
around Guam in association with the porpoised project. If they were not
regularly expected in the ROI, they were not addressed further.
The Navy currently has standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy will also implement mitigation measures and BMPs
during in-water and land-based construction activities (i.e. dredging and
wharf construction).
Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require measures to protect
water quality and biological resources. These may include the following:
silt curtains; biological monitors on vessels (making sure sea turtles and
dolphins do not approach the area); halting of dredging activities, if these
animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea turtle and/or dolphin
voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint Navy/Guam Resource
Agency monitoring of nesting beaches though out Guam, to name a
few.
I-2694-036
Thank you for your comment. The Final EIS includes a discussion on
the effectiveness of BMPs. Site- and activity-specific BMPs intended to
minimize potential impacts to water resources would be implemented as
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part of the proposed action as required by existing policies, regulations,
and other requirements.
I-2694-037
Thank you for your comment. As a note, the FEIS has been revised.
1. Impact analysis is provided in Chapter 11, Volumes 2 (Inner Apra
Harbor) and 4 (Outer Apra Harbor). Volume 2 specifically addresses
impacts from the proposed action in Inner Apra Harbor looking at several
zones including Abo Cove at one end to the Inner Apra Harbor Entrance
Channel at the other. Volume 4, addresses Sasa Bay and the shallow
shoal areas, in addition to 8 biotope areas within the Channel. The Navy
acknowledges there is potential for marine resources to be affected
by climate change, including sea level rise, inundations from more
extreme storm events, ocean acidification, and other consequences of
climate change. The impacts may be both adverse and beneficial. The
current level of scientific knowledge can predict trends in sea level rise
based on historic data but there are no established methods for
assessing and quantifying potential impacts on marine resources.
2. EFH for Inner Apra Harbor is sufficiently addressed in Volume 2,
Chapter 11 of the FEIS. This area does not meet the US Army Corps of
Engineers definition of coral reef ecosystem. The Navy considers
avoidance and minimization measures for every project, prior to
implementing mitigation measures and BMPs to lessen impacts. As a
general mitigation measure, the Navy would consider working with the
agencies on transplanting candidate species of corals from Inner Apra
Harbor. The Navy will also consider adding artificial reefs in Inner Apra
Harbor, however this area may have design limitations.
3. AAFB has been added to the FEIS for impact analysis.
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I-2694-038
Thank you for your comment. Volumes 2 and 4, Chapter 11 discuss the
potential impacts to marine resources from the proposed action,
including indirect recreational impacts associated with population growth.
The document has been reviewed and modified as appropriate based
upon your comments, including an indirect recreational impact analysis
for AAFB.
Additionaly, cumulative indirect effects from recreational activities are
anticipated to be mitigated to less than significant with mitigation
measures, including the preparation of a Recreational Carrying Capacity
Analysis Management Plan, which would provide data facilitating an
estimation of potential marine environment impacts due to marine
recreational activities on Guam (refer to Volume 2, Chapter 9 and
Volume 7 for further information).
I-2694-039
Thank you for your comment. Revisons have been made as applicable
based on these comments.
1. The EFHA has been revised and clarified. Mitigation measures and
BMPs have been revised and clarified in all Chapters and summarized in
Volume 7.
2. Volume 2, Chapter 11 has been revised and the impact analysis
clarified. There is minimal opportunity for projectiles (small arms bullets),
to enter and impact the marine environment. Green bullets and benthic
cleanups were considered and maybe implemented to some degree,
however based on the probability of the marine environment being
impacted these measures may not be required.
3. The EFHA has been revised and appropriately evaluates the
increased traffic within Apra Harbor
Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

4. The statement, although true, has been revised. The DoD always
performs avoidance and minimization measures during project
conception. The implementation of mitigation measures and
BMPs further reduce potential impacts. The Navy is willing to work with
the resource agencies on transplanting corals in this area as mitigation
measures, not BMPs. The sessile non-coral, macro-invertebrate
community will re-establish themselves quickly as stated in the EIS.
I-2694-040
Thank you for your comment. The document has been reviewed and
revised as appropriate based on this comment.
1. The beach nourishment projects were being placed on soft bottomtype communities similar to Inner Apra Harbor. Pacific data was not
readily available for this topic. Text has been revised to state that nonnative species may be the majority of the new recruitment.
2. As discussed above, the text has been revised, however although
non-native species may be the majority of the recruitment to these
surfaces, these organisms will still provide needed biodiversity and
habitat for finfish and other organisms. The EIS states that these
organisms are poorly represented within Inner Apra Harbor EXCEPT as
associated with the wharf structures.
3. Comment acknowledged. Inner Apra Harbor is poorly represented
based on the Inner Apra Harbor survey reports cited conclusions,
especially if you remove man-made wharf structures from the survey. On
one end the commenter is arguing against construction of the new wharf
structure and on the other hand arguing for the biodiversity the wharf
provides in Inner Apra Harbor.
4. Mitigation measures and BMPs have been revised and modified
based on past experiences. It should be noted that the water conditions
at Kilo Wharf are much different than at the proposed location. Kilo
Wharf receives increased wave action and is not as protected.
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As stated in the EIS "During pile driving or dredging activities, if a visible
plume is observed over sensitive coral habitat outside the silt curtains,
the construction activity would stop, be evaluated, and corrective
measures taken. Construction would not resume until the water quality
returned to ambient conditions." See non-native species response
above.
I-2694-041
Thank you for your comments. Volumes 2 and 4, Chapter 11 discuss the
potential impacts to marine resources from the proposed action. The
document has been reviewed and modified as appropriate based upon
your comments.
1. Citation is provided in the EIS associated with this Section. Local data
was used when readily available.
2. These site attached or slow moving species were identified and
evaluated. The EFHA has been re-evaluated and revised.
3. See previous comment.
4. This was addressed in the DEIS. Both ballast water and hull
management policies have been identified and would be
implemented during the construction and operation phases of the DoD
build-up
5. The impacts of LCAC operations are evaluated under a different EIS,
however the ramp construction is discussed in Volume 2. The
LCACs will launch from sea to shore in Inner or Outer Apra Harbor via
LHD, LSD, and/or LPDs to avoid excessive turbidity. The LCACs would
adhere to speeds consistent with the Inner Harbor no wake zone.
Although no amphibious training or maneuvers conducted in Inner Ara
Harbor are analyzed in this EIS, any amphibious training or maneuvers
that would be conducted in Apra Harbor are described in the MIRC EIS
(e.g., at Reserve Craft Beach).
6. Multiple mitigation measures and BMPs are being considered.
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7. Comment noted.
8. The Navy currently has standard operation procedures, mitigation
measures and BMPs that consider federally protected species and their
well-being. The Navy will also implement mitigation measures and BMPs
during in-water and land-based construction activities (i.e. dredging and
wharf construction). Additionally, the Army Corps permit will require
measures to protect water quality and biological resources. These may
include the following: silt curtains; biological monitors on vessels (making
sure sea turtles and dolphins do not approach the area); halting of
dredging activities, if these animals enter the buffer zone, until the sea
turtle and/or dolphin voluntarily leave the area, low lighting, and joint
Navy/Guam Resource Agency monitoring of nesting beaches throughout
Guam, to name a few.
I-2694-042
Thank you for your comment. Average aquifer demand: The average
demand on the sub-basins from the Finegayan base wells is estimated
to be well below the sustainable yield estimates for the Andersen and
Agafa Gumas subbasins. Most of the withdrawal from the Finegayan
basin is from GWA owned wells. The total average demand on each
subbasin is provided in Figure 3.2-1 for the current and planned wells.
Interim Sustainable Yield Assessment: DoD agrees that protection of the
sole source NGLA is imperative. The FEIS discussed the two available
estimates of the NGLA that have been published, one by the Northern
Guam Lens Study (NGLS) (CDM 1982) and one by Barrett Consulting
with John Mink (Barrett 1992). The CDM 1982 study estimated the
sustainable yield of the NGLA as 57.5 MDd, and the Barrett 1992 study
estimated the sustainable yield as 80.5 MGd. University of Guam (UoG)
Water and Environmental Research Institute (WERI) provided an expert
technical review for DoD of the two sustainable yield estimates for the
NGLA in 2009. The study concluded that the approach and methodology
used in Barrett 1992 to estimate the sustainable yield are still valid and
Guam and CNMI Military Relocation DEIS/OEIS

are appropriate for initial planning; and the Barrett 1992 sustainable-yield
estimates should be used instead of the earlier 1982 sustainable-yield
estimates because the later values are based on an additional decade of
field data. Additionally, this expert communicated that the additional data
that had been gathered from the NGLA since the 1992 study would not
likely change the sustainable yield estimate for purposes of the FEIS
because the data collected was from sub-basins of the aquifer that are
not located where DoD proposes to withdrawal water. Therefore, the
FEIS uses the Barrett 1992 sustainable yield estimate of approximately
80 million gallons per day. However, it is important to note that the
estimated total average daily demand from the aquifer for all sources
(DoD and non-DoD) during the peak construction year of 2015 is 50.33
MGd, which is below both sustainable yield estimates. Volume 6,
Chapter 2, Section 2.2.4.1 and Chapter 3, Section 3.2.3.1 discuss this in
detail.
Long-term Comprehensive Aquifer Study: DoD has already committed
funds to conduct the NGLA 3-D model. During meetings with GWA in
November 2009, GWA, GEPA and DoD jointly met with UoG-WERI to
discuss the proposed USGS study and it was agreed that a working
group of stakeholders would be established to guide the efforts to
successfully manage the NGLA. This working group which includes,
EPA, GEPA, GWA, DoD, UoG-WERI, and USGS is meeting in Guam in
early March 2010 to allow the stakeholders to collaboratively shape the
USGS study that DoD is funding. This meeting will allow stakeholders to
provide their input into the development of a 3-dimentional model that
will be created as a management tool to guide and shape the long term
development, protection and continued operation of the aquifer as a
critical resource. It is expected that the stakeholders will agree on
parallel efforts to leverage available information to address military
buildup related impacts to the NGLA for the FEIS while defining the
parameters that will shape the creation of the 3-dimentional model that
will establish baseline conditions of the aquifer to support long term
decisions related to groundwater quantity and quality management.
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GWA has placed significant weight on the timely development of the 3-D
model and through its involvement in the upcoming stakeholder meeting
and the near monthly meetings with DoD has the ability to influence the
development of the model to address its specific concerns and interests
raised in its comments in the DEIS. Data gathered during the DoD well
siting study will be used to continue to guide and steer the comanagement of the aquifer and development of a 3-D model. Aquifer
Management Plan: In October 2009, fully comprehending the
importance of protecting the sole source NGLA, DoD initiated an effort
with GWA/CCU to co-manage the NGLA. In fact, co-management of the
aquifer, and pursuit of a comprehensive 3-D model of the aquifer was a
DoD recommendation, not one made by EPA, GWA or GEPA. This
effort proposed that GWA and DoD, the two entities that rely on the
NGLA as a major source of water would need to work as one to protect
this critical resource. The proposal was to cooperatively assess the
impacts of proposed developments, use the upcoming USGS study to
guide efforts to manage the NGLA, and leverage DoD and GWA
resources to cooperatively address potential impacts and propose
alternatives to mitigate adverse impacts to the NGLA. Although this
initiative to work together cooperatively has been advanced at
subsequent meetings that created consensus on the way ahead, both
GWA and EPA raised concerns with the DEIS knowing that many of the
issues they raised are already being addressed. Additionally, EPA was
invited to these meeting, but declined to attend unless DoD funded their
participation. It is important to note that although GWA’s comments
stressed the need to involve UoG-WERI in the USGS study of the NGLA
due to the body of information held at WERI; GWA, EPA and GEPA all
questioned UoG-WERI’s confirmation that the 1991 report “Groundwater
in Northern Guam, Sustainable Yield and Groundwater Development”
supports the adequacy of the NGLA to meet the water demand related to
the military buildup. It is expected that the stakeholders will steer the
USGS study to provide sufficient information to address the concerns
about sustainable yield of the NGLA (at the sub-basin level) and provide
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that information to address the concerns raised in the review of the DEIS
for inclusion in the FEIS.
Climate Change: The impact of climate change on the sustainable yield
of the NGLA will be evaluated in the USGS study. The study will be
complete in 3 years, but preliminary results of the study will be
incorporated into the plans and specification for the USMC water
system. The FEIS also has an assessment of climate change, including
potential impacts to the aquifer, in Volume 7.
Saltwater Intrusion: No impacts to the salinity of the coastal waters is
anticipated as a result of the planned wells. Please see Volume 6, p. 612 for an analysis of the impacts of increased groundwater withdrawals
on the pools and caves around northern Guam.
I-2694-043
Thank you for your comment. The Navy Apra Harbor Wastewater
Treatment Plant is the secondary treatment, an advanced treatment over
primary. The capacity of this plant is currently adequate to handle the
proposed increased demand from the proposed DoD buildup, which
would occur primarily from the transient ships visiting Guam, the carrier
vessel nuclear (CVN) plus escorts and the expeditionary strike group
(ESG). These two transient ship groups would not be in port at the same
time. Additionally, as part of the military "build-up" of Guam, the DoD will
be participating in the upgrade of Guam's Northern District Waste Water
Treatment Plant from primary to secondary treatment. This action alone
will assist the GWA in meeting its coastal water quality standards for the
benefit of sea life and people of Guam. Please see the discussion in
Volume 6, Chapter 13 regarding potential impacts associated with
installation of the wastewater diffuser on the bottom. In general, with
appropriate horizontal drill technology and BMPs, appropriate diffuser
design and attachment methodologies, and outfall distance and location
offshore, affects to the marine environment are anticipated to be
minimal.
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I-2694-044
Thank you for your comment. The final designs for the roadway projects
have not been completed, nor do they need to be completed for a NEPA
analysis. As the designs are completed, mitigation measures are
incorporated into the design process. As stated in Volume 6, Chapter 6
(Water Quality) BMPs and proposed mitigation measures would follow
the most current stormwater management guidelines. Further, through
the CWA Section 401 Certification process, additional mitigation
measures may be required and would be implemented accordingly.
I-2694-045
Thank you for your comment. Flow conveyance under culverts and
bridges, if impeded, may increase sedimentation on the upstream or
downstream portions of culverts and bridges. This deposition may
redirect flows to the opposite bank, thereby causing scour and
downstream degradation. By improving hydraulic conveyance, flows are
transmitted through the structures in order to reduce flood ponding on
the upstream portion of the bridge and to reduce scour and degradation
to downstream habitats.
I-2694-046
Thank you for your comments. The exact BMPs for the Route 11
upgrades and the rest of the roadway projects are not known at this time
because it is unknown if permanent BMPs will be required for this
project. Permanent BMPs (e.g. settling basins, bioswales) may require
Department of the Army permitting, as these BMPs may intrude past the
3.5’ contour (the preliminary jurisdictional determination elevation
contour for waters of the U.S.). As stated in Volume 6 Chapter 6,
example BMPs are provided in the CNMI and Guam Stormwater Manual
and subsequent updates to this manual.
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I-2694-047
Thank you for your comment. At the outset of the EIS, it was not
believed that a carrying capacity study for the recreational resources was
needed. As impacts were assessed, it became apparent that such study
should be conducted; therefore, a mitigation measure was included in
the EIS for a carrying capacity study for the existing recreational
resources on Guam. Data gathered for the carrying capacity study
would be used to develop a baseline (i.e., carrying capacity for a
recreational resource) and appropriate mitigation measures would be
included in resource management plan to be developed.
I-2694-048
Thank you for your comment. As part of the military "build-up" of
Guam, the DoD will be participating in the upgrade of Guam's Northern
District Waste Water Treatment Plant from primary to secondary
treatment. This action alone will assist the GWA in meeting its coastal
water quality standards for the benefit of sea life and people of Guam.
Please see the discussion in Volume 6, Chapter 13 regarding potential
impacts associated with installation of the wastewater diffuser on the
bottom. In general, with appropriate horizontal drill technology and
BMPs, appropriate diffuser design and attachment methodologies, and
outfall distance and location offshore, affects to the marine environment
are anticipated to be minimal. The FEIS also analyzes impacts from the
increased wastewater discharges to recreational resources, including
boating, swimming, fishing, diving and snorkeling; these are in Volume 6
Chapter 11.
I-2694-049
Thank you for your comment. There would be an increase in cooling
water intake for Tanguisson and Cabra/Piti, however it is considered
minimal. Text has been revised to include an analysis for the potential
increased entrainment of larva and thermal impact.
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I-2694-050
Thank you for your comment and concern. Volumes 2 and 4, Chapter 11
discuss the potential impacts to marine resources from the proposed
action. The document has been reviewed and modified as appropriate
based upon your comment.
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I-2695-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2696-001
Thank you for your comment.
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I-2697-001
Thank you for your comment. DoD recognizes the importance of
reducing adverse effects on the people of Guam, its natural resources,
and infrastructure. The EIS process identifies ways to implement the
proposed relocation while minimizing adverse impacts. DoD will
continue to ensure that the short-term impacts of construction are
managed effectively and that the long-term effects of the military
relocation reflect DoD policies to be good neighbors and responsible
citizens on Guam.
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